INTERNATIONAL CENTRE FOR SETTLEMENT OF INVESTMENT DISPUTES

In the arbitration proceeding between

ROCKHOPPER ITALIA S.P.A., ROCKHOPPER MEDITERRANEAN LTD, AND ROCKHOPPER EXPLORATION PLC

Claimants

and

ITALIAN REPUBLIC

Respondent

ICSID Case No. ARB/17/14

AWARD

Members of the Tribunal Mr. Klaus Reichert SC, President of the Tribunal Dr. Charles Poncet, Arbitrator Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy, Arbitrator

Secretary of the Tribunal Mr. Paul-Jean Le Cannu

Date of dispatch to the Parties: 23 August 2022

Representation of the Parties

Representing the Claimants:

Mr. Thomas K. Sprange QC Mr. Ben Williams Ms. Flora Jones Ms. Kateryna Frolova King & Spalding International LLP 125 Old Broad Street London, EC2N 1AR United Kingdom

and

Mr. Viren Mascarenhas King & Spalding LLP 1185 Avenue of the Americas New York, NY 10036 United States of America

Representing the Respondent:

Mr. Carlo Sica Avvocato Generale Aggiunto Mr. Giacomo Aiello Mr. Pietro Garofoli Mr. Andrea Giordano Ms. Laura Delbono Avvocatura Generale dello Stato Via dei Portoghesi 12 00186 Rome Italy

and

Prof. Avv. Maria Chiara Malaguti External Counsel to the Legal Service of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs Piazzale della Farnesina, 1 00135 Rome Italy

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INT	TRODUCTION AND PARTIES	1
II.	PR	OCEDURAL HISTORY	4
III.	TH	E PARTIES' REQUESTS FOR RELIEF	. 19
	A.	Claimants' Request for Relief	. 19
	B.	Respondent's Request for Relief	. 20
IV.	FA	CTUAL BACKGROUND	. 20
	A.	Introduction	. 20
	B.	The rejection in January 2016 by the Respondent of the Claimants' application for a production permit for the <i>Ombrina Mare</i> area	
	C.	The content of the relevant Italian law which was in force at the time of the rejection by the Respondent of the Claimants' application	
	D.	The rationale for the change in law in late 2015	. 35
	E.	The third Claimant's purchase in 2014 of the other Claimants	. 42
	F.	The events which occurred in relation to the Claimants' application between the time of the investment and the final rejection in January 2016	
	G.	Overall conclusions & summary	. 70
V.	JUI	RISDICTION	. 71
	A.	The Fork-in-the-Road Principle Should Apply Under ECT Article 26(3)(b)(i)	. 72
		(a) The Parties' Positions	. 72
		1. Respondent's Position	. 72
		2. Claimants' Position	. 74
		(b) The Tribunal's Analysis	. 75
VI.	LIA	BILITY	. 76
	A.	Breach of ECT Article 13 Through Unlawful Expropriation	. 76
		(a) The Parties' Positions	. 76
		1. Claimants' Position	. 76
		2. Respondent's Position	. 78
		(b) The Tribunal's Analysis	. 80
VII.	QU	ANTUM	. 84
	A.	Standard of Compensation	. 84
	В.	Causation and Burden	. 86
	C.	Valuation Date	. 86

	D.	Valuations of Ombrina Mare	87
		(a) The DCF Method	87
		1. Claimants' position	87
		2. Respondent's position	91
		(b) Market-Based Approach	94
		1. Respondent's Position	
		2. Claimants' Position	96
		(c) Other Valuations	
		1. Sunk Costs	
		2. Prior Valuations	100
	E.	Taxation	101
	F.	The Tribunal's Analysis	101
	G.	Other Costs	106
		(a) Additional Historical Pre-Development Costs	106
		(b) Decommissioning Costs	106
	H.	Interest	106
		(a) Pre- and Post-Award Interest	107
		(b) Simple or Compound Interest	107
		(c) Rate of Interest	109
		(d) Past Practice in Rate of Interest	110
		(e) The Tribunal's Determination on Rate of Interest	111
	I.	Conclusion on Quantum	113
VIII	CO	DSTS	113
	A.	Claimants' Cost Submissions	113
	B.	Respondent's Cost Submissions	114
	C.	The Tribunal's Decision on Costs	
IX.	AW	VARD	117

AIA	Integrated Environmental Authorisation (Autorizazzione Integrata Ambientale)
Arbitration Rules	ICSID Rules of Procedure for Arbitration Proceedings 2006
ECT	Energy Charter Treaty
C-[#]	Claimants' Exhibit
CJEU	Court of Justice of the European Union
Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum or Memorial	Claimants' Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum dated 22 December 2017
Cl. Observations on <i>Vattenfall</i>	Claimants' Observations on the <i>Vattenfall</i> Tribunal Decision on the <i>Achmea</i> Issue dated 4 October 2018
Cl. PHB on the Declaration	Claimants' Post Hearing Brief dated 4 March 2019
Cl. PHB	Claimants' Post-Hearing Brief dated 11 October 2019
Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection	Claimants' Rejoinder on Respondent's Objections to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules dated 1 June 2018
Cl. Reply Memorial	Claimants' Reply Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum dated 24 October 2018
Cl. Response on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection	Claimants' Response on Respondent's Objections to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules dated 4 May 2018
CL-[#]	Claimants' Legal Authority
Declaration	Declaration of the Representatives of the Governments of the Member States, of 15 January 2019 on the Legal Consequences of the Court of Justice in <i>Achmea</i> and on Investment Protection in the European Union
EIA	Environmental Impact Assessment

TABLE OF SELECTED ABBREVIATIONS/DEFINED TERMS

Hearing	Hearing on Jurisdiction and Merits held from 4 to 8 February 2019
ICSID Convention	Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes Between States and Nationals of Other States, which entered into force on 14 October 1966
ICSID or the Centre	International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes
Medoilgas Italia	Medoilgas Italia S.p.A. (formerly, Intergas Più S.r.L.), MOG's wholly owned subsidiary
MOG	Mediterranean Oil and Gas Plc
October Hearing	Hearing on Post-Hearing Briefs held in Paris on 30 October 2019
R-[#]	Respondent's Exhibit
Request for Arbitration	Request for Arbitration dated 14 April 2017
Resp. Counter-Memorial	Respondent's Counter-Memorial dated 15 May 2018
Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection	Respondent's Objection to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules dated 28 March 2018
Resp. Observations on Vattenfall	Respondent's Observations on the <i>Vattenfall</i> Tribunal Decision on the <i>Achmea</i> Issue dated 4 October 2018
Resp. Observations on Masdar	Respondent's Brief Commentary over <i>Masdar</i> and the Relevance of <i>Achmea</i> Decision over the current proceedings dated 11 June 2018
Resp. PHB on the Declaration	Respondent's Post Hearing Brief dated 28 February 2019
Resp. PHB	Respondent's Post-Hearing Brief dated 11 October 2019
Resp. Rejoinder	Respondent's Rejoinder dated 9 January 2019

Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection	Respondent's Reply on Objections to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules dated 25 May 2018
Request for Termination	Respondent's Request for Termination of the Proceedings dated 29 January 2019
RL-[#]	Respondent's Legal Authority
Tr. Day [#], [page:line]	Transcript of the Hearing
Tribunal	Arbitral Tribunal constituted on 26 September 2017
VCLT	Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties

I. INTRODUCTION AND PARTIES

- This case concerns a dispute submitted to the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes ("ICSID" or the "Centre") on the basis of the Energy Charter Treaty, which entered into force on 16 April 1998 (the "ECT") and the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States, which entered into force on 14 October 1966 (the "ICSID Convention").
- 2. The Claimants are Rockhopper Italia S.p.A., a company incorporated under the laws of the Italian Republic, Rockhopper Mediterranean Ltd, a company incorporated under the laws of the United Kingdom, and Rockhopper Exploration Plc, a company incorporated under the laws of the United Kingdom (together, "**Rockhopper**" or the "**Claimants**"). There is a more detailed discussion later on in this Award concerning the Claimants and their respective roles in relation to the investment at the heart of this dispute.¹
- 3. The Respondent is the Italian Republic ("Italy" or the "Respondent").
- 4. The Claimants and the Respondent are collectively referred to as the "**Parties**." The Parties' representatives and their addresses are listed above on page (i).
- 5. This arbitration concerns the Claimants' claims for compensation arising from, they say, Italy's alleged violations of the ECT in respect of their investments in the putative *Ombrina Mare* oil and gas field located off the Italian coast in the Adriatic Sea. The Tribunal wishes to record, at the outset, that this arbitration is not, nor has it been concerned with whether or not the *Ombrina Mare* oil and gas field should have actually proceeded to a production stage from the completed exploration stage. Put another way, the Tribunal has not been asked to direct that such production should go ahead (and it will return briefly to that point just below). The sole and key matter for the Tribunal to decide is whether or not the Claimants are entitled to compensation pursuant to international law (as a matter of the ECT) for certain actions of Italy. Further, the Tribunal is also at pains to say that any such compensation could only

¹ See ¶ 94 below.

arise, under international law, if the sovereign promises <u>and</u> actions of Italy triggered such rights on the part of the Claimants.

- 6. The *Ombrina Mare* oil and gas field did not proceed to production, and as is clear from the record of this case and the discussion later on in this Award, this came about because Italy decided to pass a law in late 2015 which banned offshore production within a certain distance of Italian shores. That was a sovereign decision made by Italy and the Tribunal indicates at the very outset that it should not be taken in any way to either criticize or deprecate that decision from either a political or environmental standpoint. Italy's sovereign choice to proscribe such offshore production, based on its own inherent authority and dignity, was its to make. However, that sovereign choice or act or decision (the label is not important) of Italy may carry with it a concomitant consequence to pay certain compensation pursuant to internationally-binding promises it made to foreign investors arising from its being a party to the ECT at the material time.
- 7. The Claimants have never sought, through this arbitration, to overturn that ban and force Italy to permit oil production in *Ombrina Mare*. The Tribunal makes no comment, nor should any be inferred, that such a remedy would be available to an ECT claimant; rather, their prayers for relief or claims are solely directed towards the securing of internationally-mandated compensation. In essence, the gravamen of the Claimants' case is that Italy's decision to impose the ban it did in late 2015 on offshore production came with a monetary price as a matter of the ECT. That monetary price, according to the Claimants, arises from Italy's own sovereign choices, first, in its choice to sign and ratify the ECT, and, secondly, in its choice to deprive the investors of their investment without an offer of compensation.
- 8. As already noted, offshore production in *Ombrina Mare* will not take place, but the choice of Italy to bring about that circumstance is something which, the Claimants say, engages international responsibility in damages. This, they argue, is <u>not</u> because Italy was somehow wrong, or not entitled (in a general sense), to regulate its territorial waters; rather because the extent of the prior interaction between Italy and the Claimants gave rise to internationally-protected rights of a specific nature, and the negation of these in late 2015 <u>without</u> (and this is critical) subsequent prompt payment of compensation, triggers claims under the ECT. The

Claimants seek nothing above and beyond that which they say was promised to them as foreign investors, namely, a certain level of international protection and treatment under the ECT (an international treaty entered into by Italy).

- 9. As is set out below, Italy denies the Claimants' case in full.
- 10. The Tribunal appreciates and is acutely sensitive to the fact that there are strongly-held environmental, civic and political views about offshore production in *Ombrina Mare*. However, the outcome of this case passes no judgment whatsoever on the legitimacy or validity of those views. In particular, the Tribunal is at pains to point out that this award is not a "victory" for one side or the other in that environmental debate, which is of a civic or political character, but rather addresses the legal issue at hand, namely, whether compensation is due to a foreign investor in respect of its investment, based on specific international criteria as contained in a treaty to which Italy was, at the material time, a contracting party. As is discussed and analysed later in this Award, the material factual circumstances which have led to the final result of this arbitration are both specific and discrete from the environmental considerations which have been argued before the Tribunal.
- 11. By way of further introductory comment, the Tribunal is very careful in observing its mandate to fairly adjudicate upon the international rights (and only those rights) conferred by treaty upon foreign investors in Italy. Those substantive rights are the basis for the outcome of this case. More particularly, those substantive rights do not arise solely because this dispute has been adjudicated upon by an international tribunal rather than a domestic court. The Tribunal has not evolved or pronounced upon anything other than the substantive rights promised to foreign investors by Italy in the ECT. The fact that the ECT gives foreign investors the option of ICSID arbitration for the purposes of seeking to vindicate their substantive rights (insofar as they might be found to have any) does not add or subtract from the content of such rights in any way. The Tribunal has sought to assiduously refrain from any form of "legislating" by its reasoning and final decision, and trusts that the Award will be read in that spirit.

12. This Award is arranged as follows: Procedural History (Section II); The Parties' requests for relief (Section III); Factual Background (Section IV); Jurisdiction (Section V); Liability (Section VI); Quantum (Section VII); Costs (Section VIII); and Award (Section IX).

II. PROCEDURAL HISTORY

- 13. On 14 April 2017, ICSID received a request for arbitration from the Claimants against Italy (the "Request for Arbitration") together with Exhibits C-0001 to C-0011 and Legal Authorities CL-0001 to CL-0008, filed under the ECT and the ICSID Convention. On 5 May 2017, the Centre sent a communication to the Claimants with some questions regarding the Request for Arbitration. On 12 May 2017, the Claimants responded to the Centre's questions together with Exhibits C-0012 to C-0021.
- 14. On 19 May 2017, the Secretary-General of ICSID registered the Request for Arbitration in accordance with Article 36(3) of the ICSID Convention and notified the Parties of the registration. In the Notice of Registration, the Secretary-General invited the Parties to constitute an arbitral tribunal as soon as possible in accordance with Rule 7(d) of ICSID's Rules of Procedure for the Institution of Conciliation and Arbitration Proceedings.
- 15. The Parties agreed to constitute the Tribunal in accordance with Article 37(2)(a) of the ICSID Convention as follows: the Tribunal would consist of three arbitrators, one to be appointed by each Party, and the third and presiding arbitrator to be appointed by agreement of the two co-arbitrators.
- 16. On 26 September 2016, the Secretary-General, in accordance with Rule 6(1) of the ICSID Rules of Procedure for Arbitration Proceedings (the "Arbitration Rules"), notified the Parties that all three arbitrators had accepted their appointments and that the Tribunal was therefore deemed to have been constituted on that date. The Tribunal is composed of Mr. Klaus Reichert SC, a national of Germany and Ireland, President, appointed by his co-arbitrators in consultation with the Parties; Dr. Charles Poncet, a national of Switzerland, appointed by the Claimants; and Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy, a national of France, appointed by the Respondent. Ms. Marisa Planells-Valero, ICSID Legal Counsel, was designated to serve as Secretary of the Tribunal.

- 17. In accordance with ICSID Arbitration Rule 13(1), the Tribunal held a first session with the Parties on 22 November 2017 by teleconference.
- 18. Following the first session, on 8 December 2017, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 1 recording the agreement of the Parties on procedural matters. Procedural Order No. 1 provides, *inter alia*, that the applicable Arbitration Rules would be those in effect from 10 April 2006, that the procedural language would be English, and set out, in Annex A, a schedule for the written and oral phase of the proceedings, with the Hearing on Jurisdiction, Merits and Quantum (the "Hearing") scheduled to take place from 4 to 8 February 2019, in Paris (France).
- On 22 December 2017, pursuant to the procedural calendar in Annex A to Procedural Order No. 1, the Claimants submitted their Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum ("Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum"), together with Exhibits C-0022 to C-0145; Legal Authorities CL-0009 to CL-0119; witness statements from Ms. Fiona MacAulay, Mr. Roberto Leccese, Mr. Samuel Moody, and Mr. Stewart MacDonald; and expert reports from Richard Boulton and Mr. Peter Velez.
- 20. On 28 March 2018, the Respondent submitted an Objection to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules and a Request for Bifurcation of the proceedings together with Legal Authorities RL-001 to RL-011 (the "Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection" and "Request for Bifurcation"). The Respondent's objection was that the ECT and the ICSID Convention could not provide jurisdiction between nationals of one European Union ("EU") Member State and another EU Member State. By separate communication of that same date, the Respondent also requested a 3-month extension for the filing of its Counter-Memorial, originally due on 13 April 2018 (the "Request for Extension").
- 21. On 3 April 2018, the Claimants submitted observations to the Respondent's Request for Bifurcation ("Cl. Resp. to Request for Bifurcation") together with Exhibits C-146 to C-152 and Legal Authority CL-120, and on the Respondent's Request for Extension. On 9 April 2018, the Respondent submitted comments on the Claimants' observations of 3 April 2018 together with Legal Authorities RL-011 to RL-017.

- 22. On 10 April 2018, the Tribunal granted a 30-day extension of the deadline for the Respondent's Counter-Memorial and invited the Parties to collaborate on a revised timetable and revert to the Tribunal with an agreed schedule.
- 23. On 19 April 2018, the Centre received a communication from the Respondent dated 12 April 2018, which the Centre transmitted to the Tribunal on that same date. By this communication, the Respondent requested that the Tribunal reconsider its decision to grant a 30-day extension for the submission of its Counter-Memorial. The Respondent also informed the Tribunal that it had received notice on 10 April 2018 that the European Commission (the "EC") would be applying to intervene in this proceeding and file observations on the Judgment of the Court of Justice of the EU (the "CJEU") in *Slovak Republic v. Achmea B.V.* (Case C-284/16)² (the "*Achmea* Judgment"). According to the Respondent, this new development supported the need for a bifurcation of the proceeding and for the scheduling of a procedural calendar on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection only.
- 24. On 19 April 2018, the Tribunal informed the Parties that, after considering their arguments on the Request for Bifurcation, it had decided not to suspend the proceedings, but to prioritize for resolution of the following set of specific questions related to the Respondent's Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection:

Whether or not on the date of the Request for Arbitration was there a valid offer on the part of the Respondent to arbitrate, and if the answer to that question is yes, with the consequence that an arbitration agreement came into existence as between the parties, was that arbitration agreement vitiated at a later point in time? If so, when, and how.

25. By this same communication, the Tribunal invited the Parties to confer as to a briefing schedule on these specific questions within the context of the existing timetable and Hearing dates. On 23 April 2018, the Tribunal reiterated its invitation to the Parties.

² Judgment of the CJEU, *Slovak Republic v. Achmea B.V.*, Case C-284/16, 6 March 2018 (RL--011).

- 26. On 25 April 2018, the Claimants submitted to the Tribunal's consideration the Parties' jointly proposed modification of the procedural calendar, including the Parties' submissions regarding the Respondent's Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection.
- 27. On 1 May 2018, the Tribunal confirmed its decision (a) to grant the Respondent a 30-day extension for the submission of its Counter-Memorial, (b) not to suspend the proceedings but to prioritize the resolution of the specific set of questions in its communication of 19 April 2018 and, taking into consideration the Parties' joint proposal of 25 April 2018, issued an amended procedural calendar (the "Amended Procedural Calendar").
- 28. On 4 May 2018, pursuant to the Amended Procedural Calendar, the Claimants submitted a Response to Italy's Objections to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules ("Cl. Response on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection") together with Exhibits C-153 and C-154.
- 29. On 14 May 2018, the Claimants transmitted to the Tribunal the Parties' communications regarding the Respondent's request for access to a data room regarding the reserves in the *Ombrina Mare* oil and gas field.
- 30. On 15 May 2018, the Respondent submitted its Counter-Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum ("Resp. Counter-Memorial"), together with Exhibits R-0001 to R-0012; Legal Authorities RL-0018 to RL-0025; witness statements of Mr. Franco Terlizzese, Mr. Gilberto Dialuce, Mr. Mariano Grillo, Ms. Rosanna De Nictolis, and Mr. Dante Brandi; and expert reports from Prof. Ezio Mesini, Prof. Eugenio Picozza, Prof. Angelo Di Gregorio, and Dr. Tiago Duarte-Silva.
- On 25 May 2018, the Respondent's submitted its Reply to the Claimants' Response on Jurisdictional Objections of 4 May 2018 ("Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection") together with Legal Authorities RL-025 to RL-031.
- 32. On that same date, the Claimants informed the Parties of their agreement to extend the deadline for document requests. On 31 May 2018, the Tribunal issued an Amended Annex A to Procedural Order No. 1 reflecting the agreed changes.

- 33. On 1 June 2018, the Claimants submitted their Rejoinder to the Respondent's Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection ("Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection") including comments on the award rendered in Masdar Solar & Wind Cooperatief U.A. v. Kingdom of Spain (ICSID Case No. ARB/14/1)³ (the "Masdar Award").
- 34. On 11 June 2018, pursuant to the Tribunal's instructions, the Respondent submitted observations on the Claimants' submission regarding the Masdar Award and the relevance of the *Achmea* Judgment ("**Resp. Observations on Masdar**").
- 35. On 14 June 2018, the Claimants informed the Tribunal (i) of the Parties' agreement to subject the Respondent's access to a data room relating to the *Ombrina Mare* field reserves to confidentiality and (ii) of the Parties' joint proposal to adopt a confidentiality order.
- 36. On 2 July 2018, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 2 on confidentiality.
- 37. On 6 August 2018, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 3 on the Parties' document production requests.
- 38. On 15, 22, and 29 August 2018, the Parties submitted communications regarding the Respondent's alleged difficulties to access to the Claimants' data room. On 31 August 2018 the Tribunal invited the Respondent to submit its report on the *Ombrina Mare* reserves by 21 December 2018, and the Claimants to serve an expert report in response, together with any updates required to the report of its quantum expert, by 18 January 2019.
- 39. On 21 September 2018, the Tribunal invited the Parties to submit their respective observations on the Decision on the Achmea Issue in Vattenfall AB and others v. Federal Republic of Germany (ICSID Case No. ARB/12/12)⁴ (the "Vattenfall Decision") by 4 October 2018.

³ Masdar Solar & Wind Cooperatief U.A. v. Kingdom of Spain, ICSID Case No. ARB/14/1, Award, 16 May 2018 (CL-155).

⁴ Vattenfall AB and others v. Federal Republic of Germany, ICSID Case No. ARB/12/12, Decision on the Achmea Issue, 31 August 2018 (CL-156).

- 40. On 1 October 2018, the EC submitted an Application for Leave to Intervene as a Non-Disputing Party (the "EC Application"). The Tribunal invited the Parties to submit observations on the EC Application by 9 October 2018.
- 41. On 4 October 2018, the Parties submitted their observations on the Vattenfall Decision (the "Observations on Vattenfall"). In its submission, the Respondent renewed its Request for Bifurcation (the "Renewed Request for Bifurcation") and incorporated Legal Authorities RL-032 to RL-036 into the record. On 8 October 2018, the Claimants requested an opportunity to respond to the Respondent's argument introduced in its Observations on Vattenfall that the Tribunal should declare the claim inadmissible under the doctrine of *forum non conveniens*. On 10 October 2018, the Tribunal invited the Claimants to submit comments on the Respondent's *forum non conveniens* argument by 30 October 2018.
- 42. On 11 October 2018, the Parties submitted their observations on the EC Application. The Claimants' observations were submitted together with Exhibits C-155 to C-156 and Legal Authorities CL-150 to CL-157. On that same date, the Tribunal invited the Parties to submit a response to the other Party's observations on the EC Application by 30 October 2018.
- 43. On 24 October 2018, the Claimants submitted their Reply Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum ("Cl. Reply Memorial") together with Exhibits C-0157 to C-0169; Legal Authorities CL-0158 to CL-0180; second witness statements of Mr. Stewart MacDonald, Ms. Fiona MacAulay, and Mr. Roberto Leccese; expert report of Mr. Tim Chapman and second expert report of Mr. Richard Boulton. On 1 November 2018, the Claimants submitted an Addendum to their Reply, with minor clarifications in respect of certain paragraphs.
- 44. On 30 October 2018, the Respondent submitted comments on the Claimants' response to the EC Application, and the Claimants submitted comments on (i) the Respondent's response to the EC Application; and (ii) the Respondent's Observations on Vattenfall ("Cl. Additional Comments on the EC Application and on Respondent's Observations on Vattenfall").
- 45. On 7 December 2018, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 4 granting the EC's Application to intervene as it considered that the requirements of ICSID Arbitration

Rule 37(2)(a) were satisfied. The Tribunal concluded that the EC should be allowed to intervene only in writing, without access to the record of the case nor to the oral hearing and confined to the EC answering the set of questions that the Tribunal submitted to the Parties on 19 April 2018. Furthermore, the EC's intervention was subject to the provision of a written undertaking by 14 December 2018 that it would comply with any decision on costs ordered by the Tribunal. In view of the EC's possible intervention and in the interest of procedural efficiency, the Tribunal further decided that the Parties' specific briefings on the 19 April 2018 questions, which were filed in parallel to the other briefings in the case, were now to be considered, along with all other matters, at the Hearing. As a result, the Renewed Request for Bifurcation was rejected.

- 46. On 12 December 2018, the Tribunal invited the Parties to confer and submit to the Tribunal's consideration by 7 January 2019 a joint statement advising of the agreements regarding the hearing logistics, or of their respective positions in case of disagreement.
- 47. On 14 December 2018, the EC submitted a request to reconsider and alter Procedural Order No. 4.
- 48. On 15 December 2018, the Respondent submitted a request for an extension of the deadline for the submission of its Rejoinder on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum, originally due on 21 December 2018, to 11 January 2019. On 17 December 2018, the Claimants submitted a response to the Respondent's request for an extension of the deadline for the submission of the Rejoinder. On 18 December 2018, the Respondent submitted a reply to the Claimants' response.
- 49. On 18 December 2018, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 5 rejecting the EC's request to reconsider and alter Procedural Order No. 4.
- 50. On 19 December 2018, the Tribunal granted an extension to the Respondent for the submission of its Rejoinder on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum by 9 January 2019. By this same communication, the Tribunal invited the Claimants' expert to submit a rebuttal report in response to Italy's report on the *Ombrina Mare* reserves, together with any

necessary update to its quantum Report, originally due on 18 January 2019, by 31 January 2019.

- 51. On 9 January 2019, the Respondent submitted its Rejoinder on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum ("Resp. Rejoinder"), together with Exhibits R-0013 and R-0014; Legal Authorities RL-0032 to RL-0065; second witness statements of Mr. Gilberto Dialuce and Franco Terlizzese; expert reports of Prof. Ezio Mesini, Prof. Eugenio Picozza, Prof. Angelo Di Gregorio, and Dr. Tiago Duarte-Silva.
- 52. On 14 January 2019, the Claimants informed the Tribunal of the Parties' joint agreement regarding certain aspects of the Hearing organization, together with a tentative schedule.
- 53. On 21 January 2019, the Tribunal issued a decision concerning certain organizational matters on which the Parties had not reached agreement.
- 54. On 29 January 2019, the Respondent submitted a Request for Termination of the Proceedings (the "Request for Termination") together with the Declaration of the Representatives of the Governments of the Member States, of 15 January 2019 on the Legal Consequences of the Judgment of the Court of Justice in *Achmea* and on Investment Protection in the European Union (the "Declaration"). By this communication, the Respondent requested the Tribunal to issue an award recognizing its lack of competence and terminating the proceedings. Alternatively, the Respondent requested a hearing on jurisdictional issues.
- 55. On 30 January 2019, the President of the Tribunal and the Parties held a conference call regarding certain pending matters related to the organization of the Hearing.
- 56. On 31 January 2019, the Tribunal, *inter alia*, rejected the Respondent's Request for Termination and the Respondent's alternative request for a hearing on jurisdictional issues only. In doing so, the Tribunal confirmed the dates for the Hearing and invited the Parties to address the contents of the Declaration in their oral statement at the Hearing. On that same date, the Claimants submitted Mr. David Wilson's Rebuttal Expert Report to the Respondent's report on the *Ombrina Mare* reserves together with supporting documents.

57. The Hearing was held at the World Bank offices in Paris from 4 to 8 February 2019. The following persons were present throughout the Hearing:

Tribunal:	
Mr. Klaus Reichert SC	President
Dr. Charles Poncet	Arbitrator
Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy	Arbitrator
ICSID Secretariat:	
Ms. Marisa Planells-Valero	Secretary of the Tribunal
For the Claimants:	
Mr. Thomas Sprange QC	King & Spalding
Mr. Viren Mascarenhas	King & Spalding
Mr. Benjamin Williams	King & Spalding
Ms. Flora Jones	King & Spalding
Ms. Kateryna Frolova	King & Spalding
Ms Pui Yee (Lisa) Wong	King & Spalding
Parties:	
Mr. Samuel Moody	Rockhopper
Mr. Stewart MacDonald	Rockhopper
Ms. Lucinda (Lucy) Williams	Rockhopper
Mr. Michael (Paul) Culpin	Rockhopper
Mr. Alun Griffiths	Rockhopper
Mr. Mark King	Harbour Litigation Funding
Mr. Dominic Afzali	Harbour Litigation Funding
Mr. Joseph (Joe) Skilton	Berkeley Research Group
Mr. Don Munn Ma Giorgia Diotallavi	ERCE Ughi a Nunzianta – Studio Lagola
Ms. Giorgia Diotallevi	Ughi e Nunziante – Studio Legale
Witnesses:	
Mr. Samuel Moody	Rockhopper
Mr. Stewart MacDonald	Rockhopper
Ms. Fiona MacAulay	Echo Energy (formerly Rockhopper)

Experts:

(Barkham)

Mr. Peter Velez

Mr. Roberto Leccese

Peter Velez Engineer L.L.C.

Ughi e Nanziante - Studio Legale

Mr. Richard Boulton
Mr. Tim Chapman
Mr. David Wilson

For the Respondent:

Mr. Giacomo Aiello Mr. Pietro Garofoli Mr. Andrea Giordano Ms. Laura Delbono Ms. Maria Chiara Malaguti

Ms. Giuditta Marra Ms Annalisa Signorelli One Essex Court Geopoint Advisory Limited ERCE

Avvocatura dello Stato Avvocatura dello Stato Avvocatura dello Stato Avvocatura dello Stato Ministero degli Affari Esteri e della Cooperazione Internazionale - consultant Avvocatura dello Stato – trainee Avvocatura dello Stato – trainee

Parties:

Gilberto Dialuce *Witnesses*:

Mr. Gilberto Dialuce Mr. Franco Terlizzese Mr. Mariano Grillo Ministero dello Sviluppo Economico

Ministero dello Sviluppo Economico Ministero dello Sviluppo Economico Ministero dell'Ambiente e della Tutela del Territorio e del Mare

Experts:

Mr. Eugenio Picozza Mr. Enzo Mesini Mr. Angelo Di Gregorio Mr. Tiago Duarte-Silva Ms. Sharon McCollough

Court Reporters:

Ms. Anne Marie Stallard Mr. Trevor McGowan

Interpreters:

Ms. Monica Robiglio Ms. Daniela Ascoli Ms. Francesca Geddes Università Roma Tor Vergata – Emerito Università di Bologna Università Milano Bicocca CRA Axis

Trevor McGowan Trevor McGowan

English-Italian interpreter English-Italian interpreter English-Italian interpreter

- 58. At the beginning of the Hearing on 4 February 2019, the Tribunal suggested, in the interest of procedural efficiency, to issue a ruling on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection prior to any other ruling.⁵ The Parties agreed with the Tribunal's suggested way of proceeding.⁶
- 59. Before the conclusion of the Hearing on 8 February 2019, the Tribunal instructed the Parties to submit Post-Hearing Briefs exclusively on the issue of whether the Declaration changed the answer to the Tribunal's questions of 19 April 2018 and invited the Parties to confer and reach agreement as to the date for this submission.
- 60. On 13 February 2019, the Parties informed the Tribunal that they had agreed to submit Post-Hearing Briefs on the Declaration by Thursday, 28 February 2019.
- 61. On 28 February 2019, the Respondent submitted its Post-Hearing Brief on the Declaration (the "**Resp. PHB on the Declaration**") together with Legal Authorities RL-066 to RL-068. On that same date, the Claimants requested an extension until 4 March 2019 to file their Post-Hearing Brief on the Declaration and gave an undertaking not to open and read the Respondent's PHB on the Declaration and accompanying documents until after their submission of their own PHB on the Declaration. On that same date, the Tribunal granted the Claimants' request for an extension. On 4 March 2019, the Claimants submitted their Post-Hearing Brief on the Declaration (the "Cl. PHB on the Declaration") together with Legal Authorities CL-204 to CL-214.
- 62. The Parties filed submissions on costs on 26 March 2019.
- 63. On 23 April 2019, the Tribunal and the Parties were advised that Ms. Anna Toubiana, ICSID Legal Counsel, would be replacing Ms. Marisa Planells-Valero as Secretary of the Tribunal.
- 64. On 18 June 2019, the Respondent submitted a Request for Suspension of the proceedings (the "**Request for Suspension**"). On the same date, the Tribunal invited the Claimants to submit any comments they may have on the Respondent's Request for Suspension by 24 June

⁵ Tr. Day 1, 9:11-10:10.

⁶ Tr. Day 1, 13:7-11 (Claimants); 15:9-18 (Respondent).

2019. On 24 June 2019, the Claimants submitted their Response to the Request for Suspension.

- 65. On 26 June 2019, the Tribunal issued its Decision on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objections denying the Respondent's objections and Request for Suspension.
- 66. On 27 June 2019, the Tribunal invited the Parties to confer and revert to the Tribunal on the next steps of the proceeding. On 10 July 2019, the Claimants sent a communication to the Tribunal regarding the next steps in the proceeding. On 15 July 2019, the Centre invited the Respondent to submit observations on the Claimants' communication. On the same date, the Respondent confirmed its agreement with the Claimants' communication. On 16 July 2019, the Tribunal confirmed the Parties' agreement to file Post-Hearing Briefs on 11 October 2019, and informed the Parties that 30 October 2019 would be held open for oral closings at the offices of the World Bank in Paris.
- On 11 October 2019, the Parties submitted their respective Post-Hearing Briefs ("PHB"). On 14 October 2019, the Tribunal confirmed the one-day oral closing Hearing in Paris to be held on 30 October 2019.
- 68. The Hearing on Post-Hearing Briefs ("October Hearing") was held in Paris on 30 October2019. The following persons were present throughout the October Hearing:

Tribunal:

Mr. Klaus Reichert SC Dr. Charles Poncet Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy	President Arbitrator Arbitrator
ICSID Secretariat:	
Ms. Anna Toubiana	Secretary of the Tribunal
For the Claimants:	
Mr. Thomas Sprange QC Mr. Viren Mascarenhas Mr. Benjamin Williams Ms. Flora Jones Ms. Kateryna Frolova	King & Spalding King & Spalding King & Spalding King & Spalding King & Spalding

Ms Pui Yee (Lisa) Wong Mr. Kwasi Mills-Bampoe Mr. Roberto Leccese	King & Spalding King & Spalding Ughi e Nunziante – Studio Legale
Parties:	
Mr. Samuel Moody Mr. Stewart MacDonald	Rockhopper Rockhopper
For the Respondent:	
Mr. Giacomo Aiello Mr. Andrea Giordano <i>Court Reporters</i> :	Avvocatura dello Stato Avvocatura dello Stato
Ms. Claire Hill	Claire Hill Realtime Ltd

- 69. On 4 November 2019, the Claimants submitted a request to the Tribunal for leave to respond to new quantum arguments raised by the Respondent during the October Hearing that were not raised in the Respondent's Post-Hearing Brief. On the same date, the Tribunal invited the Respondent to make observations on the Claimants' request by 7 November 2019.
- 70. On 5 November 2019, the Respondent submitted observations to the Claimants' 4 November 2019 letter. In the same letter, the Respondent also objected to the submission of two additional documents by the Claimants at the end of the October Hearing. On 6 November 2019, the Claimants submitted observations on the Respondent's 5 November 2019 letter.
- 71. On 6 November 2019, the Tribunal sent a letter to the Parties addressing their communications of 4, 5, and 6 November 2019. The Tribunal informed the Parties that (i) the documents submitted by the Claimants at the end of the October Hearing were not received by the Tribunal; (ii) the Tribunal granted the Claimants leave to submit narrow issues concerning quantum by 13 November 2019; and (iii) the Respondent had permission to reply by 29 November 2019. The Tribunal also asked the Parties to liaise further to reach a list of key anterior facts as undisputed by 6 December 2019.
- 72. On 13 November 2019, the Claimants submitted a Response to Italy's New Quantum Arguments. On 29 November 2019, the Respondent submitted a Reply to the Claimants'

Response to Italy's New Quantum Arguments ("**Resp. Reply to Claimants' Document on Quantum of 13 November 2019**"). On 4 December 2019, the Claimants submitted comments to the Respondent's 29 November 2019 submission. On 6 December 2019, the Respondent replied to the Claimants' 4 December 2019 comments.

- 73. On 6 December 2019, the Claimants submitted the Parties' List of Facts Not in Dispute and the Respondent's confirmed their agreement to the List on 8 December 2019.
- 74. On 17 March 2020, Dr. Poncet invited the Parties to confirm whether they would consent to Ms. Luisa Mockler, Of Counsel at Poncet SARL, assisting Dr. Poncet in the proceeding. On 18 and 26 March 2020, the Respondent and the Claimants informed the Tribunal that they had no objections, respectively. On 30 March 2020, the Parties were provided with a confidentiality undertaking signed by Ms. Mockler dated 28 March 2020.
- 75. On 8 June 2020, the Claimants submitted an inquiry to the Tribunal regarding the timeframe within which the Tribunal anticipated issuing its final Award.
- 76. On the same date, the Tribunal communicated to the Parties that it was too soon to forecast when the Award would be finalized, given the difficult circumstances presented by the worldwide COVID-19 pandemic.
- 77. On 19 October 2020, the Tribunal informed the Parties that deliberations were advancing steadily, and the Tribunal hoped to be in a position to indicate soon whether the proceedings were to be closed. The Tribunal provided further updates on 30 March, 13 May, and 1 July 2021.
- 78. On 13 September 2021, the Respondent sought the Tribunal's leave under paragraph 16.3 of Procedural Order No. 1 to file the judgment issued on 2 September 2021 by the Grand Chamber of the Court of Justice of the European Union ("CJEU") in Case C-741/19, *Republic of Moldova v. Komstroy LLC* ("*Komstroy*").
- 79. On 20 September 2021, further to the Tribunal's invitation, the Claimants submitted a response opposing the Respondent's request. The Claimants' response was accompanied by legal authorities CL-0236 through CL-0246.

80. On 23 September 2021, the Tribunal through its Secretary conveyed the following message to the Parties:

The Tribunal refers to the Respondent's application to add the CJEU judgment (and Opinion of the Advocate General) in C-741/19 to the file of this case, as well as to the Claimants' comments on the application. The Tribunal has decided to admit these materials, and invites the Parties to comment on them by filing consecutive submissions limited to five pages per Party. The Respondent's submission shall be received by Wednesday, September 29, 2021. The Claimants' submission shall be received by Wednesday, October 6, 2021.

- On 29 September 2021, the Respondent submitted its Considerations on *Republic of Moldova* v. *Komstroy* (C-741/19) and AG Szpunar's Opinion.
- On 6 October 2021, the Claimants submitted their Response to Respondent's Considerations on *Republic of Moldova v. Komstroy* (C-714/19) and AG Szpunar's Opinion, together with legal authorities CL-0247 to CL-0250.
- 83. On 20 December 2021, the Tribunal issued its Decision on the Italian Republic's Request for Reconsideration of 29 September 2021. The Tribunal dismissed Italy's request that the Tribunal reconsider its decision on jurisdiction in light of *Komstroy*.
- 84. On 10 January 2022, the Parties submitted their updated statements of costs.
- 85. The proceeding was closed on 25 April 2022.
- 86. On 19 August 2022, the Tribunal and the Parties were advised that Mr. Paul Jean Le Cannu, ICSID Team Leader and Legal Counsel, would be replacing Ms. Anna Toubiana as Secretary of the Tribunal. On 19 and 21 August 2022, further to the Secretariat's request, the Parties each confirmed their list of representatives in this proceeding.

III. THE PARTIES' REQUESTS FOR RELIEF

A. CLAIMANTS' REQUEST FOR RELIEF

87. The Claimants' request for relief appears in its Post-Hearing Brief as follows:⁷

164. For the reasons outlined above and in prior submissions, the Claimants seek an award granting the following relief:

164.1 a declaration that the Tribunal has jurisdiction to decide this dispute under the ECT and the ICSID Convention and dismissing Italy's preliminary objections to the Tribunal's jurisdiction to decide Rockhopper's claims;

164.2 a declaration that Italy has violated Part III of the ECT, including but not limited to Article 10 and Article 13, as well as international law, with respect to the Claimants' investments. Specifically, the obligations that Italy breached are:

164.2.1 the FET Standard as set out in Article 10(1) of the ECT;

164.2.2 its obligation to prevent impairment of Rockhopper's investment by unreasonable or discriminatory measures as set out in Article 10(1) of the ECT;

164.2.3 its obligation not to unlawfully expropriate Rockhopper's investment as set out in Article 13 of the ECT.

164.3 compensation to the Claimants of $\notin 281,675,391$ million, comprising $\notin 275$ million for lost profits and $\notin 6,675,391$ for decommissioning costs;

164.4 pre- and post-award interest at 9% per annum compounded annually from 29 January 2016 until the date of Italy's final satisfaction of the award, which from 29 January 2016 to 4 February 2019 amounts to $\in 83,792,062;$

164.5 an order for Italy to reimburse all of the Claimants' costs incurred in connection with this arbitration, including fees and expenses of the arbitrators, legal counsel, witnesses, experts and consultants; and

164.6 such other relief as the arbitral tribunal deems just and proper.

⁷ Cl. PHB, ¶ 164.

B. RESPONDENT'S REQUEST FOR RELIEF

88. The Respondent's request for relief appears in its Counter-Memorial as follows:⁸

In light of the above, the Respondent requests the Tribunal to:

a) <u>Declare</u> its lack of competence over the matter because Article 26 of the ECT

i. does not apply to intra-EU disputes, and

ii. prohibits the Claimants to request relief for the second time for the same dispute in front of this Tribunal for a matter already decided by domestic courts.

Should the Tribunal uphold its own jurisdiction on the claim and consider it admissible, the Respondent requests the Tribunal to:

b) <u>Declare</u>, on the merits, that all the claims of the Claimants under Article 10(1) and article 13 of the ECT are unfounded, and that the Respondent's conduct does not constitute a violation of such rules.

c) In the unfortunate event that the Tribunal were to uphold one of the claims of the Claimants and award some form of compensation, <u>declare</u> the requests for damages not supported by sufficient evidence of injury.

d) Ordering the Claimant to pay the expenses incurred by the Italian Republic in connection with these proceedings, including professional fees and disbursements, and to pay the fees and expenses of the Members of the Tribunal and the charges for the use of the facilities of the Centre, in accordance with Article 61(2) of the ICSID Convention.

IV. FACTUAL BACKGROUND

A. INTRODUCTION

89. The factual background to this arbitration is, essentially, relatively clear and in many key respects, not the subject of dispute or controversy between the Parties. This observation emerges most particularly from the document which the Parties collaboratively prepared, namely, "Facts Not In Dispute".⁹ The discussion and analysis which follows concerning the

⁸ Resp. Counter-Memorial, p. 86 (emphasis in original).

⁹ See ¶ 73 above.

factual background has been greatly assisted by the Parties' co-operation in this arbitration, stemming both from the preparation of the aforementioned document and also by their general approach to pleading in their submissions. This approach has aided the Tribunal's task in deciding the dispute allowing it to focus on what actually divides the Parties (namely, the legal consequences arising from the facts) rather than having to resolve what happened as regards every predicate event. It is underlined by the Tribunal at the outset of this section of the Final Award that its discussion and analysis which follows is not directed towards the resolution of the legal consequences of the factual background (which the Parties hotly contest), but rather to thoroughly set out what transpired over the material time.

- 90. The Claimants' ultimate intention was to drill for, and then extract liquid and gas hydrocarbons from a shallow water area off the Italian coast called *Ombrina Mare*. As with any such type of extractive process, considerable engagement with the governmental authorities was necessary in order to complete the journey from the initial formulation of an investor's intention to the actual flowing of oil and/or gas. As is described in Section III.A of the Claimants' Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum, there is broadly a two-stage regulatory process in Italy for such projects, namely, first, one seeks an exploration permit¹⁰, and then, subject to the fruits¹¹, if any, of such exploration¹², one seeks¹³ a production permit. The details and content of such applications are, of course, considerably detailed but for the present there is no need to delve into such matters save to note the contours of the overall process.
- 91. This section of the Award is arranged as follows: (B) the rejection in January 2016 by the Respondent of the Claimants' application for a production permit for the *Ombrina Mare* area;(C) the content of the relevant Italian law which was in force at the time of the rejection by

¹⁰ Fact No. 8: "The MED granted Rockhopper Italia an Exploration Permit to explore the Ombrina Mare Field for the duration of six years", 5 May 2005.

¹¹ Fact No. 10: "A flow test on the OM2Dir well confirmed the presence of oil, similar to that confirmed by OBM-1. The OM2 well also confirmed the presence of methane gas on the overlying Pliocenic levels", 2008.

¹² Fact No. 9: "Rockhopper Italia conducted exploration activity pursuant to the Exploration Permit, including acquiring 2D and 3D seismic data from Edison, obtaining an EIA for the "Ombrina Mare 2" exploratory well, and drilling the Ombrina Mare 2 and Ombrina Mare 2 Dir wells. Rockhopper Italia spent approximately €18 million on conducting these exploration activities", 2005-2008.

¹³ Fact No. 11: "Rockhopper Italia submitted/the MED received Production Concession Application", 16/17 December 2008.

the Respondent of the Claimants' application; (D) the rationale for the change in late 2015 of that relevant law; (E) an examination of the third Claimant's purchase in 2014 of the other Claimants, which is, for the purpose of this arbitration, the relevant investment; (F) the events which occurred in relation to the Claimants' application between the time of the investment and the final rejection in January 2016; and (G) the wider factual consequences of Law No. 208 of 2015.

- 92. The Tribunal has arranged the factual background as described in the foregoing paragraph for the following reason. There is no dispute as to the fact that in January 2016 that the Respondent rejected the Claimants' application for a production permit. Having carefully considered the Parties' submissions the Tribunal believes that setting out that key event first will permit the reader to more fully understand and appreciate the factual nuances of the matters which led up to it. Put another way, the rejection by the Respondent in January 2016 of the Claimants' production permit application is the key moment through which to see the overall and relevant factual background to this arbitration. Once one sets out what finally happened, the task then is to analyse the "how" (and to a certain extent, the "why" though that is more by way of ensuring the full facts are duly taken into account) it happened.
- 93. Two further introductory matters are now addressed: (a) concerning the nomenclature of the Claimants for the purpose of clarity; and (b) the timing of the investment.
- 94. Footnote 1 to the Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum states, in part, as follows: "In August 2014, Rockhopper Exploration [the third Claimant] acquired Mediterranean Oil and Gas Plc ("MOG") and its wholly owned subsidiary Medoilgas Italia S.p.A. ("Medoilgas Italia") (formerly, Intergas Più S.r.L.), changing their names to Rockhopper Mediterranean [the second Claimant, which was the owner from May 2005 of 100% of the shares in the first Claimant] and Rockhopper Italia [the first Claimant, which was the named applicant for the offshore production concession], respectively."
- 95. As regards the timing of the investment, which, for the purposes of this arbitration is the third Claimant's purchase in August 2014 of the second Claimant (which has some years before acquired the third Claimant), the Respondent's position is aligned with that of the Claimants. In particular, and for example, para. 6(b) of the Counter-Memorial specifically points to

August 2014 as the relevant date for the purposes of legitimate expectation arguments (which the Respondent says have no basis in substance). The Tribunal draws the factual conclusion that the relevant date of the investment for the purposes of the arbitration is August 2014 as this appears to be common to both sides. This also is confirmed by Fact No. 37. Further, as confirmed by Fact No. 36, the third Claimants announced in May 2014 a recommended share and cash offer to acquire MOG and subsequently paid approximately EUR 36,000,000.00.

B. THE REJECTION IN JANUARY 2016 BY THE RESPONDENT OF THE CLAIMANTS' APPLICATION FOR A PRODUCTION PERMIT FOR THE *Ombrina Mare* area

96. The Claimants discuss the twists and turns over some years of their (and their predecessor's) application in Section III.B-N of the Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum, and leaving aside their characterisation of many of these events, the Tribunal considers that the appropriate starting point for its factual analysis is one key letter from the Respondent's Ministry for Economic Development (C-134) dated 29 January 2016. While chronologically at the end, essentially, of the factual matters pertinent to this arbitration, its importance and contents encapsulate and summarise succinctly the key considerations for this case. The translation of that letter is now recorded in full:

TO Rockhopper Italia S.p.A. Via Cornelia 498 00166 Rome

....

Subject Application for the offshore exploitation concession of liquid and gas hydrocarbon called "d30 B.C-MD". Notice of termination of procedure with subsequent rejection.

We would like to refer to the application for the offshore production concession of liquid and gas hydrocarbons called "d 30 B.C.-MD.", submitted by the company Rockhopper Italia S.p.A. on 18 December 2008, published in BUIG LIII-7, in order to notify the following: Law No. 208 of 28 December 2015 (2016 Law on Stability), published in the Official Gazette of the Italian Republic No. 302 of 30 December 2015, amended Article 6, paragraph 17 of Italian Legislative Decree No. 152 of 3 April 2006, laying down that: "for environmental and ecosystem purposes, (...) the research, prospection and exploitation of offshore liquid and gas hydrocarbons under Articles 4, 6 and 9 of Italian Law No. 9 of 9 January 1991 shall be forbidden within the boundaries of sea and coastal areas protected on any grounds for environmental protection purposes. Such prohibition shall also apply to sea areas up to twelve miles from the coastline around the entire Italian Peninsula and from the external perimeter of the aforementioned protected sea and coastal areas. The relevant in-depth technical and cartographic studies carried out by the Directorate- General for the safety – including environmental safety - of mining and energy activities (UNMIG) of this Ministry have ascertained that the area subject to the application for the offshore exploitation concession of liquid and gas hydrocarbons called "d 30 B.C.-MD.", identified by the geographical coordinates included in the aforementioned application, interferes in full with the areas subject to the above-mentioned prohibition under environmental laws.

At the time these prohibitions became effective, this Administration was examining the supplementary documentation supporting the technical and economic capabilities requested by Italian Ministerial Decree of 25 March 2015 and by Directorate Decree of 15 July 2015 (Update of Standard Regulation) finally submitted by the Company on 16 December to complete the procedure downstream of the Decree on Environmental Compatibility issued on 17 August 2015 by the Minister of Environment and Protection of Land and Sea and of the Conference concluded on 9 November 2015.

In view of the above, pursuant to Article 2, paragraph 1 of Italian Law No. 241/1991, we hereby notify you of the completion of the proceeding and the rejection of the application for the offshore production concession of liquid and gas hydrocarbons called "d 30 B.C.-MD".

The abstract of this notice shall be published in the Official Hydrocarbons and Geo Resources Bulletin.

DIRECTOR-GENERAL

- 97. The core points which emerge from a reasonable reading of this letter, placed in the overall background of this case, are:
 - (1) The Claimants had a pending application (C-70) for an offshore production concession, since 2008, and this presupposes that the exploration permit stage had itself been addressed at an earlier time. Also, while the Claimants describe the period from 2008 onwards as being a "roller coaster ride" as regards how that application was dealt with by the Respondent (para. 5 of the Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum), factually speaking as of late 2015 they were still "in the game" as regards their intended offshore production concession. That application had not been rejected outright throughout the "roller coaster ride" years, but the aforementioned letter of 29 January 2016 unequivocally does so. It is a matter of ready logical inference than until such

time as an application is rejected expressly, or by some rule which deems a certain amount of time passing to be a rejection (which does seem to apply in this matter), it is live and pending.

- (2) A law¹⁴ was published in the Respondent's Official Gazette on 30 December 2015 which prohibited research, prospection and exploitation in waters within a 12-mile limit of the Italian Peninsula. That was a new legal position as had such a law been in place before that time no-one, including the Claimants, would go to the trouble of spending any time, effort and money on exploring hydrocarbon production in waters within such a limit.
- (3) The Claimants' pending application was rejected as a result of the new law as the proposed production wells would be within the new geographical limit. The Respondent's letter does not go beyond that reason as a stated basis for rejection of the Claimants' pending application. The letter notes, in addition, that at the time the new law came into force, the Respondent was examining the supplementary documentation supporting the technical and economic capabilities submitted by the Claimants on 16 December 2015 "to complete the procedure downstream of the Decree on Environmental Compatibility." The detail of what the Respondent was examining at that time is discussed in more detail below.
- (4) The Tribunal also notes that the letter indicates that the pending application was "in play" for quite a few years having been filed in 2008. The Parties have also stipulated a number of pertinent facts in that regard as to the overall duration of the process (using

¹⁴ Fact No. 46: "The Budget Law came into force (through Law 208 of 2015) and repealed the exemption for exploration permit holders with pending production concession applications provided for in Decree 83/2012", 1 January 2016. Fact No. 47: "Changes in legislation directed by the Renzi government (including the repeal of Decree 83/2012 in the Budget Law) obviated the relevance of five of the Referendum questions (including the question relating to Decree 83/2012", January 2016. As to the "Referendum questions", Fact No. 41: "Ten Regional Councils of Italy proposed a referendum by submitting six "referendum questions" relating to the oil and gas industry, including a question as to whether or not the amendment to Article 6 paragraph 17 of the Environmental Code introduced by Decree 83/2012 to exempt ongoing production concession applications from the Prohibition should be repealed. Three of the six questions asked whether sections of the Unlock Italy Decree should be repealed", 30 September 2015.

that term in its widest and generic sense) in relation to the putative production in *Ombrina Mare* and the background going back over many years:

The MED granted a production concession to Elf on the basis of production data submitted by Elf. [Fact No. 5, 1992]

Edison acquired the Ombrina Mare production concession from Elf. [Fact No. 6, 1998]

Edison relinquished the production concession. [Fact No. 7, 2000]

The MED granted Rockhopper Italia an Exploration Permit to explore the Ombrina Mare Field for the duration of six years. [Fact No. 8, 5 May 2005]

Rockhopper Italia conducted exploration activity pursuant to the Exploration Permit, including acquiring 2D and 3D seismic data from Edison, obtaining an EIA for the "Ombrina Mare 2" exploratory well, and drilling the Ombrina Mare 2 and Ombrina Mare 2 Dir wells. Rockhopper Italia spent approximately $\in 18$ million on conducting these exploration activities. [Fact No. 9, 2005-2008]

A flow test on the OM2Dir well confirmed the presence of oil, similar to that confirmed by OBM-1. The OM2 well also confirmed the presence of methane gas on the overlying Pliocenic levels. [Fact No. 10, 2008]

Rockhopper Italia submitted/the MED received Production Concession Application. [Fact No. 11, 16/17 December 2008]

The MED wrote to Rockhopper to confirm: "having heard the opinion of the Commission for Hydrocarbons and Mining Resources (CIRM) during the session held on the 23 June 2009, has come to the decision to begin the procedure to grant the concession". [Fact No. 12, 23 June 2009]

Rockhopper Italia submitted its EIA application to MEPLS and MCHA. [Fact No. 13, 3 December 2009]

The MCHA approved the EIA. [Fact No. 14, 30 June 2010]

C. THE CONTENT OF THE RELEVANT ITALIAN LAW WHICH WAS IN FORCE AT THE TIME OF THE REJECTION BY THE RESPONDENT OF THE CLAIMANTS' APPLICATION

- 98. As part of the initial discussion of the factual context, the Tribunal considers it appropriate to set out in some detail the content of Law No. 208 of 2015 and the rationale behind it (insofar as is possible to do so) based on the objective content of the legislative record and processes. This Law is of particular importance as it is, as already discussed just above, the stated reason for the denial of the Claimants' application for an offshore production concession. While that conclusion can readily be stated, it is appropriate that a fuller understanding and description of the content of that Law is set out.
- 99. The particular provision of Law No. 208 of 2015 which brought about the geographical limitation discussed just above, is as follows (CLA-7):

Law 28 December 2015, No. 208

Art. 1, para 239

Article 6, para. 17, of legislative decree 3 April 2006, no. 152, second and third sentences are hereby replaced with the following: "The prohibition also applies to the marine areas located within twelve miles of the coastlines alongside the whole national coast perimeter and of the external perimeter of such protected marine and coastal areas. Enabling titles that have already been issued remain valid for the entire lifecycle of the oilfield, in compliance with safety and environmental protection standards. Maintenance activities aimed at implementing the technological upgrades necessary for the safety of the plants and the protection of the environment, as well as final environmental restoration activities must always be ensured".

The Italian original thereof is:

LEGGE 28 dicembre 2015, n. 208.

Disposizioni per la formazione del bilancio annual e pluriennale dello Stato (legge di stabilità 2016).

239. All'articolo 6, comma 17, del decreto legislativo 3 aprile 2006, n. 152, il secondo e il terzo periodo sono sostituiti dai seguenti: «Il divieto è altresì stabilito nelle zone di mare poste entro dodici miglia dale linee di costa lungo l'intero perimetro costiero nazionale e dal perimetro esterno delle suddette aree marine e costiere protette. I titoli abilitativi già rilasciati sono fatti salvi per la durata di vita utile del giacimento, nel rispetto degli standard di sicurezza e di salvaguardia ambientale. Sono sempre assicurate le attività di manutenzione finalizzate all'adeguamento tecnologico necessario alla sicurezza degli impianti e alla tutela dell'ambiente, nonché le operazioni finali di ripristino ambientale».

100. The Tribunal also records now the law which was in force immediately preceding the passing of the foregoing provision. One gains a fuller understanding of the context of a statutory provision if one also examines that which it replaces or changes. The preceding regime was found in Law No. 83 of 2012 (CLA-6) (emphasis added by the Tribunal to the second and third sentences which were those changed in late 2015):

Law decree 22 June 2012, No. 83 as amended by Law 134 of 7 August 2012

Art. 35, para. 1

Article 6, para. 17 of legislative decree 3 April 2006, no. 152, is hereby replaced with the following:

17. For the purposes of protecting the environment and the ecosystem, within the perimeter of marine and coastal areas which are for any reason protected for environmental protection purposes, pursuant to national or regional laws or in implementation of EU or international deeds or conventions, the exploration, prospecting or exploitation of liquid or gaseous hydrocarbons in the sea, as envisaged by articles 4, 6 and 9 of Law no. 9 of 9 January 1991, are prohibited. The prohibition also applies to the marine areas located within twelve miles of the coastlines alongside the whole national coast perimeter and of the external perimeter of such protected marine and coastal areas, except to the concession procedures under articles 4, 6 and 9 of Law no. 9 of 1991, ongoing as at the date of entry into force of legislative decree 29 June 2010 no. 128 and subsequent or connected authorization and concession procedures, as well as the validity of authorizations issued within that same date, also for the purposes of performing exploration, prospecting or exploitation activities yet to be authorized within the framework of the authorizations themselves, of any relevant extensions and of subsequent and connected authorization and concession procedures. The authorization of the above activities is subject to the prior completion of the environmental impact procedure under article 21 et seq. of this decree, and after hearing the opinion of the local authorities located within twelve miles from the marine and coastal areas affected by the activities under the first sentence, without prejudice to the activities under article 1, paragraph 82-sexies, of Law 23 August 2004, no. 239, authorized by the territorial supervisory offices of the national mining office for hydrocarbons and geo-resources, in compliance with the environmental restrictions imposed by the same, which shall send a copy of the relevant authorizations to the Ministry of economic development and the Ministry of the environment and the protection of land and sea. Upon the entry into force of the provisions under this paragraph, paragraph 81 of article 1 of Law 23 August 2004, no. 239 shall be repealed. As of the entry into force of this provision. the owners of offshore production concessions are required to pay on an annual basis the production rate under article 19, para. 1 of Legislative Decree 25 November 1996, no. 625 is hereby increased from 7% to 10% for gas and from 4% to 7% for oil. The sole owner or co-owner of each concession is required to pay the sums corresponding to the increase of the percentage to a specific income component of the State budget, all of which shall be reallocated, in equal parts, to specific income components of the budget of the Ministry of the environment and the protection of land and sea and of the Ministry of economic development, so as to ensure the full performance, respectively, of activities aimed at monitoring and countering marine pollution and activities for the supervision and control of the safety, also environmental, of offshore exploration and production plants.

The Italian original is as follows:

1. L'articolo 6, comma 17, del decreto legislativo 3 aprile 2006, n. 152, e' sostituito dal seguente: «17. Ai fini di tutela dell'ambiente e dell'ecosistema, all'interno del perimetro delle aree marine e costiere a qualsiasi titolo protette per scopi di tutela ambientale, in virtu' di leggi nazionali, regionali o in attuazione di atti e convenzioni internazionali sono vietate le attivita' di ricerca, di prospezione nonche' di coltivazione di idrocarburi liquidi e gassosi in mare, di cui agli articoli 4, 6 e 9 della legge 9 gennaio 1991, n. 9. Il divieto e' altresi' stabilito nelle zone di mare poste entro dodici miglia dalle linee di costa lungo l'intero perimetro costiero nazionale e dal perimetro esterno delle suddette aree marine e
costiere protette, fatti salvi i procedimenti concessori di cui agli articoli 4, 6 e 9 della legge n. 9 del 1991 in corso alla data di entrata in vigore del decreto legislativo 29 giugno 2010 n. 128 ed I procedimenti autorizzatori e concessori conseguenti e connessi, nonche' l'efficacia dei titoli abilitativi gia' rilasciati alla medesima data, anche ai fini della esecuzione delle attivita' di ricerca, sviluppo e coltivazione da autorizzare nell'ambito dei titoli stessi, delle eventuali relative proroghe e dei procedimenti autorizzatori e concessori conseguenti e connessi. Le predette attivita' sono autorizzate previa sottoposizione alla procedura di valutazione di impatto ambientale di cui agli articoli 21 e seguenti del presente decreto, sentito il parere degli enti locali posti in un raggio di dodici miglia dalle aree marine e costiere interessate dalle attivita' di cui al primo periodo. Dall'entrata in vigore delle disposizioni di cui al presente comma e' abrogato il comma 81 dell'articolo 1 della legge 23 agosto 2004, n. 239. A decorrere dalla data di entrata in vigore della presente disposizione, i titolari delle concessioni di coltivazione in mare sono tenuti a corrispondere annualmente l'aliquota di prodotto di cui all'articolo 19, comma 1 del decreto legislativo 25 novembre 1996, n. 625, elevata dal 7% al 10% per il gas e dal 4% al 7% per l'olio. Il titolare unico o contitolare di ciascuna concessione e' tenuto a versare le somme corrispondenti al valore dell'incremento dell'aliquota ad apposite capitolo dell'entrata del bilancio dello Stato, per essere interamente riassegnate, in parti uguali, ad appositi capitoli istituiti nello stato di previsione del Ministero dell'ambiente e della tutela del territorio e del mare e del Ministero dello sviluppo economico, per assicurare il pieno svolgimento rispettivamente delle azioni di monitoraggio e contrasto dell'inquinamento marino e delle attivita' di vigilanza e controllo della sicurezza anche ambientale degli impianti di ricerca e coltivazione in mare».

101. The Parties have stipulated the following matters of fact as regards Law No. 83 of 2012:

The new government, led by Mario Monti, enacted Decree 83/2012 which further amended Article 6 of the Environmental Code to confirm that the Prohibition did not apply to applications for production concessions that were under review at the time Decree 128/2010 came into force. [Fact No. 21, 26 June 2012]

Decree 83/2012 did not withdraw the 12-mile ban, it excluded from its scope those who already had started a production concession

application at the time of Decree 128/2010. [Fact No. 22, 26 June 2012]¹⁵

One of the stated purposes of Decree 83/2012, which was set out in the accompanying Government report, was to avoid contingent litigation that would follow from permit holders such as Rockhopper Italia who would understandably seek compensation for the denial of their legal rights. [Fact No. 23, 26 June 2012]¹⁶

102. The Tribunal can reasonably draw the following conclusions from the foregoing matters concerning Law No. 83 of 2012.

First, it must have been a deliberate choice on the part of the Respondent to create a specific, and limited exception to the Law No. 128 of 2010. The exception was only made for those applications which had been pending prior to that law, and not any others which might have come along in the interim (if any).

Secondly, this exceptional step was therefore confined to a limited range of persons or entities, and not *erga omnes*. The fact that the Respondent must have had such a limited range of persons or entities in mind is confirmed by the following. The Respondent specifically took this step to avoid litigation and claims for damages from such companies. The Tribunal infers that it would have been reasonable for the Respondent to have had a clear sense of the number of companies in mind when considering the avoidance of the risk of litigation. It would have reasonably known

¹⁵ Para. 83 of the Counter-Memorial further comments as to its "clear exceptional nature" as it was only directed towards those procedures which were open at the time of entry into force of Law No. 128 of 2010. Thus, any procedure which might have been initiated *post* the entry into force of Law No. 128 of 2010 would not have had the benefit of coming within this exception.

¹⁶ In this respect the Tribunal records the relevant part of C-89 which is Document 5312 of the Camera dei Deputati: *Article 35 Paragraph 1 establishes a single, for oil and gas, and more rigid restricted area, up to 12 miles off the coastlines and the outer perimeter of protected marine and coastal areas, for any new prospection, exploration and production activity. The new limit, though more restrictive, makes the regulatory framework clearer while still allowing the conduction [in the Italian original the word "svolgimento" is used] of business activities that are important for the search of energy sources and for the economic and development of employment in the Country. It provides for the salvage [in the Italian original the phrase "la salvezza" is used] of the ongoing authorisation procedures at the date of entry into force of Legislative Decree no. 128 of 2010 as well as the related and ancillary procedures. The law provision therefore allows for the completion [in the Italian original the word "completare" is used] of certain already-discovered field development projects on which investments have already been made, and the development of projects resulting from new findings on areas already requested, thus avoiding burdens on public finances resulting from damage claims by companies to the Italian State for failure to meet expectations to ongoing investments and while ensuring additional tax revenues.*

from the records held by the relevant instrumentalities where the risks would lie and who the effected parties would be. By taking this step the Respondent must have considered it a risk worth abating.

Thirdly, this was not a "one-way-street" in favour of the companies, but came with a price. The royalty rates were increased, significantly (40%, as noted on p. 36 of the Italian original¹⁷ of C-89), from 7% to 10% for gas and from 4% to 7% for oil. Nor indeed were these increases a blunt instrument resulting in simply more money in due course for the Respondent, but rather had within them a specific (and sophisticated) component directly related to the environment. The amount of the increased royalty would be reallocated, in equal parts, to specific income components of the budgets of two Ministries. This was specifically stated to be for "the full performance, respectively, of activities aimed at monitoring and countering marine pollution and activities for the supervision and control of the safety, also environmental, of offshore exploration and production plants."

103. For completeness, the Tribunal also recalls the relevant portion of Law No. 128 of 2010 (CLA-5), which was in place prior to Law No. 83 of 2012:

Legislative decree 29 June, No. 128

Art. 2, para. 3, lett. h)

[The following paragraphs are added to article 6 of legislative decree 3 April 2006, No. 152 (...)]: (...) 17. For the purposes of protecting the environment and the ecosystem, within the perimeter of marine and coastal areas which are for any reason protected for environmental protection purposes, pursuant to national or regional laws or in implementation of international deeds or conventions, the exploration, prospecting or exploitation of liquid or gaseous hydrocarbons in the sea, as envisaged by articles 4, 6 and 9 of Law no. 9 of 9 January 1991, are prohibited. The prohibition also applies to the marine areas located within twelve

¹⁷ "Attraverso l'aumento per una percentuale superiore al 40 per cento delle royalty in mare (dal 7 al 10 per cento per gas e dal 4 al 7 per cento per olio) si finanziano le attività di salvaguardia del mare e di sicurezza delle operazioni offshore da parte dei Ministeri dell'ambiente e della tutela del territorio e del mare e dello sviluppo economico."

nautical miles of the external perimeter of such protected marine and coastal areas, as well as – exclusively with regard to liquid hydrocarbons – in the area enclosed within five miles from the baseline of territorial waters along the entire national coastal perimeter. Outside such areas, the authorization of the above activities is subject to the prior completion of the environmental impact procedure under article 21 et seq. of this decree, and after hearing the opinion of the local authorities located within twelve miles from the marine and coastal areas affected by the activities under the first sentence. The provisions under this paragraph apply to authorization procedures ongoing at the date of the entry into force of this paragraph. Enabling titles that have already been issued at the same date remain valid. Upon the entry into force of the provisions under this paragraph 81 of article 1 of Law no. 239 dated 23 August 2004 shall be repealed.

The relevant Italian original is as follows:

17. Ai fi ni di tutela dell'ambiente edell'ecosistema, all'interno del perimetro delle aree marine e costiere a qualsiasi titolo protette per scopi di tutela ambientale, in virtù di leggi nazionali, regionali o in attuazione di atti e convenzioni internazionali sono vietate le attività di ricerca, di prospezione nonché di coltivazione di idrocarburi liquidi e gassosi in mare, di cui agli articoli 4, 6 e 9 della legge 9 gennaio 1991, n. 9. Il divieto è altresì stabilito nelle zone di mare poste entro dodici miglia marine dal perimetro esterno delle suddette aree marine e costiere protette, oltre che per i soli idrocarburi liquidi nella fascia marina compresa entro cinque miglia dalle linee di base delle acque territoriali lungo l'intero perimetro costiero nazionale. Al di fuori delle medesime aree, le predette attività sono autorizzate previa sottoposizione alla procedura di valutazione di impatto ambientale di cui agli articoli 21 e seguenti del presente decreto, sentito il parere degli enti locali posti in un raggio di dodici miglia dalle aree marine e costiere interessate dalle attività di cui al primo periodo. Le disposizioni di cui al presente comma si applicano ai procedimenti autorizzatori in corso alla data di entrata in vigore del presente comma. Dall'entrata in vigore delle disposizioni di cui al presente comma è abrogato il comma 81 dell'articolo 1 della legge 23 agosto 2004, n. 239.

104. The Parties have stipulated the following matters of fact as regards Law No. 128 of 2010:

The Government enacted Decree 128/2010 (amending Article 6 of the Environmental Code and imposing the Prohibition) pursuant to Delegation Law 69 of 18 June 2009 which introduced a prohibition on oil-and-gas exploration and production activities in proximity to certain protected marine and coastal areas, as well as in marine areas located within five miles of the national coastline. [Fact No. 15, 26 August 2010]

Uncertainty existed as to the interpretation of Decree 128/2010. The MEPLS sought clarification from the Council of State on how to interpret and apply Decree 128/2010, in particular whether operators who had exploration permits and had already applied for production concessions would fall within the scope of the Prohibition contained in Decree 128/2010. [Fact No. 17, 12 January 2011]

The Council of State requested the opinion of the MED, as well as the Ministry for European Policies and the Ministry for Regional Affairs, on the questions raised by the MEPLS. [Fact No. 18, 16 March 2011]

The MED confirmed that, in its opinion, an exploration permit holder that has made a discovery has a legitimate expectation to obtain a production concession and should be allowed to file a production concession application for fields located in the marine and coastal areas affected by the Prohibition. [Fact No. 19, 14 June 2011]

The Council of State confirmed that an operator holding an exploration permit had no right to obtain a production concession. [Fact No. 20, 20 October 2011]

- 105. A succinct summary of the Tribunal's appreciation of the evolution of the relevant laws in the time <u>after</u> the filing of the Claimants' application for an offshore production concession is as follows:
 - (1) in 2010 the Respondent seems to have banned all new offshore (within 12 miles) drilling projects though it is not absolutely clear that this was precisely the case from the text of the law.¹⁸ This lack of clarity prompted the clarification exercise leading ultimately to the Council of State's confirmation on 20 October 2011;

¹⁸ The Tribunal notes that on 27 April 2012 (*i.e.* before Law No. 83 of 2012 came into force creating the exception for pending applications) the Respondent extended the Claimants' Exploration Permit in relation to *Ombrina Mare* (C-88).

- (2) in 2012 the Respondent made an exception to its 2010 position insofar applications for new offshore (within 12 miles) drilling projects were pending prior to the entry into force of Law No. 128 of 2010. It is also a matter of fact that when the Claimants' investment was made in August 2014 (as noted above in paragraph 94), this was the state of the law at that time; and
- (3) in late 2015 the exception for pending applications, which had been made in 2012 (*i.e.* as noted in the immediately preceding sub-paragraph of this Award), was removed. It was the late 2015 "removal" of the exception for pending applications which, as discussed above, led to the Respondent rejecting the Claimants' application recorded in the letter of 29 January 2016.

D. THE RATIONALE FOR THE CHANGE IN LAW IN LATE 2015

- 106. The Tribunal now turns to its examination of the rationale for the change in the law in late 2015. It is noted that the Claimants comment extensively on the political tussles which they say were the predicate for the change in the law which had as their background apparent tensions as between regional and central government (for example, Section III.O of the Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum). For the moment, however, the Tribunal has as its principal focus the objective background to the legislative activity concerned.
- 107. The Tribunal's attention is drawn by the Claimants (para. 49 of their Post-Hearing Brief) to Request 5 of their Request for Documents. The Request states the following:

Documents prepared or commissioned by the Respondent between 30 September 2015 and 1 January 2016 proposing Article 1, paragraph 239 of the Budget Law [CLA-7] (namely, the reinstatement of Decree 128/2010) including:

(i) initiative, proposal, and consultation documents;

(ii) memoranda containing an analysis of Article 1, paragraph 239 of the Budget Law;

(iii) transcripts of floor debates concerning the enactment of Article 1, paragraph 239 of the Budget Law;

(iv) minutes of Ministers' and/or Ministers' Council and/or Ministers' Presidency Council meetings in which the enactment of Article 1, paragraph 239 of the Budget Law was discussed; and

(v) memoranda prepared by the Italian Parliament regarding the impact of the enactment of Article 1, paragraph 239 of the Budget Law on the questions that had been certified by the Regional Councils for Referendum.

108. In response, the Respondent stated the following:

All the documents are public and available at the following link of the Italian Parliament: Parlamento Italiano - Disegno di legge S. 2111 - 17^a... www.senato.it/leg/17/BGT/Schede/Ddliter/46119.htm

109. The Claimants produced a translation of part of the documents embedded in the aforementioned internet address (C-0168) and the Tribunal now records an extract thereof (with emphasis added):

3. On 22 December 2015 the Senate definitively approved the Budget Law:

A. During a meeting of the Advisory Committee, and in particular during meeting no. 190 of 21 December 2015 of the 13th Permanent Committee (Territory, environment, environmental assets) the ban introduced by paragraph 239 and the life cycle of oilfields were discussed (...).

B. Lastly, the list of amendments inserted at this stage shows the following:

- "G/2111B/16/5 DE PETRIS, URAS - UPHELD AS RECOMMENDATION

The Senate, whereas:

• Paragraphs 129-ter et seq. of article 1, of the 2016 Budget Law, in the version approved by the Chamber of Deputies, contain amendments to current legislation on the granting of authorization titles for hydrocarbon exploration and extraction. • Over the past months, such issues have been dealt with in multiple popular protest and participation initiatives which have led, among other things, to the formalization of six referendum proposals, pursuant to art. 75 of the Constitution, subject to the prior issue of a resolution on part of ten regional Councils;

• On 27 November last, the Court of Cassation expressed, for its part, its favourable opinion on the formal correctness of the six fundamental referendum demands and on 13 January next, the Constitutional Court is expected to issue its ruling;

• The changes in legislation introduced on the matters at hand by the Chamber of deputies respond only in part to the issues raised by the Regions with the referendum requests, and in particular, the issues raised in referendum demands no. 2, no. 3 and no. 6 concerning the local entities' approval, the duration of enabling titles for exploration and extraction and the actual prohibition to grant permits within twelve nautical miles were eluded;

• The legal framework which would originate as a result of the provisions introduced by the Chamber of deputies gives rise to several issues open to ambiguous interpretation, with particular reference to ongoing authorization procedures, and it does not appear to be in line with the intention clearly expressed by the regional Councils, which points to the envisaged referendum.

Orders the Government to:

• Interrupt the ongoing authorization procedures for the exploration and extraction of hydrocarbons within twelve nautical miles from the coastline, along the entire national coastal perimeter and from the external perimeter of protected marine areas, for the purpose of preventing the circumvention of the ban under article 6, paragraph 17 of Legislative Decree dated 3 April 2016, no. 152;

• <u>Ensure the approval on part of the Regions and the local</u> <u>authorities represented in the Single Committee (Conferenza</u> <u>unificata) in relation to the planning of the hydrocarbon exploration</u> <u>and extraction activities;</u>

• Define a limited and indisputable duration both of enabling titles concerning the exploration and of enabling titles concerning the extraction of hydrocarbons;

• <u>Adequately assess the positioning expressed by the ten regional</u> <u>councils on the envisaged referendum on hydrocarbon exploration</u> <u>and extraction, also taking into account the need to revisit national</u> <u>energy policies in light of the agreement recently reached in Paris</u> <u>during the Conference of the Parties to the UN Framework</u> <u>Convention on Climate Change (COP21)</u>. [Emphasis added.]

The Italian original thereof is as follows:

3. Il 22 dicembre 2015 il Senato ha approvato definitivamente la Legge di Stabilità:

A. In una seduta della Commissione Consultiva, in particolare nella seduta n. 190 del 21 dicembre 2015 della 13^a Commissione permanente (Territorio, ambiente, beni ambientali) si parla del divieto introdotto dal comma 239 e della vita utile dei giacimenti (v. qui).

B. Infine, nell'elenco degli emendamenti inseriti in questa fase risulta quanto segue:

- "G/2111B/16/5 DE PETRIS, URAS - ACCOLTO COME RACCOMANDAZIONE

Il Senato, premesso che:

• i commi 129-ter e seguenti, dell'articolo 1, della Legge di Stabilità per il 2016, nel testo approvato dalla Camera dei deputati, contengono modifiche della vigente disciplina in materia di rilascio dei titoli autorizzativi concernenti la ricerca e l'estrazione di idrocarburi;

• tale materia è stata oggetto, nei mesi scorsi, di molteplici iniziative di protesta e di partecipazione popolare che hanno condotto, fra l'altro, alla formalizzazione di sei proposte di referendum abrogativo, ai sensi dell'art. 75 della Costituzione, previa deliberazione di dieci Consigli regionali;

• il 27 novembre scorso la Corte di Cassazione, ha espresso, per quanto di propria competenza, parere favorevole sulla correttezza formale dei sei quesiti referendari, e il 13 gennaio prossimo è previsto il pronunciamento della Corte Costituzionale; • le modifiche legislative introdotte in materia dalla Camera dei deputati rispondono solo parzialmente alle questioni poste dalle Regioni con le richieste di referendum, risultando in particolare eluse le questioni poste dai quesiti referendari n. 2, n. 3 e n. 6, concernenti l'intesa con gli Enti territoriali, la durata dei permessi dei titoli abilitativi per la ricerca e l'estrazione e il divieto effettivo di rilascio di permessi entro le dodici miglia marine;

• il quadro legislativo che si verrebbe a determinare con le disposizioni introdotte dalla Camera dei deputati presenta diverse problematiche di dubbia interpretazione, con particolare riferimento ai procedimenti autorizzativi in corso, e non appare rispondente alla volontà chiaramente espressa dai Consigli regionali, nella direzione della prevista consultazione popolare referendaria,

impegna il Governo:

• a interrompere l'iter dei procedimenti autorizzativi in corso concernenti ricerca ed estrazione di idrocarburi entro le dodici miglia marine dalle linee di costa, lungo l'intero perimetro costiero nazionale, e dal perimetro esterno delle aree marine protette, al fine di assicurare che non sia eluso il divieto di cui all'articolo 6, comma 17, del decreto legislativo 3 aprile 2006, n. 152;

• ad assicurare l'intesa con le Regioni e con gli enti locali rappresentati nella Conferenza unificata in ordine alla pianificazione delle attività di ricerca ed estrazione di idrocarburi;

• a definire una durata temporalmente limitata e certa sia per i titoli abilitativi concernenti la ricerca che per i titoli abilitativi concernenti l'estrazione di idrocarburi;

• a valutare adeguatamente l'orientamento espresso dai dieci consigli regionali in ordine all'effettuazione della prevista consultazione popolare referendaria in materia di ricerca ed estrazione di idrocarburi anche in considerazione della necessità di rivedere le politiche energetiche nazionali alla luce dell'accordo recentemente raggiunto a Parigi in occasione della Conferenza delle parti sulla Convenzione Quadro delle Nazioni Unite sui Cambiamenti Climatici (COP21).

110. While the Claimants seek to rely upon statements made by individual parliamentarians (paras. 122-123 of the Reply Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum)(the record

of those statements reflected in C-0168 does show views expressed which were unfavourable to the Claimants), ultimately the synthesis of final parliamentary views leading to the implementation of Law No. 208 of 2015 is that as set out just above in emphasised text. The Tribunal comes to this factual conclusion in light of the fact that the Respondent's response to the Claimants' Request No. 5 for the production of documents was specifically directed to the Parliamentary record (via the weblink indicated). Secondly, on reviewing the contents of C-0168 the Tribunal has considered that the extract recorded just above is the material reasoning at a parliamentary level. While there were indeed exchanges of differing viewpoints expressed by different parliamentarians, those are the types of evolving political discussions which are the product of such debates. Attributing to such diverse and competing political views, expressed in the cut and thrust of parliamentary discourse, the content of the rationale for final governmental decisions would likely take such debates out of their proper context.

111. However, the parliamentary record is not the complete picture. During the course of the oral hearing the Tribunal was assisted by the testimony of Dante Brandi who at the time of testimony was the Consul General of the Respondent in Viet Nam, but had previously served in the Italian Embassy in London when there had been meetings with the Claimants' representatives. At para. 2 of his witness statement the following is stated:

In particular, I refer to the meeting mentioned by Mr. Moody [of the Claimants] (paragraphs 56 to 58) with the then Ambassador of Italy to the United Kingdom, Pasquale Q. Terracciano. The meeting took place on April 2016 at the Embassy of Italy in London and, as correctly reported by Mr. Moody, I was present in my capacity of First Counsellor for Economic Affairs at the Embassy.

112. During the course of the cross-examination of Dante Brandi, the following questions and answers were placed onto the record of this arbitration:

[Transcript, day 3, p. 5] *Q. Prior to the meeting on 16th April, what was your knowledge of the Ombrina Mare project?*

A. I was -- I was pretty well aware of the Ombrina Mare project because we had regular meetings with the Mediterranean Oil & Gas

management first, and Rockhopper eventually, on a pretty regular basis.

Q. When you say "we", do you mean you and the ambassador or you individually?

A. Well, mainly myself, because of my competence at the time.

[Transcript, day 3, p. 11]

Q. So, Mr Brandi, my first question is this: do you accept that during 2015, and particularly the latter half of 2015, there was a battle going on between the federal government and the regions as to power? Do you accept that as a fact?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you also accept as a fact, Mr Brandi, that one of the results of that power struggle was that the ban was reintroduced in January 2016?

A. Yes.

Q. Do you also accept that as a result of that, Rockhopper did not receive the production concession?

A. No, I cannot say that.

•••

MR SPRANGE: So, Mr Brandi, do you agree that as a matter of fact the ban reintroduced in 2016 had a negative impact upon Rockhopper's production concession application?

A. Well, what I recognise is that there was a struggle and some dialogue between local and central authorities in Italy upon developing investments in oil and gas sector, not only in Abruzzo, which is the region, but also in other Italian regions. This is what I acknowledge.

Q. Yes. And that led to a referendum; and then to avoid the referendum, the central government reintroduced the ban. I think you've agreed with me so far on that; correct?

A. These are facts. I mean, this is just history.

- 113. Taking this testimony together with the parliamentary record discussed above gives the Tribunal a reasonable overall picture of the factual background to Law No. 280 of 2015. Some of the principal points which reasonably emerge from the record are summarized in the following paragraph.
- 114. There were indeed political tensions in the background, and objectively speaking, such tensions as between central and regional authorities were undoubtedly present. There was an intention to hold a referendum (as noted in Fact No. 41), but the political grounds for this were resolved through parliamentary action at a central level (as noted in Fact No. 47). It can reasonably be seen that this parliamentary action headed off the likely referendum issues (again also noted in Fact No. 47). These are all the various manifestations of political discourse. They are, in and of themselves, part and parcel of the normal political functioning of a country. It is a different matter as to whether or not sovereign measures taken as a result of such political processes engage international responsibility pursuant to specific promises embodied in applicable treaties.

E. THE THIRD CLAIMANT'S PURCHASE IN 2014 OF THE OTHER CLAIMANTS

- 115. Having analysed the factual context of the legal position which applied in late 2015 (which was the apparent and stated basis of the Respondent to reject the Claimants' application for a production concession), the Tribunal now moves on to analyse that which was purchased by the third Claimant in August 2014. As already noted above, August 2014 is stipulated by the Parties to be the relevant date for the investment at hand in this arbitration for the purposes of the ECT.
- 116. As was already noted, the application for the production concession was pending since 2008, but the relevant (for present purposes) investment was made in August 2014. Thus, the investment can be encapsulated in its essential nature as the purchase by the third Claimant of an entity which had the benefit of a pending application for a production concession. The Tribunal also notes, in passing, that that pending application was the only one which was ever "in play" with the Respondent, and it was ultimately the application which was rejected by the letter dated 29 January 2016.

117. Within the record of the arbitration are a number of due diligence documents associated with the third Claimant's purchase of the other Claimants in 2014. In particular, there is a legal due diligence document (C-40) dated 21 May 2014 which contains the following discussion of the *Ombrina Mare* situation:

(l) Ombrina Mare

(i) Ombrina Mare Exploration Permit

- *MOG Italia has a 100 per cent participating interest in the Ombrina Mare Exploration Permit.*
- The term of the Ombrina Mare Exploration Permit was extended in 2012 until 5 May 2015 by MED decree. We understand that the Ombrina Mare Exploration Permit was suspended for one year from 5 May 2011 until 5 May 2012.
- We understand from the Target that the Ombrina Mare 2d well has been completed but is shut-in pending field development.

(ii) Ombrina Mare Production Concession Application (d30BC MD)

• We understand that an application has been filed with the MED to obtain an exploitation production concession in relation to the well called "Ombrina Mare". However, such request has not yet been granted due to the pending arbitration proceedings. Please refer to section 7.1 for further details.

.....

7. LITIGATION

- 7.1 Ombrina Mare (administrative litigation)
- (a) We understand that MOG Italia has challenged (before the Lazio Regional Administrative Court (the "Court")) a decision of the Italian Ministry of the Environment and Protection of Land and Sea (the "MEPLS") which found that

an Integrated Environmental Authorisation ("AIA") must be obtained before the MEPLS would provide sign off on the Environmental Impact Assessment ("EIA") already initiated by MOG Italia.

- (b) An Environmental Impact Assessment is a statutory review of the potential environmental, social and economic effects that a proposed hydrocarbon development project may have and aims to identify, predict, evaluate and mitigate those effects.
- (c) The claim submitted by MOG Italia sought to:

(i) obtain a declaration from the Court confirming that an AIA is not a precondition to the MEPLS signing off on the EIA; and

(ii) require the MEPLS to commence its sign off of the EIA on the Ombrina Mare well.

- (d) On 17 April 2014, the Court rejected the claim filed by MOG Italia. As a result, MOG Italia has been required to apply for an AIA. We understand that MOG Italia has already prepared the necessary documentation in anticipation of this result and is ready to initiate the AIA procedure as soon as possible. However, we do not have visibility on how long it may take to obtain the AIA, as timings can vary widely from project to project.
- (e) The Court has instructed MOG Italia to pay its own court costs while MOG Italia has reserved its right of appeal against the Court's ruling.
- 118. Separately, in its review of the legal due diligence document the Tribunal finds no reference to Law No. 83 of 2012 save in connection with a different project (Guendalina) as regards an increase in royalty payments.
- 119. In addition, within the record of the arbitration is a contemporaneous document entitled Recommended Cash, Share and Contingent Consideration Offer dated 23 May 2014 (C-41). The purpose of that document was to record the following:

The boards of Rockhopper Exploration plc ("Rockhopper") and of Mediterranean Oil & Gas plc ("MOG") are pleased to announce that they have reached agreement on the terms of a recommended acquisition under which Rockhopper will acquire the entire issued and to be issued ordinary share capital of MOG (the "Acquisition"). The Acquisition is to be effected by means of a Court sanctioned scheme of arrangement under Part 26 of the Companies Act 2006.

120. Further in the same document is the following statement concerning Ombrina Mare:

5.5 Rockhopper sees significant potential in the 100 per cent owned and operated Ombrina Mare project, which already has 2C Contingent Resources of 26.5 mmboe with the ability for this to be increased materially depending on the results of the next planned appraisal well. Rockhopper has spent time understanding the Ombrina Mare discovery and Rockhopper believes that with additional technical and engineering work, combined with some patience and funds available to support an appraisal of the discovery, its value can be significantly increased over time.

- 121. The Tribunal notes that in the witness statements of both Samuel Moody and Stewart MacDonald (presented on behalf of the Claimants) there is discussion of the acquisition and the processes which led to the consummation of that transaction. However, the contemporaneous and specific documentation, namely the legal due diligence and *Recommended Cash, Share and Contingent Consideration Offer*, in the Tribunal's assessment give the necessary full picture of the intended investment.
- 122. As a matter of fact, therefore, <u>at the time the investment was made in August 2014</u>, there was:
 - (1) a pending application for a production concession;
 - (2) the relevant law in force prohibited exploration within 12 miles of the Italian coastline <u>but</u> provided for an exception for pending applications (*i.e.* there was a carve-out saver for applications such as that of the Claimants pending since 2008);
 - (3) the outcome of administrative litigation concerning a requirement to file an *Integrated Environmental Authorisation* as a prerequisite to the relevant Ministry signing off on

the *Environmental Impact Assessment* had recently emerged. That litigation outcome was to the effect that the Claimants were going to have to file such an *Integrated Environmental Authorisation* or an "AIA" (which in fact was submitted on 13 May 2014 (C-113)); and

(4) the Claimants understood that "additional technical and engineering work, combined with some patience and funds available to support an appraisal of the discovery, its value can be significantly increased over time."

F. THE EVENTS WHICH OCCURRED IN RELATION TO THE CLAIMANTS' APPLICATION BETWEEN THE TIME OF THE INVESTMENT AND THE FINAL REJECTION IN JANUARY 2016

- 123. Having discussed and reviewed the various statutory and regulatory provisions which were in place at the material times, it is now appropriate to examine the specific important events surrounding how the Claimants' application for a production concession moved on from the time of the making of the investment in 2014.
- 124. On 6 March 2015, the Respondent's Ministry of the Environment and the Protection of Land and Sea issued a detailed and lengthy document (C-114) approving "Rockhopper's EIA application (including the AIA)" (Fact No. 39). This was titled "Opinion no. 1727 of 6 March 2015" in connection with VIP 326 Joint VIA-AIA Investigation, pursuant to Art. 10 of Leg. Decree 152/2006 as amended - Cultivation project of the Ombrina Mare hydrocarbon reservoir in the scope of the d30 B.C-MD concession. At p. 26 thereof, the following is stated (which is predicated on a plethora of recitals and considerations¹⁹):

¹⁹ Amongst the many different recitals and considerations the following is included (pp.3-4) (emphasis added): *HAVING CONSIDERED that the project area which, according to previous legislation (Legislative Decree no. 128/2010) was among the prohibited areas for research, development and cultivation, as the nearest project area is approximately 6.5 km from the coast, and according to the current legislation, Art. 35, paragraph 1, of Decree-Law no. 83/2012 (converted into Law no. 134/2012), which entered into force on 26 June 2012, <u>is excluded from the prohibition</u> since the transitional regime for the prohibition of hydrocarbon research and cultivation at sea established by Art. 2, par. 3, letter H of Leg. Decree 125/2010, does not apply to the concession proceedings referred to in Art. 9 of Law no. 9/1991 which, as the one in question, were in effect at the date of entry into force of Legislative Decree no. 128/2010 (26/8/2010). In addition, the fact is recited of notes received from regions, provinces and cities, amongst others (p. 5).*

WITH REGARD TO, HAVING CONSIDERED AND ASSESSED the above, the Environmental Impact Assessment Technical Commission - VIA and VAS

EXPRESSES

its positive opinion on the environmental compatibility assessment regarding the implementation of the "Cultivation project of Ombrina Mare hydrocarbons in the scope of the d30 B.C-MD concession", provided that all of the proposed mitigation measures by the Applicant are taken and, as it is a VIA-AIA opinion, that it complies with the following prescriptive framework, which completely replaces the prescriptive frameworks of the VIA VAS Commission Opinions no. 541 of 7/10/2010, no. 1154 of 25/1/2013 and no. 1192 of 3/4/2013 and the requirements for the PMC (Monitoring and Control Plan) prepared by the IPPC Commission, Relevant Risk Division-AIA, included in this opinion

The Italian original is as follows:

Tutto ciò VISTO, CONSIDERATO E VALUTATO la Commissione Tecnica per la Verifica *dell'Impatto Ambientale - VIA e VAS*,

ESPRIME

giudizio positive di compatibilità ambientale concernente la realizzazione del "Progetto di coltivazione del giacimento di idrocarburi "Ombrina Mare nell'ambito della concessione di coltivazione d30 B.CMD" a condizione che vengano adottate tutte le misure di mitigazione proposte dal Proponente e, trattandosi di un parere VIA-AIA, che si ottemperi al seguente quadro prescrittivo, che sostituisce integralmente i quadri prescrittivi dei pareri della Commissione VIA VAS, n. 541 del 7/10/2010, n.1154 del 25/1/2013 e n. 1192 del 3/4/2013, e alle prescrizioni relative al PMC (Piano di Monitoraggio e Controllo) redatto dalla Commissione IPPC, Divisione Rischio Rilevante-AIA, incluso nel presente parere:

125. Following this statement of a positive opinion, the document sets out a long list of matters which must be undertaken. By way of representative example, the first such matter is now recorded:

the Applicant must present the detailed design of the pipelines, the means and methods of laying or placing pipelines, and the technical choices that motivate such methods by including the following: 1) design of pipes (thickness, curvature, elasticity, mechanical and cathodic protections, thickeners, etc., 2) execution of reliefs along the pipeline corridors with detailed bathymetry, obstacle relief, georeferencing of outlines, 3) seabed sediment characteristics, granulometry and lithology, 5) seabed currents for predicting interactions between pipelines and solid-state transport on the seabed, 6) safety sheets of the materials used for the protection of the new marine pipelines and cables for the hydraulic conductivity testing, 7) methods and point of withdrawal and disposal of water used for pressurisation and cleaning of the pipeline during the final testing phase[.]

The Italian original is:

il Proponente, prima dell'inizio dei lavori, dovrà presentare il progetto di dettaglio dei tracciati delle condotte, dei mezzi e delle modalita' di posa o di interramento delle condotte e le scelte tecniche che motivano tali modalità comprensivo dei seguenti elaborati: 1) progettazione delle condotte (spessori, curvature, elasticità, protezioni meccaniche e catodiche, appesantimenti, ecc), 2) esecuzione di rilievi lungo i corridoi dei tracciati delle condotte con batimetrie di dettaglio e georeferenziazione dei tracciati e degli ostacoli, 3) caratteristiche dei sedimenti di fondo con campionature di granulometria e litologia, 5)rappresentazione delle correnti di fondo per la previsione delle interazioni tra le condotte e il trasporto solido su fondale, 6) schede di sicurezza dei materiali utilizzati per la protezione delle nuova condotte marina e dei cavi per il collaudo idraulico della condotta, 7) modalità ed il punto di prelievo e smaltimento dell'acqua utilizzata per la pressurizzazione e pulizia *della condotta nella fase di collaudo*[.]

126. On 7 August 2015, the Respondent's Ministry of the Environment and the Protection of Land and Sea issued "MINISTERIAL DECREE – REGISTRATION 0000172 OF 07/08/2015" (Fact No. 40)(C-115). This was a similarly lengthy and detailed document akin to C-114 discussed just above. Following many recitals, the key part of the document states (p. 9):

HAVING HELD that, on the basis of the foregoing, all the conditions have been met providing for the issuance of the decree herein below pursuant to Articles 10 and 26 of Legislative Decree

no. 152 of 3 April 2006 and its subsequent amendments and additions;

DECREES

the environmental compatibility of the execution of the project "Development of the Ombrina Mare deposit in the context of the application for the awarding of the Production Concession conventionally known as d 30 B.C-MD", located in the Adriatic Sea adjacent the Abruzzo coast and the AIA for the operation of the Ombrina Mare platform submitted by the Company Medoilgas Italia S.p.A, now "Rockhopper Italia S.p.A", with its registered office in Via Cornelia 498, 00166 Rome Italy on the condition that the prescriptive and administrative requirements indicated in the following Annexes, which are an integral part of this decree, are fulfilled:

- Annex 1: EIA Prescriptive Framework
- Annex 2: AIA Prescriptive Framework
- Annex 3: Administrative Prescriptions for the AIA
- Annex 4: Monitoring and Audit Plan for the AIA

The Italian original is as follows:

RITENUTO che, sulla base di quanto premesso, sussistono tutte le condizioni per dovere provvedere ai sensi degli articoli 10 e 26 del D.lgs 3 aprile 2006, n. 152 e ss.mm.ii. all'emanazione del presente provvedimento;

DECRETA

la compatibilità ambientale concernente la realizzazione del progetto di "Sviluppo del giacimento Ombrina Mare nell'ambito dell'istanza di conferimento della Concessione di Coltivazione convenzionalmente denominate d 30 B.C-MD'~ ubicata nel Mare Adriatico adiacente alla costa Abruzzese e la Autorizzazione Integrata Ambientale per l'esercizio delle piattaforma "Ombrina Mare" presentato dalla Società Medoilgas Italia S.p.a., ora "Rockhooper Italia S.p.A." con sede in Via Cornelia, 498 - 00166 Roma, a condizione che vengano ottemperate le prescrizioni e gli adempimenti amministrativi indicati net seguenti allegati che costituiscono parte integrante del presente decreto:

- Allegato 1: Quadro prescrittivo relativo alla VIA;
- Allegato 2: Quadro prescrittivo relativo all' AIA;
- Allegato 3: Adempimenti amministrativi relativi all' AIA;
- Allegato 4: Piano di monitoraggio e controllo relativo all'AIA.
- 127. The Respondent's Counter-Memorial (para. 128-129) describes the aftermath of the publication in the Official Gazette by the Claimants of the aforementioned approvals:

128. These environmental approvals (EIA) were published by Rockhopper in the Official Gazette number 93 - Part Two of Thursday 13 August 2015. As testified by Mr. Terlizzese, by then MISE had a firm belief that the current conditions rendered the project unviable.

129. Further, at that same time, the favorable EIA news provoked an enormous reaction against the project by Abruzzo Region and by the local communities and administrations, culminating in a climate of strong media pressure. Despite the high probability of a precautionary suspension of the environmental compatibility measure by the Regional Administrative Court, following the announced appeals by public bodies and / or environmental associations, the MED nonetheless continued the process, calling for a Conference of Services on 14 October 2015. The Conference of Services was called for in order to acquire the missing opinions of the Ministry of Infrastructure and Transport, the Ministry of Defense and the Ministry of Agriculture and Forestry, as well as to "feel" the local administrations within 12 nautical miles from the places concerned from activities (as envisaged by the then current formulation of Article 6 paragraph 17 of Legislative Decree 152/2006).

128. On 14 August 2015, the Claimants formally wrote (C-116) to the Respondent's Ministry for Economic Development, recording the fact that they had caused to be published in the Official Gazette on 13 August 2015 the aforementioned approval, and then sought:

In view of the above, the company Rockhopper Italia S.p.A.

lodges this application

for the start of the procedure for granting the production concession conventionally called 'd30B.C-MD'.

129. The Claimants refer to a particular provision of Italian law (CLA-3)("Decree 484") which they say was engaged at this moment:

Decree of the President of the Republic 18 April 1994, No. 484

Art. 16, para. 3

The Ministry [translator's note: Ministry of economic development], within fifteen days from the receipt of the environmental compatibility decree by the Ministry of the environment, issues the decree for the award of the production concession.

The Italian original is:

3. Il Ministero, entro quindici giorni dalla notifica da parte del Ministero dell'ambiente della pronuncia di compatibilità ambientale, emana il decreto di conferimento di concessione di coltivazione.

- 130. At para. 166 of the Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum, the Claimants posit the case that, at the latest, by operation of this law, the grant of the production concession was legally due on 29 August 2015. In the Claimants' view of Italian law, this appears to be the moment the Parties' relationship changed, and moved from that which obtained heretofore (namely, an applicant hoping for a successful outcome to that of an applicant with a vested right to the subsequent grant of a production concession). If the Claimants are correct in their view of Italian law, then the Rubicon was crossed insofar as the right to the subsequent grant of the production concession was concerned.
- 131. There is a profoundly important distinction, and the Tribunal has taken the greatest care to thoroughly appreciate its significance, namely, that as of that moment on 29 August 2015 the Claimants' position is that they had a right to be granted the production concession, <u>but</u> that is not the same thing as saying that they actually <u>had</u> such a production concession.
- 132. Expressed differently, the Claimants' argument is that they moved, at that moment on 29 August 2015, from the hope that their application for a production concession would be

successful <u>to</u> a position where they definitively knew that their application was going to be successful and granted within a statutory time period. There was then, as a matter of Italian law, no going back and the outcome (*i.e.* the subsequent formal process of the grant of the production concession) was legally inevitable.

133. In that regard the Claimants refer the Tribunal to para. 97 of the First Witness Statement of Roberto Leccese, a partner at Ughi & Nunziante in Rome, which sets out his contemporaneous understanding of the legal position at that time (as advisor to the Claimants):

We expected that the decision on the Production Concession would come within 15 days, <u>as required by law</u>. [Emphasis added.]

- 134. The Respondent disputes the applicability of this provision and argues (paras. 63-73 of the Counter-Memorial) that it was repealed. In particular, the Respondent says that it was repealed as of 13 February 2008 by Article 36, para. 3(a) of the Environmental Code. Further, the Respondent refers the Tribunal to Article 15 on "Repeal of laws" of the "Provisions on the law in general" of the Italian Civil Code which provides that laws are repealed only by express declaration of the lawmaker in later laws or for incompatibility between the new and the preceding provisions or because the new law governs the entire matter already governed by the prior law. In the latter regard, it says that the Environmental Code governs the entirety of environmental matters. These submissions are confirmed by the Expert Report of Prof. Eugenio Picozza (section 5).
- 135. The Claimants counter, in the Reply, as follows:

The amendments to the Environmental Code that allegedly impacted Articles 16 and 17 of Decree no. 484/1994 did not regulate the specific issues contained in those provisions. As Mr. Leccese explains, Decree no. 484/1994 and the Environmental Code regulate different matters: the former regulates applications for hydrocarbons permits before the MED, while the latter governs environmental matters, such as EIA applications pending before the MEPLS.

136. These submissions are confirmed by Mr Leccese's Second Witness Statement, para. 21:

The 15-day term pursuant to Decree no. 484/1994 (art. 16, paragraph 3) for the issue of the concession following the EIA was neither expressly nor tacitly repealed by the Environment Code, since (a) as stated above, the latter does not regulate the Production Concession Application process nor the MED's powers on the granting of a production concession; and, in any case, (b) the 15-day deadline set forth by Decree no. 484/1994 has nothing to do with the EIA process in that in that [sic] it applies after completion of the same.

137. The final say in the exchange of written submissions before the Hearing, came from the Respondent in the Second Expert Report of Prof. Picozza, p. 25:

I also supported the argument of the implicit repeal of the art. 16 of Presidential Decree 484/1994, which, moreover, expressly referred to both art. 2 paragraph 3 of the law 9.1.1991 (article completely repealed by the aforementioned article 36, paragraph 3, letter h) of the Environmental Code and of the art. 6 paragraph 4 of the law 8th July 1986, n. 349 (in turn repealed by Article 36 paragraph 3 letter a) of the Environmental Code).

138. At the Hearing (Tr. Day 3, pp. 53-54), Mr. Terlizesse (Director General of the Directorate-General for Safety of Mineral and Energy Activities, National Office for Hydrocarbons and Gee-resources (DGS-UNMIG), within the Ministry of Economic Development (MISE) was cross-examined as follows (in relevant extract). While the quotation is extensive, the Tribunal considers it to be of importance in order to fully and fairly reflect his testimony:

Q. How engaged were you, on a day-to-day basis, on Rockhopper's production concession application between August 2015 and December 2015?

A. A fair amount. I would say that a significant part of my time that is not simply dedicated to this side of oil production was dedicated to this file, because it was very important, it was urgent, and it was important from many points of view. So I did give a lot of my time. I took part in meetings and I was also briefed regularly by the manager in charge. Q. When you say it was very urgent, is that because the law requires a production concession to be granted within 15 days of the environmental decree being granted?

A. No, this is not so. The concession needs to formally be given within 150 days from the application. So my aim was to finish this work, having received the file around 15th August 2015, by the end of 2018 (sic).

Q. Are you sure it's not the fact that the concession has to be provided within 150 days of it being filed, and that it's 15 days after the EIA has been granted? I can show you the provisions of the law if you're unsure.

A. Yes, but I could also show you a list of the concessions that were granted in the whole history, and none of them were granted within 15 days of the EIA. And this is impossible because the operator is not in a position to give all the material, the documents that are necessary, within 15 days of the decree.

Q. Is it your evidence that you couldn't do it in 15 days because Rockhopper didn't give you some documents?

A. Even if Rockhopper had provided the documents, technically it would have been impossible for our offices to contact all the local administrations and follow this process that goes back to 2008/2009. So something that had happened at a very different time, with a different price scenario, but also from a technical, economic, structural and development the situation was completely different, so it had to completely be reviewed, and I think here there was nothing said by the company. The company wanted to obtain quickly the concession, like all other companies do. So we try, because the law asks us, to keep to the timing of the applications. So this is what we were doing. So we were committed, I was personally committed, and it was urgent, and the law states that. So we were completely compliant.

139. Following the conclusion of the cross-examination of Mr. Terlizesse he was re-examined by the Respondent and, again in the interests of thorough and complete fairness, the Tribunal records this further testimony in full (pp. 77-79):

Re-direct examination by MR GAROFOLI

Q. (Interpreted) Mr Terlizzese, we mentioned the files that exist at the ministry on this procedure, the production concession application by Rockhopper, and we also talked about some draft documents that, as a result of meetings and exchanges, were included in these files. Do these files contain also the assessments on the technical and financial producibility of this oilfield that were discussed with Mr Morandi?

A. Yes, there were a number of discussions, especially on the development project. We acknowledged that it would have been impossible to have more information on the amount available in this oilfield on the basis of a single well. The Rockhopper assessment is based particularly on how complex the treatment and recovery would be.

Q. So Rockhopper knew that the ministry had some doubts on the producibility from a technical and financial point of view of this oilfield? And here I refer to a question asked at 10.46 --

MR SPRANGE: I can be a patient man, but when a supposedly nonleading question starts with, "So Rockhopper knew the ministry had some doubts", even I lose my patience.

THE PRESIDENT: Could I say that, particularly in re-direct --

MR GAROFOLI: (In English) Okay, I'll go on.

THE PRESIDENT: -- it's probably best not to suggest the answer, because the answer that would come perhaps may not necessarily have the same weight with the Tribunal.

MR GAROFOLI: (Interpreted) Do you know whether Mr Morandi had been informed about these critical points and this doubt?

A. Yes.

Q. Did you discuss with Mr Morandi only the technical aspects or also the economic and financial aspects linked to this oilfield and the project in general?

A. We discussed the technical and economic capability of Rockhopper Italia and we discussed the economic viability of the project.

Q. Okay. Let's go to slide 49 of the Claimants' presentation. Maybe you were taken a bit by surprise when you replied, when you answered, because the way we interpret this slide, these are the studies made over time relating to the Ombrina Mare oilfield, and which were prepared and presented over time. Did you take into account all the technical studies prepared and presented by the applicants in the various phases of the project?

A. Yes. Even though they didn't have this form, we examined and compared the different scenarios, starting from when Elf submitted the first project. At that time the amount of data available were far more limited than what we later had. We could follow the evolution of the value of the figures, and obviously we focused on the recoverable oil, which is what was of interest to us. We also especially focused on the recovery rate, because this is a very controversial criterion. But if we look at the literature, we can see that the value[s] given by Elf in 2010 are very optimistic values.

MR GAROFOLI: (In English) Thank you, Mr President. This is enough for us.

140. At the Hearing (Tr. Day 5, pp. 191-195), Prof. Picozza was cross-examined on this subject, and the following exchange took place (while the quotation is extensive, the Tribunal considers it to be of importance in order to fully and fairly reflect his testimony):

Q... Do you agree that there is a timeline in the law for the Ministry of Economic Development to decide an applicant's request for a production concession?

A. Yes. But I would like to point out the fact that the minister does not have a contractual obligation, but it also has administrative powers. This is quite different. So we cannot reason in terms of obligations. Otherwise the law would have not made a distinction between a damage caused by a delay and a damage caused by a tort. You may like it or not, but that's the truth.

Q. I like your answer very much because it's the truth, but also the answer to my question was: yes, there is a timeline. So now I want to ask you the next question. What is that timeline for the ministry to decide the application?

A. We are talking about the Ministry of Economic Development, aren't we? We are talking about the Ministry of Economic Development, aren't we? Because we have already exhausted the example with the Ministry of Environment.

Q. We are.

A. According to Decree 484, there were 15 days. But in my opinion, this rule is not applicable because it was based on the assumption that the ministry could decide independently from the EIA, regardless of the EIA. This is no longer true. But if we want to talk of who is at fault, I don't think it was the government, but the Parliament and the council of European ministers, because they said that the EIA was mandatory for these type of activities. And they also said that if a country did not comply, if a Member State did not comply with this, it could be subject to proceedings for breach of the regulations. This affected also the United Kingdom; obviously before Brexit, if it will take place.

Q. So I want to go to the first part of your answer. You say that there were 15 days for the Ministry of Economic Development to decide the production concession application after the Ministry of the Environment has issued the environmental permit, but you suggest that this should not be the case. What I want to know then is: affirmatively, what do you put forward as any indication of the timeline that the Ministry of Economic Development must act within after the Ministry of Environment has awarded the environmental permit?

A. It's important to say, first of all, that here we are talking about non-peremptory terms, if we talk about compensation. This has to be clear. Normally the same Law 241, which, as you know, is the main law of reference for administrative procedures, the law states 30 days. But this can be -- you can also have a challenge in a --

Q. Professor, if I may interrupt you. I don't want to talk about whether something is peremptory or non-peremptory, or the consequences that may follow if a timeline is not respected. I just want to know that if you are in Rockhopper's position, the Ministry of Environment has issued its environmental application permit on 7th August, and Rockhopper came to you and said, "Professor, what is the timeline now that the Ministry of Economic Development is supposed to act within on my production concession application?", what would you say in terms of the timeline under law?

A. I would tell them to be as patient -- to have biblical patience, patience in a biblical sense, because the ministry does what they

can. But you can also use an injunction, which is an instrument which is used quite often, and which is very important also according to the Italian Civil Code, an injunction that we notify by means of court officer. It has to be official; obviously an email or a letter sent by registered post is not enough. And this is very important to establish alleged fault. It's very important. Today this system is used also for public tenders, public procurement. If a company wants to appeal, they first have to send an injunction to the public body involved, and the public body has the opportunity to withdraw its measures if they are considered unlawful.

Q. So if Rockhopper came to you in August 2015, I understand your answer to be that you would tell them to be patient, that you would not be able to provide any timeline. So if they said, "Is it 15 days, 30 days, a year, two years?", you could not answer that, but you would say, "Perhaps you can seek an injunction at some point". Is that a fair summary of what you just said?

A. This is a statement that I don't entirely agree with. I would have indicated a timeframe, 30 days, because that's what the law says. I would have said, "Wait for 30 days. Maybe first send them a very polite letter. If they don't answer within 30 days, then issue an injunction, get an injunction issued". If I may add something, after 30 days, after another 30 days, you can start proceedings in front of the administrative tribunal, the power to demand the granting of the permit. This is how the Italian system works. In my presentation I forgot to say that I was a member of the committee that prepared the Administrative Procedure Code, so I know it inside out.

141. Following the conclusion of the cross-examination of Prof. Picozza he was re-examined by the Respondent and, again in the interests of thorough and complete fairness, the Tribunal records this further testimony in full (pp. 203-204):

Re-direct examination by MR GAROFOLI

Q. (Interpreted) Only one question and then we are done. Can you remember the judgment of the Council of State 943/2016 that involved Rockhopper Italia SpA?

A. (Interpreted) Yes, of course.

Q. For the record, it is *L*-0137.

MR MASCARENAS: I did not discuss any Council of State judgments.

THE PRESIDENT: Although you did not in fact discuss it, it may still touch upon the cross-examination.

MR MASCARENAS: Fair enough.

MR GAROFOLI: As a result of this judgment, in terms of delay of the public administration or what could be considered lawful by the judges, was there a margin to request compensation in Italy by Rockhopper?

A. I can only express my opinion obviously; it is not necessarily the truth. Rockhopper also had another possibility: they could challenge the final rejection of the concession. I think it was dated 17th January 2017. And they could have also raised a constitutionality issue of the Budget Law, and they could have reported Italy to the European Commission. And they could have requested the annulment and compensation or even just compensation. I would like to add that in the case law of the Court of Justice, although the assessment of responsibility does not necessarily go hand in hand with compensation, we have to decide, it has to be decided whether a breach has been committed or not. This is my opinion.

Q. So because they didn't do this, could they apply for compensation?

A. They didn't do this, and then they kind of lost the right to do it, because our code has two provisions: Article 29, that provides for annulment that must happen between 60 days; and then within 120 days from when the fact was assessed or the judgment became final, then they can apply for compensation.

MR GAROFOLI: Thank you very much, Professor.

THE PRESIDENT: Sir, thank you for your testimony. It's now concluded. Thank you. There are no questions from the Tribunal.

142. The Tribunal now reflects on the Parties' positions on the specific testimony elicited from Mr. Terlizesse and Prof. Picozza and moves to their respective PHBs.

- 143. At para. 14.4 of the Cl. PHB, the Claimants expressly submit that Prof. Picozza conceded during the Hearing that Decree 484/1994 provides a timeline for the MED to act, failing which an applicant may pursue legal action against the Italian authorities, and that nothing in Decree 484/1994 modified Law 9/1991. In that same paragraph of the Cl. PHB the Claimants make a similar point as regards the testimony elicited from Mr. Terlizesse.
- 144. The Tribunal's review of the Resp. PHB does not ascertain similar, albeit contrary arguments as regards the consequence of the testimony at the hearing of Mr. Terlizesse and Prof. Picozza.
- 145. During the October Hearing the Claimants presented arguments encapsulated in a PowerPoint presentation and one page thereof is replicated now in full.

Italy knew that the 15 day deadline was law and carried consequences

- Italy failed to issue the Production Concession by 22 August 2015
 - MED under obligation, pursuant to Article 16 paragraph 3 of Decree 484/1994 [L-3], to issue the production concession within 15 days from the EIA Decree
- · Italy was aware of the deadlines:
 - "Q. Do you agree that there is a timeline in the law of the Ministry of Economic Development to decide an applicant's request for a production? A. Yes." – Professor Picozza, [Day 5/191:4-7]
 - "So we try, because the law asks us, to keep to the timing of the applications [...] So we were committed, and it was urgent, and the law states that." Mr Terlizzese, [Day 3/54:19-23]
- Non-compliance with peremptory deadlines carries legal consequences:

"[...] if the measure is not adopted, there are legal consequences, such as, for example, the possibility to resort to the Council of Ministers, to the president of the Council of Ministers, for substitution powers [...] the terms are peremptory because if the measure is not adopted within those terms, measures are adopted; there are possible consequences. – Mr Leccese, [Day 2/119:5-13]

King & Spalding

Claimants' Presentation on the Post-Hearing Briefs

36

146. During the October Hearing, the Claimants' oral submission on this Slide (p. 43 of the transcript) was as follows:

I just refer you to slide 36, I would like you to start with the fact that Italy was very aware of the deadlines, and both Professor Picozza and Mr Terlizzese, who was considering the production concession, were aware of that, and Mr Leccese's evidence regarding the legal consequences of non-compliance is, as far as we see, unchallenged.

- 147. The Tribunal does not ascertain, from the October Hearing transcript, that the Respondent presented similar, albeit contrary arguments on this issue. However, that absence is not, in and of itself, determinative, and the issue must be decided taking all matters and evidence into due account.
- 148. Having considered all of the Parties' positions and the detailed evidence which was placed before the Tribunal, both by way of written materials and, critically, oral testimony (in particular those summarized and recorded in the preceding paragraphs), it is duly established, as a matter of fact, that Decree 484 was in force at the relevant time, and not repealed.
- 149. The Tribunal has taken the greatest care possible to ensure that a full, thorough and fair consideration has been given to the competing viewpoints, both in its extensive deliberations on the issue, and also reflected in the fullest opportunity afforded to both sides to cross and re-examine both witnesses. Ultimately, as with any contested matter of material and predicate importance, the Tribunal must decide by reference to that which has been persuasive. In this case, as discussed and analysed above, the Tribunal is persuaded that Decree 484 was in force at the relevant time.
- 150. This finding has the factual consequence, in the Tribunal's view, that the (temporal) Rubicon was indeed crossed once the Respondent issued its Decree on 7 August 2015 <u>and</u> the Claimants lodged their application on 14 August 2015. At that latter moment, as a matter of the Tribunal's appreciation and factual findings of Italian law, the Claimants held a <u>right</u> to be granted the production concession. This was no mere hope or aspiration; the legal right to be granted such a concession was then irrevocably in train as a matter of Italian law as it then stood.

- 151. The Tribunal will, however, now carefully review what the Claimants did vis-à-vis the Respondent thereafter lest there be any divergence between what is asserted in the arbitration (*i.e.* that the right to be granted the production concession has crystallised) and the relevant contemporaneous conduct (*e.g.* if the Claimants had conducted themselves thereafter in a manner suggestive of someone still acting in hope of a favourable outcome).
- 152. Quite apart from the engagement of the time limit found in Decree 484, the Tribunal also reads the Decree of 7 August 2015 as unambiguously confirming that the Claimants <u>had</u> passed all the necessary tests to get the production concessions, <u>save</u> that a number of additional items of information (as contained in the four Annexes) needed to be submitted. There is no invocation of the precautionary principle, whether by express language or by inference, and the Tribunal considers the Decree of 7 August 2015 to be an unambiguous demonstration of the Respondent's unequivocal intention to move ahead to a grant of a production concession for the *Ombrina Mare* field, with the Claimants having duly satisfied the requirements for "environmental compatibility."
- 153. As regards the precautionary principle, the Tribunal understands this rule to have acceptance and application within the EU. However, given the specific facts of this case, it does not have a determinative role. The Tribunal understands why the Respondent's various organs would have applied the precautionary principle to the project for several years, but it must have, of course, a consistent basis throughout the time during which it is said to apply. Thus, a government or municipal authority, when invoking the precautionary principle must have a particular concern in mind. However, if that particular concern is then investigated and the government or authority decides that it is not as worrying as originally feared, then the action or plan stayed by the precautionary principle can go ahead. Such a government cannot, having satisfactorily investigated the matter, then decide to continue the operation of the precautionary principle on a new ground. This would, colloquially speaking, move the goalposts.
- 154. Thus, in the present case the Respondent's prior environmental concerns (which the Tribunal can entirely and readily understand would implicate the operation of the precautionary principle) must have logically come to a conclusion when it decided to issue the Decree on

7 August 2015. It emerges from that Decree, and the process which led up to it, that the Respondents carefully examined the environmental issues and then, for its own reasons, gave the environmental *imprimatur* to the Claimants on 7 August 2015. It was, therefore, not open to the Respondent to continue the operation of the precautionary principle on environmental grounds after that moment.

155. As regards events following 14 August 2015, but prior to the denial of the Claimants' application, the Parties have stipulated to a number of matters:

The MED sent Rockhopper a letter, stating: "For the purpose of completing the procedure concerning the application in the subject [...] this Company is required to transmit an update to the documentation regarding its technical-economic capability in the light of the recent Management Decree of 15 July 2015 [...]" [Fact No. 43, 11 December 2015]

Rockhopper responded to the 11 December 2015 letter from the MED providing documentation supporting its financial capability. The letter concluded, "Therefore, we herewith declare that, according to the annexed documentation, the Company meets all the technical and economic requirements established by Directorial Decree of 15 July 2015." [Fact No. 44, 14 December 2015]

156. In addition, there were meetings of a Steering Committee in October and November 2015 (involving the Respondent and regional provinces and municipalities)(*e.g.* discussed at paras. 168-169 of the Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum), and a letter from the Claimants on 27 November 2015 which demanded action in light of the passage of time (C-122). That letter of 27 November 2015 has significance in that it sets out the Claimants' contemporaneous views of their position as of that time (along with a long recitation of the history of the matter). Its purpose was to seek to suspend the elapsing of the "allotted term of the exploration permit" which would have occurred on 31 December 2015. The final part of the letter is as follows (emphasis added):

Considering that to date all the time limits for the conclusion of the procedure have long since expired, invites this Ministry to conclude, without any further delay and by means of an express measure, the procedure to issue the production concession.

Should it fail to do so, expressly reserving the right to implement every available remedy against its non-compliance with the <u>obligation to conclude the main procedure</u>, it requests that this Ministry promptly suspend the elapsing of the allotted term of Permit B.R269.GC:

• at least until the definitive conclusion of the procedure underway to award the production concession for offshore hydrocarbons indicated in application "d 30 B.C.-MD", through the issuance of the Decree to award the production concession by this Ministry;

• and also to enable the company Rockhopper to see to the maintenance and safety of the Ombrina Mare 2 dir well constructed for oil production and the existing temporary platform installed to support the wellhead.

157. The aforementioned letter of 11 December 2015 from the Respondent to the Claimants (C-

123) stated as follows:

For the purpose of completing the procedure concerning the application in the subject and following the outcome of the Service Conference held on 14 October and 9 November 2015 and after the subsequent technical meeting of 27 November 2015, this Company is required to transmit an update to the documentation regarding its technical-economic capability in the light of the recent Management Decree of 15 July 2015 – Implementing Operational Procedures of Ministerial Decree dated 25 March 2015 and Performance Procedures for the Prospection, Research and Exploitation of Liquid and Gas Hydrocarbons Activities and related Checks published in the Official Journal of 3 September 2015, General Series, No. 204.

In particular, it is hereby requested that the corporate and technical data pursuant to the provision of Article 6 thereof, "Evidence of the applicant's technical and economic capabilities" be added:

- paragraph 3, also with regard to the "parent company" in the event details of the financial statements of this Company are not available yet;

- paragraphs 13, 14, 15 and 16.

158. The Tribunal considers this document to be of particular importance as it sets out the then precise requirements of the Respondent for the completion of the procedure for the Claimants' application. It must logically follow that nothing else, over and above these specific items were needed by the Respondent. The Tribunal can infer, therefore, that the four Annexes mentioned in the Respondent's Decree of 7 August 2015 were either fulfilled by this time, or were subject only to fulfilment by the addition of information requested on 11 December 2015. In either case, the factual position as of 11 December 2015 emerges clearly, namely, the very last items of required information were unambiguously articulated. Nothing else, over and above these, was apparently needed by the Respondent.

159. The Claimants' response to the foregoing came on 14 December 2015 (C-124):

We would like to refer to the letter dated 11 December 2015 (Prot. No. 0033009) from this Ministry related to the procedure in the subject, through which the company, Rockhopper Italia S.p.A., formerly named Medoilgas Italia S.p.A.(hereinafter, "Rockhopper" or the "Company") was required to forward the updated documentation on its technical capabilities, pursuant to the recent Directorial Decree of 15 July 2015 – Implementing Operational Procedures of Ministerial Decree dated 25 March 2015 and Performance Procedures for the Prospection, Research and Exploitation of Liquid and Gas Hydrocarbons Activities and related Controls (hereinafter, the "Decree") and, in particular, to supplement corporate data pursuant to Article 6, paragraph 3 and paragraphs 13, 14, 15 and 16.

Without prejudice to the information provided in Rockhopper's letter dated 27 November 2015 and Ughi e Nunziante – Law Firm's letter on behalf of the Company, forwarded on the same day, in the spirit of the upmost co-operation that our Company has always shown in its relationship with the institutions, we would like to reply to the Ministry's requests as detailed below.

With regard to the financial capability requirements under Article 6, paragraph 3 of Directorial Decree, we hereby submit:

(i) a copy of the Rockhopper's approved Financial Statements for the last three financial years (2012, 2013, 2014) together with the reports of the administrative body and the Board of Independent and Statutory Auditors on the management of the Company (Annexes 1, 2 and 3);
(ii) a copy of the latest Consolidated Financial Statements (Annex 4);

(iii) a copy of the latest published Financial Statements of the parent company (such Financial Statements are enclosed with the Consolidated Financial Statements, see Annex 4 from page 74through page 79);

(iv) declaration in lieu of notary deed signed by Mr Morandi, in his capacity as legal representative pursuant to Articles 38, 47 and 76 of Decree of the President of the Italian Republic No. 445 of 28 December 2000 (Annex 5) concerning, in relation to the last three financial years, the following:

- *a. Rockhopper's turnover (business volume) both global and specific; b. Rockhopper's shareholders' equity*
- b. Rocknopper's snarenoider's equily
- *c.* the ratio between the circulating assets and current liabilities; *d* the ratio between the net debt and the net equity:
- *d. the ratio between the net debt and the net equity;*

(v) the Company's bankruptcy certificate and the anti-Mafia selfcertifications of the managers, auditors and the legal representative of the sole shareholder (*Annex 6*);

(vi) the certified copy of the Articles of Association or the Memorandum of Association (Annex 7);

(vii) the report on Health, Safety, Environment and Waste Management (Annex 8);

(viii) data on the parent company, Rockhopper Exploration Plc:

Rockhopper Exploration Plc, with registered office in the United Kingdom, Hilltop Park Devizes Road – Salisbury SP3 4UF, is a company operating in the research and exploitation of liquid and gas hydrocarbons fields listed in the AIM segment of the London Stock Exchange until August 2005. It was founded in 2004 and holds investments in the Falklands Islands as well as in the Mediterranean basin. Rockhopper Exploration Plc holds 40% of the share in the PL032 and PL033 exploitation concessions and is in the process of completing a "farm-in" announced in October 2013 to purchase 24% of the share in the PL004a, PL004b and PL004c blocks. The aforesaid blocks are located offshore the Falkland Islands and are managed by the operator Premier Oil. Likewise, offshore the Falkland Islands, the Company holds a 3% share in the PL003 block, managed by the company Falkland Oil and Gas.

Further information is available at the website: <u>http://rockhopperexploration.co.uk/rockhopper.html;</u>

(ix) With regard to the financial capability requirements under Article 6, paragraphs 13, 14, 15 and 16 of Directorial Decree, we hereby provide the Technical Capability Specifications (Annex 9 and related annexes), whose information, data and documentation were prepared in strict compliance with factual, legal and technical elements listed under paragraphs 13, 14, 15 and 16 of the aforementioned Article.

Therefore, we herewith declare that, according to the annexed documentation, the Company meets all the technical and economic requirements established by Directorial Decree of 15 July 2015.

- 160. According to the Tribunal's review of the record of this case, this is the last communication from the Claimants to the Respondent with information or materials in support of the application for the production concession. Also, the Tribunal does not see that there were any further requests from the Respondent to the Claimants for additional information. However, for completeness the Tribunal also now records two further matters, one occurring on 22 December 2015, and the second occurring on 30 December 2015.
- 161. The first of these two further matters is that the Claimants received the decision on their application of 27 November 2015 for the extension of the exploration permit. This is set out in a letter (dated 22 December 2015) from the Ministry of Economic Development (C-125) and the relevant operative text is as follows:

1. The suspension of the time limit of the "B.R269.GC" research permit, which is held by the company ROCKHOPPER ITALIA S.p.A. (tax code no. 08344911006), with registered office in Rome, via Cornelia, 498 (post code 00166) shall be extended from 1 January 2016 and up to the date of the granting of the hydrocarbon cultivation concession at sea as provided for in the "d 30 BC-MD" application, and not later than 31 December 2016.

162. The second matter is that on 30 December 2015, the first Claimant, Rockhopper Italia, commenced legal proceedings before the Lazio Administrative Court seeking an order that

the Ministry of Economic Development grant the production concession and, in the absence of such a grant, to appoint an external commissioner to take the decision in lieu of that Ministry.²⁰ Those proceedings ultimately went nowhere due to the denial of application for the production concession the following month. Insofar as the Tribunal's review of the facts is concerned, these proceedings seem to be the final factual act prior to the denial.

- 163. As has already been discussed above in detail, the law changed on 28 December 2015 which brought in a ban on offshore drilling within a certain distance of the Italian shoreline. The Claimants' application was denied on 29 January 2016 (again as set out in detail above). The question, therefore, now arises for the Tribunal to determine is whether that change in the law was the sole cause of the denial of the Claimants' application (which is the Claimants' position), or was there anything else "in play" on the part of the Respondent at that time (the Respondent's position), particularly economical aspects.
- 164. The Respondent's Counter-Memorial (para. 140) sets out its argument and, in essence, say that the in late December it was considering whether the proposed project could go ahead from an economic standpoint:

At the end of 2015, the cost-effectiveness of the Ombrina Mare project - a legal requirement for the awarding of the concession – was not demonstrated yet, taking into consideration the sharply reduced market prices of crude oil. In particular, when Law 208/2015 came into force, the preliminary investigation was still ongoing and the last documents presented on 16 December 2015 by the Company were still under examination.

165. The Claimants counter in the Reply Memorial as follows:

160. The fact of the matter is that the MED did not do any material analysis of the economics of Rockhopper Italia's proposal in November and December 2015. Rockhopper requested documents prepared or commissioned by the Respondent following the Conference of Services that took place on 27 November 2015 and 29 January 2016, when the MED rejected Rockhopper Italia's pending application, regarding the economic viability of the Ombrina Mare project. Italy produced only one document— PowerPoint slides prepared by DSG-UNMIG on 18 November 2015

²⁰ Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum, ¶ 176; First Witness Statement of Roberto Leccese, ¶ 109.

comparing certain macroeconomic data relating to the Ombrina Mare Field in 2009 and 2015. Italy did not produce any other documents, which must be taken to mean that the MED did not generate any documents assessing the economic viability of the Ombrina Mare project between the period of 27 November 2015 to 29 January 2016.

161. Rockhopper also requested that Italy produce documents prepared or commissioned by the MED between 1 December 2015 and 29 January 2016 setting forth the bases for denying the Production Concession Application. Italy produced two documents. The first document was a Memorandum prepared for the Minister of the MED after the Conference of Services took place on 9 November 2015. The Memorandum does not contain any information about why the MED denied the Production Concession Application. ...

162. The second document is also not helpful to Italy: Italy produced an e-mail from a Rockhopper Italia employee to Mr. Terlizzese of the MED dated 17 November 2015 attaching documents regarding Rockhopper's financial assessment of the Ombrina Mare project, and other documents. All that this e-mail shows is that Rockhopper was keen to help the MED with the review process, and promptly submitted any documentation requested by the MED.

163. In sum, Italy did not produce any documents created or commissioned by the MED between 1 December 2015 and 29 January 2016 setting forth the bases for rejecting Rockhopper Italia's Production Concession Application.

•••

166. The inference that should be drawn from the lack of contemporaneous documentation demonstrating real-time analysis of the project's economic viability is that this simply was not the focus of whether or not the MED should grant the Production Concession Application. Rather, the MED was waiting to see whether the Budget Law would be enacted, which would reintroduce the Prohibition, and serve as the actual basis for the MED's rejection of the Production Concession Application.

166. The Tribunal has carefully reviewed the relevant Redfern Schedule and has come to the inferential conclusion invited by the Claimants, namely, that the lack of contemporaneous documentation shows that economic viability was not "in play" in late 2015. The Respondent

did not produce any contemporaneous documents to show that it was indeed examining the project in late 2015 from an economic point of view. The Di Gregorio report which the Respondent relies upon is *ex post facto*.

G. OVERALL CONCLUSIONS & SUMMARY

- 167. Drawing all the factual strands together, the Tribunal has been persuaded of the conclusion that the Claimants were, by August 2015, indeed possessed of the right to be granted the production concession. Decree 484 was engaged in their favour and the legal clock started ticking as of 14 August 2015. Further, throughout the subsequent months the Claimants complied with every demand made of them by the Respondent, and, as already inferentially established, economic analysis was not "in play" in December 2015 or January 2016.
- 168. The Claimants' conduct from August 2015 right up to 30 December 2015, which is set out above, demonstrates that they were a party clearly understanding themselves to be possessed of such a right, and none of the correspondence or actions taken by them throughout that time are irreconcilable with that viewpoint. In particular, the Claimants' engagement with the Respondent insofar as matters such as complying with requests for information, demanding an extension of the exploration permit lest its validity expired before the grant of the production concession, and (perhaps this is quite illuminating) ultimately bringing proceedings seeking an order compelling such a grant, are individually and collectively indicative of a party conducting itself in a consistent manner; that manner is consistent with a party believing itself to have a right to be granted a production concession. As a passing comment on the legal proceedings commenced on 30 December 2015, one notes that their purpose was not to force a decision on the application for a production concession, but rather to force the actual grant itself. This is consistent with the oral testimony of Mr. Terlizzese and Prof. Picozza as already recorded above.
- 169. The factual consequence of all of the foregoing is that before the formal denial by the Respondent of the production concession application, the Claimants had an undoubted right to be granted such a concession in respect of the *Ombrina Mare* field. The denial of the application wiped out for all purposes and in all respects, that right.

V. JURISDICTION

170. The conclusions reached by the Tribunal in its 26 June 2019 Decision on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objections read as follows:

211. For the reasons set forth above, the Tribunal decides as follows:

- (1) The Respondent's Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection is hereby denied;
- (2) The Tribunal will address separately in its Award the remaining jurisdictional and/or merits issues in this case;
- (3) The Respondent's Request for Suspension is hereby denied; and
- (4) Decisions regarding costs are deferred until a later time in these proceedings.
- 171. This 2019 Decision on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objections is hereby incorporated by reference into the Award.
- 172. The conclusions reached by the Tribunal in its 20 December 2021 Decision on the Italian Republic's Request for Reconsideration of 29 September 2021 read as follows:

52. For these reasons, the Tribunal DECIDES and ORDERS that:

a) The Respondent's Request for Reconsideration is denied.

- 173. This 2021 Decision is hereby incorporated by reference into the Award.
- 174. In addition to the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objections raised by the Respondent, which were decided in the above-cited Decision, the Respondent raised another objection, which the Tribunal addresses in the section below.

- A. THE FORK-IN-THE-ROAD PRINCIPLE SHOULD APPLY UNDER ECT ARTICLE 26(3)(B)(I)
 - (a) The Parties' Positions

1. Respondent's Position

175. The Respondent argues that the Claimants have requested satisfaction on the same grounds before the domestic courts, and, therefore, the following provision of the ECT applies (Art. 26(2) and (3)):

(2) If such disputes cannot be settled according to the provisions of paragraph (1) within a period of three months from the date on which either party to the dispute requested amicable settlement, the Investor party to the dispute may choose to submit it for resolution:

(a) to the courts or administrative tribunals of the Contracting Party party to the dispute;

(b) in accordance with any applicable, previously agreed dispute settlement procedure; or

(c) in accordance with the following paragraphs of this Article.

(3) (a) Subject only to subparagraphs (b) and (c), each Contracting Party hereby gives its unconditional consent to the submission of a dispute to international arbitration or conciliation in accordance with the provisions of this Article.

(b) (i) The Contracting Parties listed in Annex ID do not give such unconditional consent where the Investor has previously submitted the dispute under subparagraph (2)(a) or (b).

[The Respondent is included in Annex ID]

176. The Respondent's arguments are contained in paras. 169-176 of the Counter-Memorial, paras. 27-79 of the Rejoinder, its Opening Presentation (slides 31-36) on 4 February 2019, and the oral submissions made on its behalf (Tr. Day 1, pp. 126-128).

177. The Respondent's Counter-Memorial, paras. 163-164, set out the factual predicate for this argument:

163. In 2013, MOG introduced an appeal before TAR Lazio against the note of the Ministry for the Environment to the MATTM services of 8 July 2013 requesting a supplement of investigation, including as for the granting of the AIA, and the subsequent communication of the MATTM to MOG/Rockhopper of 9 July 2013 with the request to submit all relevant information and documentation to obtain the AIA.

164. MOG claimed inter alia that the defendant would have violated general principles of good administration and relevant procedures for having requested a certification that was not deemed to be due, as well as its legitimate expectations to receive the due authorization. The Tribunal rejected all claims.

178. In oral opening the Respondent's case on the issue was as follows (Tr. Day 1, pp. 126-128):

PROFESSOR MALAGUTI: Then I will continue briefly on the fork in the road, so we can finally get into the merits of the case. (Slide 32) On the fork in the road, I mean, I carefully heard what was said this morning, and I would say that basically we do not disagree on the principles of Article 26. I think the real disagreement is on whether the requirements are met in this particular case. The counsel for Claimants was already very kind in summarising the cases, so I don't think I need to get into details on what happened at the domestic level. Just a few clarifications. (Slide 35) First of all, in this specific case you do have one of the Claimants sitting here being the one who introduced the procedure at Italian level. I must say that of course -- we write it in our submissions -- if we keep using the triple identity test extremely formalistically, you never use the fork in the road, because it is always the case that a claimant uses its Italian domestic vehicle for its claims in the Member State territory; and then, even if it doesn't work, they can go with a company of the group and use an arbitration for getting exactly to the same point. So if you had this interpretation, there is no history, there is nothing to discuss. There is simply no effet utile of the fork in the road. In this specific case I think it's quite clear that the Italy company who is sitting here was the one starting the procedure in Italy, and also there was a clear challenge of exactly the same facts and circumstances that are challenged here, in terms of procedure and legitimacy of asking an AIA. Also it is tricky the way the Claimants present the fact of not having asked for compensation. They lost the case, so they could not get compensation. But it was

exactly the reason why they were asking for that procedure to obtain compensation. I would simply say that we repeat what we said in our Memorial, and that we should apply what Professor Jan Paulsson stated in the Pantechniki case (CL-69). The real question to ask would be: "... whether or not 'fundamental basis of a claim' sought to be brought before the international forum is autonomous of claims to be heard elsewhere." We state that it is exactly the same issue, and compensation was asked under legitimate expectations also on that case.

2. Claimants' Position

- 179. The Claimants oppose the objection (paras. 20-44 of the Cl. Reply Memorial, Opening Presentation of 4 February (slides 61-64), opening oral submissions (Tr. Day 1, pp. 75-84), and Post-Hearing Brief (paras. 8-10)).
- 180. The Claimants' arguments, in oral opening, were as follows:

[Tr. Day 1, pp. 80-81]

In 2013 a new minister of the Ministry of the Environment changed that position and required a further environmental permission process, the AIA, to be submitted. Now, clearly that was contrary to prior representation and decision of the relevant ministry, so the Claimants -- in this case the Claimant entity, the Italian subsidiary -- filed an action in the local courts in Italy seeking to annul that decision, essentially to annul the requirement to provide the further environmental permit. That application was made immediately after the decision to require them to do so was issued in 2013 and it took its time to proceed through the Italian court system. A judgment at first instance was handed down in April 2014, which decided that the ministry's additional requirement, as a matter of Italian administrative and environmental law, was lawful. Rockhopper's response to that was twofold: in the first instance, they sought to appeal that decision at first instance; but without prejudice to that, they submitted the AIA application, and both those processes proceeded in tandem. And what in fact happened, as was alluded to in the wider chronology that Mr Sprange presented, was that the AIA, including the EIA, was formally granted in August 2015. What that left was the appeal hanging, and the question of: well, what purpose does this appeal have, in circumstances where the AIA has now been granted and so annulling it is a moot point? And the position that was taken in those proceedings by Rockhopper was that they did have a purpose, in the sense that it was still worthwhile, potentially, to have a ruling on whether the additional environmental requirement had been lawful or not, because that may well be of relevance to any subsequent and separate -- and that's the important point -- separate legal proceeding in unspecified fora regarding any damages that might arise from those decisions of the ministry that had been challenged. The chronology proceeds that the Budget Law obviously occurred in around the end of 2015 and the production concession application was rejected in January 2016, and subsequent to that, that's when the Appeal Court in Italy upholds the first-instance judgment that determined that it was lawful to require the AIA, and that's where the proceedings in Italy ended.

•••

[p. 85]

It's very much not the position where the Claimants in this case have, post-2016, said, "Well, the production concession has been rejected and now we're going to go to the Italian courts to challenge and seek an annulment of that production concession rejection, and also we want damages for that decision if we can't get specific performance to reverse that rejection". If that was the factual position, there would be more strength in Italy's argument. But the Claimants have taken an active position, after that production concession has been rejected, not to go to the local courts to challenge it or seek damages in relation to it. That highlights the fact that there's no causative link between the action in Italy and the action in this arbitration, because the causation in this case this week is not to do with delays and changes of position in terms of environmental permitting.

(b) The Tribunal's Analysis

- 181. The Tribunal considers that the Respondent's argument and objection is not persuasive. As is clear from the quotations from the Parties' oral opening submissions above, there is little factual or legal debate between them, and the issue revolves around the nature of the litigation commenced in Italy in 2013.
- 182. That litigation was an attack on the requirement for the project to obtain an AIA. The facts overtook, entirely, the disputed issue in that litigation as an AIA was sought by the Claimants, and then granted by the Respondent. It is a bridge too far to consider that a dispute about such (effectively a legally moot) matter engages the fork in the road provision of the ECT. The Claimants' oral summary of their position as regards their approach to adversarial

proceedings following the denial by the Respondent of the application for a production concession is, in the Tribunal's view, persuasive. The objection is, therefore, denied.

VI. LIABILITY

183. The Claimants advance their case on liability on three separate strands, namely, impairment, fair & equitable treatment, and unlawful expropriation. The Tribunal, within its own discretion and authority to arrange its reasoning, has decided to first examine the claim for breach of Article 13 of the ECT, namely, unlawful expropriation.

A. BREACH OF ECT ARTICLE 13 THROUGH UNLAWFUL EXPROPRIATION

(a) The Parties' Positions

1. Claimants' Position

184. The Claimants' starting point (para. 278 of the Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum) is Article 13 of the ECT:

(1) Investments of Investors of a Contracting Party in the Area of any other Contracting Party shall not be nationalised, expropriated or subjected to a measure or measures having effect equivalent to nationalisation or expropriation (hereinafter referred to as "Expropriation") except where such Expropriation is:

- (a) for a purpose which is in the public interest;
- *(b) not discriminatory;*

(c) carried out under due process of law; and

(d) accompanied by the payment of prompt, adequate and effective compensation.

Such compensation shall amount to the fair market value of the Investment expropriated at the time immediately before the Expropriation or impending Expropriation became known in such a way as to affect the value of the Investment (hereinafter referred to as the "Valuation Date").

Such fair market value shall at the request of the Investor be expressed in a Freely Convertible Currency on the basis of the market rate of exchange existing for that currency on the Valuation Date. Compensation shall also include interest at a commercial rate established on a market basis from the date of Expropriation until the date of payment.

(2) The Investor affected shall have a right to prompt review, under the law of the Contracting Party making the Expropriation, by a judicial or other competent and independent authority of that Contracting Party, of its case, of the valuation of its Investment, and of the payment of compensation, in accordance with the principles set out in paragraph (1).

(3) For the avoidance of doubt, Expropriation shall include situations where a Contracting Party expropriates the assets of a company or enterprise in its Area in which an Investor of any other Contracting Party has an Investment, including through the ownership of shares.

185. The Claimants say (para. 283 of the Memorial) that

The MED's decision to deny Rockhopper Italia's Production Concession Application amounts to an expropriatory measure. With this decision, Rockhopper Italia no longer enjoyed the right—nor even the legitimate expectation—that it would be awarded the Production Concession to exploit the Ombrina Mare Field.

- 186. The Claimants also say (para. 279 of the Memorial) that their investment in Italy enjoyed the protection of the ECT as it came within that Treaty's definition of "investments" namely, "tangible and intangible property," "any property rights," "forms of equity participation in a company or business enterprise," "claims to money," and "any right conferred by law or…permits" (via Article 1.1 of the ECT).
- 187. Finally, the Claimants say (para. 294 of the Memorial):

Italy's actions constitute an unlawful expropriation. Article 13 of the ECT provides that investments shall not be subject to Expropriation except where such Expropriation is (a) for a purpose which is in the public interest; (b) not discriminatory; (c) carried out under due process of law; and (d) accompanied by the payment of prompt, adequate and effective compensation. Where a treaty requires several conditions for a lawful expropriation "arbitral tribunals seem uniformly to hold that failure of any one of those conditions entails a breach of the expropriation provision". In Crystallex v Venezuela, the tribunal concluded that Venezuela was in breach of the applicable treaty because no prompt, adequate and effective compensation was either offered or provided to Crystallex. The tribunal therefore concluded that Venezuela had expropriated Crystallex's assets, even though the tribunal accepted Venezuela's public interest goal in expropriating the investment, did not find Venezuela in breach of the due process standard, and was not satisfied that there were conclusive elements to support that the expropriation was discriminatory. Thus, any expropriation that does not satisfy all of these elements is unlawful, and violates Article 13.

188. In this regard the Claimants submit (paras. 294-296 of the Memorial) that the "expropriation" was unlawful on three independent bases: (a) not undertaken for a public purpose; (b) discriminatory; and (c) without payment of prompt compensation.

2. Respondent's Position

189. The Counter-Memorial (paras. 267 - 278) succinctly set out the Respondent's position which has been consistent throughout this arbitration:

ITALY HAS NOT EXPROPRIATED CLAIMANTS' INVESTMENT

267. Claimants assert that MED's refusal to deny their concession application was expropriatory and amounted to a breach of Article 13 of the ECT.

268. Two reasons, which are autonomous from each other, are sufficient to dismiss this claim.

269. First, the extractive business of the Claimants never started and had never been authorised. Thus, it could not be expropriated to begin with.

270. Second, reasonable regulatory measures that a State passes to pursue societal policies without discriminating among its addresses constitute the legitimate exercise of police powers and, therefore, any economic impact that they might cause on investors is not compensable.

271. On the other side, the facts of the case are completely different from Metalclad. In that case the project had been already approved and endorsed by the central government, and the denial of the right

to operate a landfill jeopardized a project otherwise fully authorised. In this case it is the very "approval and endorsement" of the central government that is missing.

272. The awards in the cases cited by the Claimants do not assist their case. In Occidental, Abengoa and Tecmed, the State measured discontinued or rescinded an existing legal relationship that underpinned the investment. In the present case, instead, the State measure did not interfere with an existing title, but simply acknowledged the impossibility to confer a new one to the Claimants.

273. Certainly, Italian law prevents the Claimants from starting extraction and, as far as Claimants has made preparatory expenditures with that purpose, these will be lost. However, it cannot be said that Italy deprived Claimants of their extractive business, because they had never been in the position to commence it.

274. More importantly, Italy owes no compensation for the incidental inconvenience caused by its regulatory measures of general application. Claimants conceded as much, when it tried to deny that Italy's measures had any public purpose.

275. Of course, the Prohibitions served instead the goal of adopting a cautionary approach to the protection of the environment, prohibiting new extractions in the sensitive areas close to the coasts and the protected zones. Italy therefore can indeed "justify its expropriation on the basis that it was acting in the public interest," thus averting Claimants' view that its acts constituted unlawful expropriation.

276. Claimants contended that the grandfathering of previously authorised extraction activities is discriminatory.

277. As noted above, the distinction, far from being unreasonable or arbitrary, is possibly even necessary to safeguard actual vested rights and avoid retroactive prohibitions.

278. Claimants' suggestion that the regime allows permit-holders to amend their work is irrelevant, because amendments are allowed only within the authorised terms, and the clarification made above should suffice to rebut the suggestion that any subject could carry out new extractions circumventing the 2016 Prohibition.

(b) The Tribunal's Analysis

- 190. By way of general introduction, and for clarity and ease of understanding as to how analysis of claims actually works, the Tribunal will divide its process of reasoning into three stages:
 - (1) The Tribunal must ascertain <u>the facts</u>. This process includes the making of findings on any facts which are in dispute. However, it must be remembered that not every fact put before the Tribunal, nor indeed every matter of factual dispute is relevant to the task at hand. The Tribunal has already ascertained the facts of the case as set out earlier in this Award.
 - (2) The Tribunal ascertains the law. In a case such as this one, bound by an international treaty such as the ECT, the primary focus is on such principles as may have been chosen by the sovereigns (and any other type of signatory) to form part of the appropriately interpreted text. Article 13 of the ECT is the applicable law and is recorded above.
 - (3) In the light of the facts and the law so ascertained, the Tribunal reaches its decision. In some cases, this third stage may be quite straightforward. Once the law is correctly ascertained, the decision follows inevitably from the application of it to the facts found. In other instances, however, the third stage involves an element of judgment on the part of an arbitrator or tribunal. There is no uniquely 'right' answer to be derived from marrying the facts and the law, merely a choice of answers, none of which can be described as 'wrong'. The Tribunal will now move to this third stage in light of the facts and the law.
- 191. The Tribunal has found, as a matter of fact, that the Claimants had a right to be granted a production concession which was engaged as of 14 August 2015. The factual analysis does not need to be repeated at this time and is sufficiently set out above. However, the Tribunal repeats, at this time, the critical distinction between the right which the Claimants actually had (namely, the right to be granted the production concession) and an actual or expressly stated production concession.
- 192. It is also common ground that the Claimants made an investment for the purposes of the ECT. That is not the subject of a dispute between the Parties as is discussed extensively

above in the factual analysis part of this Award. The Respondent's position in respect of the Claimants' expropriation claim encapsulates this common ground in that the relevant heading of the Counter-Memorial (quoted above) says "Italy has not expropriated Claimants' investment."

- 193. Next, as a matter of fact (again based on the Tribunal's earlier analysis) that the Claimants' right to be granted the production concession came to an end due to two specific matters, namely, the Respondent passing the law published on 30 December 2015 and then sending the letter dated 29 January 2016 (based on that law) denying the actual grant of the production concession.
- 194. As of that moment, 29 January 2016, the Claimants' right to be granted a production concession was taken away from it. Thereafter the Claimants had neither the right to be granted the production concession, much less the production concession itself. The Claimants went, in one fell swoop, from a position where they had <u>rights to</u> a valuable production concession which would actually lead, under Italian law, to such production concession, to essentially nothing at all. No lengthy elaboration is required to arrive at this conclusion. There was, factually speaking, an immediate and complete deprivation of the Claimants' investment. There were no indirect actions, whether described as creeping or otherwise, cumulatively leading to such deprivation, but rather a specific act on the part of the Respondent which brought about this circumstance on 29 January 2016.
- 195. Put against this is the Respondent's key arguments against expropriation at paragraphs 269-270 of its Counter-Memorial:

First, the extractive business of the Claimants never started and had never been authorised. Thus, it could not be expropriated to begin with.

Second, reasonable regulatory measures that a State passes to pursue societal policies without discriminating among its addresses constitute the legitimate exercise of police powers and, therefore, any economic impact that they might cause on investors is not compensable.

- 196. The Tribunal is not persuaded by the first of the Respondent's points, namely that the extractive business never started and had never been authorized. This position does not address the specific set of circumstances to which the facts of this case have given rise. The Claimants have not argued that they had an actual extractive business, but rather a much more nuanced point, namely, that the "decision to deny Rockhopper Italia's Production Concession Application amounts to an expropriatory measure." As a result of that decision Rockhopper Italia no longer enjoyed the right that it would be awarded the production concession to exploit the field in *Ombrina Mare*. Further, the argument that the extractive business had never been authorized misses that key point, as the Claimants were already possessed (as of 14 August 2015) of a specific right as analysed earlier in this Final Award.
- 197. The Tribunal is equally not persuaded by the Respondent's invocation of police powers to justify that which it did in respect of the Claimants' investment. For the reasons set out above, the Tribunal considers the acts of the Respondent, being the combination of the law published on 30 December 2015 and the letter dated 29 January 2016 sent to the Claimants denying the production concession to constitute a direct expropriation for which no prompt compensation was offered, much less paid. The Claimants' right to protection from expropriation of their investment as a matter of the ECT was, of course, not absolute. Art. 13 of the ECT says as much. However, in order for a sovereign to avoid the consequence of unlawful expropriation it must cumulatively satisfy all of the requirements, (a)-(d) inclusive, of Art. 13(1) of the ECT.
- 198. As already discussed above, the Tribunal has found that the environmental concerns most likely engaged the precautionary principle <u>before</u> the Decree of 7 August 2015; <u>but</u> once that Decree emanated from the Respondent the wish to engage the same principle again, on the same basis, is irreconcilable with a "positive opinion on the environmental compatibility assessment regarding the implementation of the 'Cultivation project of Ombrina Mare hydrocarbons in the scope of the d30 B.C-MD concession" (the express language of that Decree). The more likely reason for the position taken by the Respondent culminating in the letter of 29 January 2016 is the political and civic engagements as discussed earlier in this Award.

199. In summary, and having taken all of the Parties' positions into the most careful account, the Tribunal finds that the Respondent unlawfully expropriated the Claimants' investment when it denied, by letter dated 29 January 2016, the application for a production concession. This reflects the following of the Claimants' prayers for relief:

164.2 a declaration that Italy has violated Part III of the ECT, including but not limited to Article 10 and Article 13, as well as international law, with respect to the Claimants' investments. Specifically, the obligations that Italy breached are: ... its obligation not to unlawfully expropriate Rockhopper's investment as set out in Article 13 of the ECT.

- 200. In light of the foregoing, and considering that the Tribunal need only address those issues or questions which must be addressed to resolve the matter in issue in this arbitration, which is, critically, a claim for compensation on the part of the Claimants based on one or other of three distinct alleged ECT breaches, the other two matters (FET and impairment), do not fall to be determined as a question to be dealt with in this Award.
- 201. With a finding of a direct and unlawful expropriation, the predicate facts for which occupied the closest scrutiny of the Parties, particularly when it came to the consequences of the events of 7 and 14 August 2015, that establishes liability on the part of the Respondent as a matter of the ECT.
- 202. Discussion and analysis of either the Claimants' FET (which essentially was a legitimate expectation claim) or impairment (which, on the Tribunal's appreciation appears to coincide mostly with the factual predicates for the expropriation claim) arguments would not add or subtract from the finding of unlawful expropriation insofar as the consequence of ECT liability is concerned. In essence, the question put to the Tribunal is succinctly encapsulated by the Claimants in their Post-Hearing Brief, para. 7:

In this arbitration, Rockhopper seeks and is entitled to full reparations for Italy's breaches of its obligations under the ECT and international law....

203. The resolution of that question necessarily reposes on the Claimants having established one or other of their three liability allegations, expropriation, FET, or impairment. Once one

(expropriation) was established, the relevance of the others for the outcome of the case diminished.

VII. QUANTUM

A. STANDARD OF COMPENSATION

- 204. The ECT provides, at Article 13(1), a standard of compensation for *lawful* expropriations. However, that standard is not taken to apply, as in this case, to instances of *unlawful* expropriation.
- 205. The Claimants²¹ and Respondent²² broadly agree that the applicable standard of compensation is to be drawn from customary international law.
- 206. The principle derived from customary international law is one of full compensation. It was first outlined in an interstate case, the *Factory at Chorzów* case, where the Permanent Court of Justice wrote that:

... reparation must, as far as possible, wipe out all the consequences of the illegal act and re-establish the situation which would, in all probability, have existed if that act had not been committed.²³

207. By analogy with interstate international law, the same standard has been transposed in international investments law between a foreign private investor and a sovereign State in a significant number of subsequent investment arbitrations²⁴ and, under the condition of not forgetting that the customary character of this rule only remains attached to its application among States, a rule later codified at Article 31 of the ILC Articles on the Responsibility of

²¹ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 299, 306.

²² Resp. Rejoinder, ¶ 253.

²³ Case Concerning Factory at Chorzów (Germany v. Poland), Judgment 13, PCIJ, Sept. 13, 1928 (1928 PCIJ, Series A. No. 17) ("Factory at Chorzów") p. 47, ¶ 125.

²⁴ See, for example, *MTD Equity Sdn. Bhd. and MTD Chile S.A. v. Republic of Chile*, ICSID Case No. ARB/01/7, Award, 25 May 2004 ("*MTD v. Chile*"), ¶ 238 (CL-50); *ADC Affiliate Ltd. and ADC & ADMC Management Ltd. v. Republic of Hungary*, ICSID Case No. ARB/03/16, Award, 2 October 2006, ¶ 484 (CL-11); *Biwater Gauff Ltd., v. Tanzania*, ICSID Case No. ARB/05/22, Award, 24 July 2008, ¶¶ 775-776 (CL-19); *Mr. Franck Charles Arif v. Republic of Moldova*, ICSID Case No. ARB/11/23, Award, 8 April 2013 ("*Arif v Moldova*"), ¶ 559 (CL-35).

States, one may accept as the enunciation of a general principle of law the assertion of the *Vivendi* tribunal²⁵, referring to the statement above from *Factory at Chorzów*:

... it is generally accepted today that, regardless of the type of investment, and regardless of the nature of the illegitimate measure, the level of damages awarded in international investment arbitration is supposed to be sufficient to compensate the affected party fully and to eliminate the consequences of the state's action.²⁶

- 208. The Tribunal has determined, therefore, that the appropriate standard of compensation in this case is full compensation. This is consistent with the aforementioned long-standing principles.
- 209. In *Factory at Chorzów*, the tribunal referred to the fact that full compensation may necessarily be more than merely "the value of the undertaking at the moment of dispossession, plus interest to the day of payment" in order to provide full compensation. In this case, the Claimants seek the "fair market value" of their investment.²⁷ The Respondent, while continuing to deny liability, also performed its own quantum calculations based on 'the fair market value' of *Ombrina Mare*.²⁸
- 210. In the present case, the standard of full compensation shall be taken to mean the fair market value of the investment at the time of the expropriation; namely, the value of the *Ombrina Mare* field on the Valuation Date.

²⁵ Compañía De Aguas Del Aconquija S.A. and Vivendi Universal S.A. v. Argentina, Case No. ARB/97/3, Award, 20 August 2007 ("Vivendi"), ¶ 8.2.5 (CL-115).

²⁶ *Vivendi*, ¶ 8.2.7 (CL-115).

²⁷ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 308.

²⁸ Resp. Rejoinder, ¶ 302.

B. CAUSATION AND BURDEN

211. As explained by the Tribunal in its determination on expropriation²⁹, the Claimants have met their burden and the Tribunal is satisfied that an unlawful expropriation has occurred.

C. VALUATION DATE

- 212. It is a fact not in dispute between the Parties that the letter of 29 January 2016 formally rejected the Claimants' application to be granted a production concession.
- 213. The Claimants refer to this as the day the "MED decided the fate of the Production Concession Application"³⁰ and that this decision to deny Rockhopper Italia's Production Concession Application "amounts to an expropriatory measure" as in issuing this decision, "Rockhopper Italia no longer enjoyed the right—nor even the legitimate expectation—that it would be awarded the Production Concession to exploit the Ombrina Mare Field."³¹ The Claimants write that the date of assessment of quantum is a legal matter, and that

...[i]n this case, 29 January 2016 is an appropriate Date of Assessment because that is the effective date of the final and most significant measure that Claimants' challenge, namely, the denial of Claimants' Production Concession Application to develop and exploit the Ombrina Mare Field.³²

- 214. While the Respondent disputes that it expropriated anything and certainly disputes that it had expropriated anything of value it does agree that the letter was sent that day. Further, the Respondent and its expert Dr. Duarte-Silva use the valuation date of 29 January 2016 and it has not proposed an alternative valuation date.
- 215. The Tribunal will consequently assess the quantum of damage in this case using 29 January2016 as the Valuation Date.

²⁹ See Section VI.A above.

³⁰ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 198.

³¹ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶¶ 283, 292.

³² Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 311.

D. VALUATIONS OF OMBRINA MARE

- 216. The Claimants review three potential valuation systems, (a) Discounted Cash Flow (DCF),
 (b) Market Transactions³³, and (c) a sunk-costs approach. The Claimants' expert, Mr Boulton, favours the DCF model³⁴ for the purposes of compensation in this arbitration.
- 217. The Respondent does not believe the DCF model is appropriate to value *Ombrina Mare* and instead favours a Market Transaction based approach.³⁵

(a) The DCF Method

218. The DCF method values an investment based on the stream of future cash flows that the investment is expected to generate, "discounted" to a present value to account for the time value of money and the riskiness of the forecast cash flows.³⁶ It is the Claimants' preferred approach.

1. Claimants' position

- 219. The Claimants primarily advance a claim of EUR 275 million as the value of the loss of their investment, with at least EUR 6,675,391 in decommissioning costs, and interest on both figures at 9%, compounded annually. The interest calculated to 4 February 2019 would add another approx. EUR 83.8 million, bringing the total relief requested to approximately EUR 365.4 million.³⁷
- 220. In order to reach this figure, the Claimants have relied upon a Discounted Cash Flow model with some further adjustments by their expert, Mr. Boulton. The Claimants specifically advocate for the use of the DCF model devised by Wood McKenzie and modified by Mr. Boulton.
- 221. The Claimants assert that the DCF method is the "dominant methodology" of valuation in the oil and gas sector *and* the primary method used to calculate fair market value of natural

³³ E.g. Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 318.

 $^{^{34}}$ E.g. Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, \P 313.

³⁵ See Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 36.

³⁶ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 313.

³⁷ Cl. PHB, ¶ 163.

resource projects in investment arbitration.³⁸ They go on to note that DCF is a standard valuation method that is widely used by investment professionals, lenders, and corporations in many industries, including the hydrocarbons sector.³⁹

- 222. The Claimants also cite to previous arbitrations that made use of a DCF model under similar circumstances. In *Gold Reserve v. Venezuela*, the tribunal applied a DCF model to award damages for two mining concessions that had not entered production.⁴⁰ In *Crystallex v. Venezuela*, the tribunal awarded damages for a mining property that had not yet entered production.⁴¹
- 223. The tribunal in *Al-Bahloul v. Tajikistan* outlined a four-point test for whether the utilisation of a DCF model is appropriate.⁴² *First*, would the exploration have found any oil and gas reserves? *Second*, could the claimant have financed the exploration needed to find said reserves? *Third*, could the claimant finance and implement the exploitation of any found hydrocarbon reserves? *Finally*, would it have been possible to sell any hydrocarbons produced? The Claimants submit that "the present case renders unanimously positive answers to these questions."⁴³
- 224. First, *Ombrina Mare* had been verified and appraised even before the Claimants took possession of it;⁴⁴ secondly, the Claimants had USD 250 million cash on its balance sheet and "ready recourse to financing" and thus "would certainly have been able to develop and put the field into production";⁴⁵ thirdly, the Claimants point to their successful track records

³⁸ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶¶ 198-209.

 ³⁹ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 313; see also First Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, Section 3.
 ⁴⁰ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 199, citing *Gold Reserve Inc. v. Venezuela*, ICSID Case No. ARB(AF)/09/1, Award, 22 September 2014, ¶ 830 (CL-39).

⁴¹ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 200, citing to *Crystallex International Corporation v. Venezuela*, ICSID Case No. ARB(AF)/11/2, Award, 4 April 2016, ¶ 877 (CL-117).

⁴² Mohammad Ammar Al-Bahloul v. The Republic of Tajikistan, SCC Case No. V054/2008, Final Award, 8 June 2010 "Al Bahloul v. Tajikistan"), ¶¶ 74-75 (CL-164).

⁴³ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶¶ 202-203.

⁴⁴ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 203.1.

⁴⁵ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 203.2.

in "more remote and inhospitable environments;"⁴⁶ and finally, the Claimants write that "reports at the time confirmed that there was a market for the hydrocarbons extracted."⁴⁷

- 225. In respect of its utility in this case, the Claimants argue that the DCF method is particularly "appropriate and reliable method," because of the generalized approach taken in the DCF assessment conducted, with no assumptions having been made in respect of a specific party as buyer or seller or operator, relying largely on industry standards, and not adjusting for favourable scenarios for a potential buyer *or* seller.⁴⁸
- 226. The Claimants also notes that Respondent itself used a DCF calculation when assessing the value of *Ombrina Mare*.⁴⁹ At the Hearing, both Professor DiGregorio and Mr. Terlizzese spoke of using DCF models in their analysis of oil and gas projects, with Mr. Terlizzese stating that "it is a model which is applied by default quite often."⁵⁰ When asked "why, of the several tools available, do you use the DCF?" Mr. Terlizzese answered that

...it is a simple tool, so it is manageable for the administration; and it is an objective tool, because there are no factors such as the cost of money and other factors, but it carries out a net analysis of the economic result, on which several speculations can be made subsequently. So it is a basic platform that can be used with operators who also use different systems to assess investments when they make their submissions.⁵¹

227. Mr. Boulton's primary DCF analysis – which yields the EUR 275 million above – is based in factors such as a 2P reserves totalling 25.1 mmbbls,⁵² a long-term oil price forecast of approx. USD 80/bbl,⁵³ expected costs adjusted to the valuation date, using Wood Mackenzie's benchmarking database,⁵⁴ and a discount rate of approximately 10% per

⁴⁶ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 203.3.

⁴⁷ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 203.4

⁴⁸ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 314.

⁴⁹ Cl. PHB, ¶ 144, quoting Terlizzese, "Discounted cash flow method is usually used to evaluate economically the project and its feasibility" Terlizzese, ¶ 19 (C-9). See also Tr. Day 3, 32:21-43:9.

⁵⁰ Tr. Day 3, 43:1-9.

⁵¹ Tr. Day 3, 42:10-17.

⁵² First Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶ 2.3, 3.10-3.23, 4.7-4.14; *see also* Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 211.

⁵³ *Ibid.*, ¶ 2.4, 4.15-4.37

⁵⁴ *Ibid.*, ¶¶ 2.3, 4.41-4.46

annum.⁵⁵ (Mr. Boulton then includes interest; the Tribunal will discuss interest in the subsequent section.)

- 228. The Claimants also present a "pre-tax high case" valuation of *Ombrina Mare*, which factors in 3C resources, an oil price of USD 100/bbl, and his lowest discounting rate, 8%, and that produces a valuation of no less than **EUR 1.5 billion**.
- 229. On the lower end, the Claimants present a valuation using the "least beneficial" factors 2C resources, USD 60/bbl, and a high discount rate of 15%. This calculation results in a value closer to just EUR 68 million.⁵⁶
- 230. While the Claimants advocate for the use of a DCF model, they also attack the Respondent's expert's calculations, based upon a version of the Wood Mackenzie DCF model with inputs he selected. The Claimants argue that Dr. Duarte-Silva "deliberately skewed every metric in his comparative DCF analysis" in order to drastically undervalue *Ombrina Mare*.⁵⁷
- 231. For example, regarding resources, the Claimants used the estimates from the ERCE CPR, which assumed resources of 25.1 MMstb (2C), while Dr. Duarte-Silva applied an estimate from Axis of just 4.04 MMstb (2C). Along with other factors he used, this input pushes his valuation to *negative* EUR 123 million; applying the ERCE estimate of the reserve (and leaving Dr. Duarte-Silva's other inputs), the valuation changes to a *positive* outcome of EUR 31 million.⁵⁸
- 232. Dr. Duarte-Silva elected to use an oil price of USD 65/bbl. The Claimants note that Mr. Boulton used a long-term oil price between USD 70 and 80/bbl a price that was still more conservative than oil giant BP, which was using a long-term oil price of USD 90/bbl at that time. The Claimants argue that Dr. Duarte-Silva's chosen price has "no reasonable basis" and is "an outlier."⁵⁹ The Claimants explain that the figure comes from Brent futures and

⁵⁵ First Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶¶ 3.24-3.33, 4.47-4.57. The precise figure is 10.13%. Exhibit P-5, slide 23.

⁵⁶ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 213; Wood Mackenzie Valuation of Ombrina Mare, Report of 21 December 2017, ¶ 5.1, Exhibit RB-1.

⁵⁷ Cl. PHB, ¶ 151.

⁵⁸ Cl. PHB, ¶ 152.

⁵⁹ Tr. Day 5, 11:13-15; *see* also Cl. PHB, ¶ 155.

argue that those markets are relevant in short-term projections but are largely irrelevant for making long-term (multi-decade) investment decisions.⁶⁰

233. In respect of the discount rate, Dr. Duarte-Silva applies a 12.5% to 15% discount rate; while Mr. Boulton's DCF analysis used a rate closer 10%. The Claimants criticise the Respondent's use of the increased discount rate and note that Italy itself uses a 10% discount rate to value oil and gas projects at the relevant time.⁶¹ By applying "an excessively conservative discount rate" in a model that already contains conservative inputs, Dr. Duarte-Silva "produces an excessively negative valuation... an unreasonably negative "double whammy" effect."⁶²

2. Respondent's position

- 234. The Respondent does not propose using a DCF model. This is because Respondent does not believe that a DCF model is applicable as "Rockhopper" was not a "going concern" and had never been a going concern at the Valuation Date.⁶³ Instead, the Respondent prefers a market-based method.
- 235. The Respondent primarily objects to the DCF model being used because *Ombrina Mare* was an "appraisal-stage" project; that being the case, it argues that the *Ombrina Mare* field cannot be valued with a DCF approach, as production had not commenced and therefore no profits or cash flow had been generated.⁶⁴ The use of a DCF model, it writes, "implies the existence of a real or imminent stream of verifiable profits" which would be inappropriate as it "implicates the absolute certainty that, but for the assumed illegality, these expected gains would certainly have occurred."⁶⁵ The Respondent submits that

it is undisputed that Claimants have never started extraction, nor did they ever receive the authorisation to commence operation. Moreover, and obviously, Claimants' investments, which were

⁶² Cl. PHB, ¶ 158.

⁶⁰ Cl. PHB, ¶ 155.

⁶¹ Cl. PHB, ¶ 157.

⁶³ See Respondent's Counter Memorial, ¶¶ 282-303.

⁶⁴ Resp. Counter-Memorial, ¶¶ 285-286.

⁶⁵ Resp. Counter-Memorial, ¶ 284.

essentially limited to the exploratory stage, never yielded any profit.⁶⁶

- 236. The Respondent also cites to several earlier arbitrations where a DCF method was considered inappropriate due to a lack of any revenue generation. In *Arif v. Moldova*, the tribunal wrote that "the DCF methodology is not appropriate for a business that never operated and where a satisfactory basis for its projected revenues has not been demonstrated. Use of a DCF methodology in these circumstances gives an excessively speculative outcome."⁶⁷ In *Caratube v. Kazakhstan*, the tribunal found that use of a DCF was not indicated unless it was "a going concern with a proven record of profitability."⁶⁸ It also rebuts the Claimants' assertions on the 'four-questions test' set by the tribunal in *Al-Bahloul v. Tajikistan*, writing that *Al-Bahloul*, "as generous as it may seem in the abstract," is, in fact "easily distinguishable" from the present case. The Respondent writes that *Ombrina Mare* "fails at the first step: the investor could not prove convincingly that the reserves identified could grant a profitable discovery and that they could secure third-party finance, owing to the dubious prospect of success."⁶⁹ The Respondent also notes that in *Al-Bahloul* the investor was "promised a license, which is not true in this case."⁷⁰
- 237. The Respondent also pushes back against what it sees as the "inherently speculative" nature of the specific DCF valuation given by Mr. Boulton, illustrated by the "dramatic spread between the high and low outputs... [a spread] so extreme (more than 2200%) it only reinforced how speculative Rockhopper's damages claim is."⁷¹ It also argues that even the lowest estimate is over-inflated, as it accounted for "the existence of an unviable gas discovery" and uses "inflated oil reserve estimates"⁷² and is an "exercise in rampant speculation."⁷³

⁶⁶ Resp. Counter-Memorial, ¶ 293.

⁶⁷ *Arif v. Moldova* (fn 24 above), ¶ 576 (CL-35).

⁶⁸ Caratube International Oil Company LLP and Devincci Salah Hourani v. Republic of Kazakhstan, ICSID Case No. ARB/13/13, Award, 27 September 2017 ("Caratube v. Kazakhstan"), ¶ 1094-1095 (RL-23).

⁶⁹ Resp. Rejoinder, ¶ 276.

⁷⁰ Resp. PHB, ¶ 153.

⁷¹ Resp. PHB, ¶ 154.

⁷² Id.

⁷³ *Ibid.*, ¶ 157.

- 238. The Respondent also writes that in the model, the Claimants "take an inexplicably optimist projection of oil prices" that then continue to rise, overly favourable inflation rates, and ignore the bearing of profitability ('economic justification') on the likelihood of the concession being granted.⁷⁴
- 239. The Respondent concludes that "as is apparent from all of the factual data, there was in no way an initiated going concern"⁷⁵ in this case and that "in reality, even after the concession is obtained, it is not uncommon for projects to be abandoned altogether."⁷⁶
- 240. Nonetheless, Dr. Duarte-Silva did conduct some DCF-based calculations of his own, using the Wood Mackenzie DCF model but altering the inputs. When he used a long-term Brent oil price of USD 65/bbl, a price discount of 13.4%, a discount rate of 12.5%, and a cost-overrun of 20%, Dr. Duarte-Silva arrived at a valuation of EUR 31 million.⁷⁷ He also noted that if the project was delayed by two years, it would reduce this valuation to just EUR 25 million. The Respondent submits that "as is glaringly clear, this value is many orders of magnitude lower than "*at least €275 million*," and is arrived at simply by using moderately more reasonable inputs to the same model that Mr. Boulton and Wood Mackenzie used."⁷⁸
- 241. Dr. Duarte-Silva also modified the DCF model using the Axis Well Technology data set. These valuations resulted in largely *negative* values for *Ombrina Mare*.⁷⁹ In fact, implementing the projected production profile from Axis, with a 10% discount rate, and all of the other inputs remaining the same as the baseline Wood Mackenzie model, resulted in a *negative* EUR 112 million valuation.⁸⁰ Essentially, according to his calculations, a discount rate of 8-15% yields negative valuations between negative EUR 123 million and negative EUR 94 million.

⁷⁴ Resp. Rejoinder, ¶ 292; *see* also ¶¶ 293-295 on oil prices.

⁷⁵ Resp. Counter-Memorial, ¶ 289.

⁷⁶ Resp. Counter-Memorial, ¶ 302.

⁷⁷ Second Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 132.

⁷⁸ Resp. PHB, ¶ 173.

⁷⁹ Second Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 15; see also Exhibit TDS-46.

⁸⁰ Second Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 33.

242. Finally, the Respondent also objects to the use of Mr. Boulton's DCF-based valuation because Mr. Boulton hired Wood Mackenzie to prepare a DCF model for him, as it is not his area of expertise. The Respondent submits:

...[h]ow Claimants can validly argue that Mr. Boulton's opinions about a model outside of his expertise and built by someone else could somehow be helpful to the Tribunal is beyond comprehension of the Respondent.⁸¹

243. The Respondent concludes that calculating damages using the DCF method in this case, "is inherently unreliable, prone to abuse and not appropriate."⁸² The Claimants' request to use the DCF method should be rejected in its view.

(b) Market-Based Approach

244. A market-based or comparable transactions approach attempts to find a fair market value of the asset by applying an index value from comparable transactions involving comparable companies between the expropriation and the valuation date. A "market-based" model is preferred by the Respondent.

1. Respondent's Position

- 245. Using a market-based approach, Respondent's expert Dr. Duarte-Silva calculated a "fair market value" of *Ombrina Mare* as at the Valuation Date, based on the price that Rockhopper paid to acquire MOG in 2014. He did so by adjusting the acquisition value of MOG (EUR 36 million, in 2014) for changes in the oil markets between the acquisition date and the valuation date, using an index of over a hundred oil and gas companies.⁸³
- 246. Dr. Duarte-Silva noted that the indices that track mainly junior oil companies and exploration-focused firms declined in value similarly to the FTSE AIM Oil & Gas Index⁸⁴ –

⁸¹ Resp. Reply to Claimants' Document on Quantum of 13 November 2019, 29 November 2019, ¶ 57.

⁸² Resp. Rejoinder, ¶ 289.

⁸³ See Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, Section B. Adjustments to 2014 Acquisition Value.

⁸⁴ Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 56.

indeed, 87% of the index components lost value over this period.⁸⁵ As Dr. Duarte-Silva wrote,

[t]his makes intuitive sense: in a declining oil market, it takes unusual circumstances for a company to gain value (e.g., new discoveries). I do not see any such circumstances occurring with Ombrina Mare between 2014 and the Valuation Date... More generally, I find that the very few component companies which showed unusually large stock price increases experienced exceptional events which increased their value against the industry average.⁸⁶

- 247. Using this methodology, Dr. Duarte-Silva valued *Ombrina Mare* at just EUR 13 million on the Valuation Date.⁸⁷
- 248. The Respondent argues that this method of valuation is supported by the VALMIN code, and also "makes the most intuitive sense."⁸⁸ Dr. Duarte-Silva argues that the correctness of his valuation is reinforced by the fact that

...when Rockhopper acquired MOG, it paid ϵ 36 million for both oil assets and approximately ϵ 12 million in cash that was held by MOG. So, net of the cash that was already in MOG, Rockhopper acquired MOG's oil assets for considerably less than ϵ 36 million. I have conservatively ignored this fact, which would result in a valuation of less than ϵ 9 million for Ombrina Mare as of the Valuation Date.⁸⁹

249. Dr. Duarte-Silva also dismisses counter-arguments by the Claimants regarding the use of the MOG acquisition, arguing that "an underperforming asset is not *per se* undervalued", that cash-flow constraints are not a reason for undervaluation, and that the Claimants did not substantiate their claim that there were no other serious bids for MOG.⁹⁰ The Respondent

⁸⁵ Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 57.

⁸⁶ Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 57.

⁸⁷ Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 47. See also Resp. Rejoinder, ¶¶ 302-307.

⁸⁸ Resp. PHB, ¶ 175.

⁸⁹ Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 48.

⁹⁰ Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 52.

and Dr. Duarte-Silva note that one of the owners of MOG was Och-Ziff, one of the largest hedge-funds in the world.⁹¹

2. Claimants' Position

- 250. The Claimants do not believe that a market-based or comparable transaction approach is appropriate to value *Ombrina Mare*.
- 251. The Claimants argue that Dr Duarte-Silva's "insistence" that only the market-based approach should be used to value *Ombrina Mare* is "fundamentally misguided,"⁹² is "methodologically unsound" and that he "crudely makes a 63% reduction" based on an average decrease in the value of other companies.⁹³ The Claimants assert that truly comparable transactions are "few and far between" given the uniqueness of oil and gas assets⁹⁴ and argue along with their expert, Mr. Chapman that a market approach can be useful but only when used as a "corroborative" analysis for a DCF modeled-figure.⁹⁵
- 252. The Claimants put forward one comparable transaction Mitsui and Co's March 2013 acquisition of *Tempa Rossa*, an onshore oil and gas field in Southern Italy. Using benchmarks from that acquisition, the Claimants arrive at a post-tax valuation for *Ombrina Mare* of EUR 173 million, and a pre-tax valuation of EUR 288 million.⁹⁶
- 253. The Claimants also argue that in using a market-based approach, Dr. Duarte-Silva has mischaracterized the acquisition of MOG as an asset acquisition instead of a corporate acquisition.⁹⁷ The Claimants submit that

The majority of companies on this index did decrease in value over this period. However, the changes in share price ranges between an increase of 585% and a decrease of 99.98%. This range highlights the effect that specific risks have on oil and gas companies, and the

⁹¹ Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 53; see also Resp. PHB, ¶ 179.

⁹² Cl. PHB, ¶ 147.

⁹³ Cl. PHB, ¶ 149.

⁹⁴ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 217.

⁹⁵ Cl. PHB, ¶ 147, First Report of Mr. Chapman, ¶ 4.5. See also Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 227.

⁹⁶ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 217.

⁹⁷ Cl. PHB, ¶ 147.

*inappropriateness of the comparable company approach for oil and gas concessions.*⁹⁸

- 254. The Claimants also argue that Dr. Duarte-Silva's 63% discount to the acquisition price to end up at the €13 million valuation is "unsound" as it assumes the value of the *Ombrina Mare* field moved in line with the average valuation of the companies making up the index he relies upon; it ignores large fluctuations in share prices between May 2014 and January 2016, "where one company's share price increased 585% and another's decreased 99.98%, demonstrating the uniqueness of oil and gas companies and assets."⁹⁹
- 255. The 2014 MOG acquisition is also not considered an appropriate valuation benchmark by the Claimants for the *Ombrina Mare* field, as MOG's value was artificially depressed due to litigation, the underperformance of the Guendalina field, cash flow constraints, and a strong desire by MOG to contract with Rockhopper.¹⁰⁰
- 256. Indeed, in this regard, the Claimants highlight statements to this effect from both Rockhopper and MOG, with the CFO of Rockhopper stating that

... [Ombrina Mare] in MOG's hands was near worthless, because MOG did not have the means to actually develop the field. In contrast, the value of the asset in Rockhopper's hands better reflected its inherent fair market value (i.e. the DCF), because Rockhopper had the capital, expertise and commitment to commence production.¹⁰¹

257. This assessment was confirmed by MOG's own Chairman, who noted that the company was "sadly" struggling in its attempts to recover from a "series of setbacks at Guendalina," its principal producing asset, and regulatory issues with *Ombrina Mare*. He acknowledged that at the time, the MOG board believed that the necessary expansion into the Mediterranean region could only "be achieved by a significantly more capitalized company."¹⁰²

⁹⁸ Second Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶ 4.30.

⁹⁹ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 227.

¹⁰⁰ Second Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶ 4.3

¹⁰¹ Second Witness Statement of Stewart MacDonald, ¶ 6.

¹⁰² Recommended Cash, Share and Contingent Consideration Offer by Rockhopper Exploration PLC for MOG, 23 May 2014, Exhibit TDS-43.

- 258. This was reinforced by the Claimants' expert Mr. Chapman, who wrote in his first report that he was unsurprised that the *Ombrina Mare* valuations were considerably larger than what Rockhopper ultimately paid for MOG. He explained that it is normal in M&A transactions for a buyer to believe it may be able to add value "after purchase through delivery of attributes such as capital, technical expertise and fresh strategy. The purchaser, Rockhopper in this case, pays away as little of this value as it can negotiate in the purchase price."¹⁰³
- 259. Mr. Boulton also touched on the difficulties of using a market-based approach in the oil and gas sector at the Hearing, noting that it is "close to impossible" to apply because each company has "unique characteristics" and it is very hard to find "something that you would say has the same structure, the same issues, the same permeability, the same development costs, the same size..."¹⁰⁴ In light of such difficulties, a different approach is more appropriate in this case.

(c) Other Valuations

1. Sunk Costs

- 260. The Respondent argues that in fact, the only "potentially provable costs" are the sunk costs Rockhopper incurred after it acquired MOG. It further argues that the MOG acquisition was done with "eyes wide open" and that the risks relating to the production concession application were in MOG's books.¹⁰⁵ The Respondent argues that the Claimants cannot deny the risks now.
- 261. The Respondent argues that such an approach would maximally lead to an award of damages of approximately EUR 2 million, the sum of sunk costs from 2014 (EUR 880,000) and 2015 (EUR 1,074,000).¹⁰⁶
- 262. In support of a sunk-cost damages award, the Respondent cites to several past arbitrations,¹⁰⁷ but particularly those in *Bear Creek v. Peru* and *Caratube v. Kazakhstan*, two natural

¹⁰³ First Expert Report of Mr. Chapman, ¶ 2.3.

¹⁰⁴ Tr. Day 5, 6:14-21.

¹⁰⁵ Resp. Rejoinder, ¶ 308.

¹⁰⁶ Resp. Rejoinder, ¶ 309.

¹⁰⁷ See Resp. Counter-Memorial, ¶¶ 290-293.

resources cases in which those tribunals awarded sunk costs and no more. In *Bear Creek*, the tribunal found that a projection of profits is "too speculative when it is premised on the assumed acquisition of a permit or license that was not there to begin with."¹⁰⁸ The Respondent concedes that *Caratube* is "not perfectly analogous" but also asserts that the tribunal in that case confirmed that "without an ongoing concern, lost profits could only be recovered when they are proved to a high level of certainty."¹⁰⁹

263. The Claimants disagree with a sunk cost model, and point out in their Post-Hearing Brief that the Respondent appears to have abandoned sunk costs as a quantification of Rockhopper's damages (which tend to only be awarded in arbitrations in certain "industry sectors" such as hospitality).¹¹⁰ Mr Boulton also touched on this briefly at the Hearing, asking

...should we value an asset by refer to what's been spent on it? [...] almost always that's irrelevant because the fact that you've spent money on something doesn't mean it's worth what you spent. You may have spent money foolishly and be left with an asset that's not worth what you've spent, or you may have spent money on an asset that now has a very significant future value.¹¹¹

264. The Claimants also seek to distinguish the present case from the Respondent's cited support such as *Caratube v. Kazakhstan* and *Bear Creek v. Peru.* The Claimants point out that in *Caratube*, the tribunal held that the DCF method was not appropriate and instead opted for the sunk cost method for the assessment of damages as the claimant had, indeed, not established that its investment would have become a going concern, but it had also not made a commercial discovery, and had not presented required environmental (seismic) studies to justify the reserves.¹¹² In *Bear Creek*, the tribunal found that a hypothetical buyer would not have been able to proceed because it was unlikely to receive the required permit from the local community.¹¹³

¹⁰⁸ Resp. Rejoinder, ¶ 280, citing *Bear Creek Mining Corporation v. Republic of Peru*, ICSID Case No. ARB/14/2, Award, 30 November 2017 (CL-165).

¹⁰⁹ Resp. Rejoinder, ¶ 281, citing *Caratube v. Kazakhstan* (fn 68 above) (RL-23).

¹¹⁰ Cl. PHB, ¶ 150.

¹¹¹ Tr. Day 5, 6:23-7:5.

¹¹² Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 204.

¹¹³ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 205.

265. The Claimants also go on to rebut the significance of several other arbitrations raised by the Respondent, such as *Arif v. Moldova* and *Wena Hotels*,¹¹⁴ by raising the same three distinguishing features of the present arbitration, namely, that the *Ombrina Mare* exploration work had already been completed, including the drilling of a second well with commercial discoveries as a result; the fact that Rockhopper had a large cash reserve on its balance sheet; and that all the necessary permits had been issued, "save for the granting of the concession itself."¹¹⁵

2. Prior Valuations

- 266. The Claimants' Mr. Chapman was not particularly enthusiastic about using prior valuations, noting that they can be premised on out-of-date information.¹¹⁶
- 267. In preparing for its potential acquisition, MOG conducted a DCF analysis to determine the value of the *Ombrina Mare* field. It valued the field at approximately EUR 319 million.¹¹⁷
- 268. While investigating whether the acquisition was beneficial to the company, the Claimants also conducted their own valuation of *Ombrina Mare*. It was also a DCF analysis and determined the value of the field to be approximately EUR 184 million.¹¹⁸ Mr. Boulton, discussing these valuations at the Hearing, noted that they put Rockhopper "in a strong negotiating position and led to MOG changing hands at less than its NAV."¹¹⁹ This valuation was originally made on a post-tax basis and was GBP 93 million, or EUR 111 million. As the other valuations in this arbitration have been on a pre-tax basis, Mr. Boulton adjusted this valuation removing the applicable taxes, arriving at approximately EUR 184 million.¹²⁰

¹¹⁴ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶¶ 206.1-206.7.

¹¹⁵ Cl. Reply Memorial, ¶ 207.3.

¹¹⁶ Expert Report of Mr. Chapman, ¶ 2.4.

¹¹⁷ Ombrina Mare DCF Analysis, Exhibit L-82. This is a pre-tax figure.

¹¹⁸ Rockhopper Exploration: Project Ferrari, Board Update of 9 April 2014, p. 11, Exhibit L-0095; Opening Presentation of Mr. Boulton, Slide 17, Exhibit P-0005.

¹¹⁹ Opening Presentation of Mr. Boulton, Slide 17 (P-0005).

¹²⁰ *Ibid*.

E. TAXATION

- 269. Claimants request an award on a pre-tax basis, and make their claim for compensation on pre-tax, fair market value for *Ombrina Mare*. The Claimants write that "taxation on profits in Italy and taxation on any award in Italy are broadly commensurate"¹²¹ and Mr. Boulton writes that "Rockhopper would be able to deduct or offset certain amounts from its tax liabilities, which further renders appropriate a damages calculation on a pre-, rather than post-, tax basis."¹²²
- 270. The Claimants cite to the award in *CSOB v. Slovak Republic*¹²³ and to Robert Dunn, noting that "a plaintiff seeking to recover lost profits is not required to deduct the taxes it would have had to pay on the profits (had the profits been earned at the time) to arrive at net profits."¹²⁴
- 271. The Respondent largely does not address the issue of taxation but did call a pre-tax valuation a "frivolous attempt to receive a higher award due to taxes" in its Response of 29 November 2019.¹²⁵ In the same document, Respondent also wrote that "to take account of taxes, [the Tribunal] can simply award a post-tax value and request that this value not be taxed."

F. THE TRIBUNAL'S ANALYSIS

272. In light of the Tribunal's decision against the Respondent regarding the expropriation of the *Ombrina Mare* field,¹²⁶ it is appropriate that the Claimants receive compensation for that expropriation and that their decommissioning costs be paid. That is an uncontroversial

¹²¹ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 321.

¹²² Ibid.

¹²³ Československá Obchodní Banka A.S. v. Slovak Republic, ICSID Case No. ARB/97/4, Award, 29 December 2004 (CL-112).

¹²⁴ Robert Dunn, Recovery of Damages For Lost Profits, 6th ed., at Section 6.11 (CL-0114).

¹²⁵ Resp. Reply to Claimants' Document on Quantum of 13 November 2019, 29 November 2019, ¶ 9.

¹²⁶ See Section VI.A above.
conclusion to be drawn from the establishment of liability. Not only was the Claimants' investment directly expropriated, it was put to the cost of decommissioning.

- 273. The Tribunal has considered the parties' positions regarding quantum. In particular, the Tribunal notes the significant disparities both between the Parties' estimates of damage and also within their own analyses.
- 274. The Tribunal also notes the disagreement on approaches to the valuation of the *Ombrina Mare* field. As the Respondent repeatedly argues, it was not, technically, a going concern at the time of the expropriation, which does make the use of a DCF model more complicated. The Claimants, instead, argue that a DCF model is the oil industry standard.
- 275. Both parties have discussed the four-point test for the application of a DCF model in the *Al-Bahloul* case. The Tribunal takes particular note of that tribunal's statement that:

...the application [of a DCF model] might be justified, inter alia, where the exploration of hydrocarbons is at issue. The determination of the future cash flow from the exploitation of hydrocarbon reserves need not depend on a past record of profitability. There are numerous hydrocarbon reserves around the world and sufficient data allowing for future cash flow projections should be available to allow a DCF calculation.¹²⁷

- 276. In the *Al-Balhoul* case, the tribunal in fact decided not to apply a DCF model (or, in fact, any model) as no evidence was presented to show that there had been any hydrocarbons found in the four areas at issue.¹²⁸
- 277. Here, while the Claimant and Respondent dispute the precise size and value of the reserve, there remains no doubt that the reserve exists and could have been exploited. This is readily inferred from the fact that not only had there been a long-standing exploration process, but the Respondent was also sufficiently comforted as to the prospects of *Ombrina Mare* that it went ahead with the Decree of 7 August 2015. Of course, questions likely remain on both

¹²⁷ Al-Bahloul v. Tadjikistan (fn 42 above), ¶ 75 (CL-164).

¹²⁸ *Ibid.*, ¶ 76.

sides about the exact profitability of the reserve, but the Tribunal is at least one step further ahead than the claimants in *Al-Bahloul*.

- 278. The Claimants primarily advance a claim for EUR 275 million, based on the Wood Mackenzie DCF model and Mr. Boulton's modifications thereto. As noted above, analyses from that DCF model can in fact vary widely both above *and* below that figure. Indeed, the Wood Mackenzie DCF valuations of *Ombrina Mare* at the Valuation Date range from just EUR 68.3 million to EUR 1.59 *billion*. That is a variation in valuations of *more than 1.5 billion euros* or, as noted by the Respondent, a spread of over 2200%. In fairness, Mr. Boulton uses these high and low cases to present the reasonableness of his EUR 275 million estimate of damage, but it also serves to show the degree of variability even within the Claimants' own DCF model.
- 279. That being said, the Tribunal also does not find the Market Transactions approach compelling. The Tribunal is not persuaded by Dr. Duarte Silva's assessment that the sale price for MOG should necessarily be used as the basis upon which to value an asset that was then owned by it. Adopting this approach would be to overlook a critical change in that which the third Claimant bought in 2014. At the time of the investment there was no guarantee of what the future might hold for an entity which had been in "exploratory" mode for several years. In particular, the Decree of 7 August 2015 was, in reality, a very long and speculative way off. Once the Claimants' right to the grant of the production concession was triggered (as discussed earlier in this Award), the situation changed dramatically which would be obvious to any investor. An investor looking at the Claimants at the moment prior to expropriation, assuming the acts of the Respondent of 30 December 2015 and 29 January 2016 were not "in the air" or had not occurred, would see a completely different opportunity to that presented by MOG in 2014.
- 280. Similarly, the Tribunal does not find the arguments for a "sunk-cost model" persuasive in this case. In the Tribunal's estimation, *Ombrina Mare* was at a more advanced stage than where the application of a sunk-cost model would be appropriate.

- 281. It remains somewhat troubling to note Mr. Boulton's musing in the Hearing that "Ombrina Mare was probably worth more to Rockhopper than to many other market participants"¹²⁹ as that would appear to make an accurate valuation of the field all the more difficult. This is only reinforced by the Claimants advancing just one comparable transaction, that of the acquisition of the *Tempa Rossa*.
- 282. The Tribunal's misgivings about both of the dominant models proposed in the arbitration (the DCF and market-based analyses) are not reason to leave the Claimants without the remedy to which they are, as a matter of the ECT and international law, entitled.
- 283. Essentially, the Respondent argues that as *Ombrina Mare* was not a going concern, the DCF model cannot not apply. The Tribunal does not concur with this. The Claimants argue that a DCF model is standard in valuing hydrocarbon projects and demonstrated how such a model is even used by the Respondent in governmental valuations. However, the Tribunal does acknowledge the limitations of a DCF model and the somewhat more speculative nature of its use when applied in a situation such as in this case, where the expropriated asset has never had any cash flows of its own from which to extrapolate a more "bespoke" model. As noted in *Al-Bahloul*, the possibility exists, especially in the oil and gas sectors, to create a useful valuation from a DCF model for an investment that is not a going concern; but in this case, the most accurate valuation may, indeed, not be either Mr. Boulton's nor Mr. Duarte Silva's valuations from the Wood Mackenzie DCF model.
- 284. Instead, a more reliable and persuasive valuation may in fact arise from an earlier DCF model

 namely, the valuation of *Ombrina Mare* from the DCF modelling used by Rockhopper in its decision to acquire MOG (and, by extension, the *Ombrina Mare* field).

¹²⁹ Tr. Day 5, 5:1-3. Mr. Boulton went on to note and that "the reason for that is that Rockhopper had the capital that was necessary to develop the field, and Ombrina Mare is smaller than prospects that would be of interest to the majors. So, in some ways it falls in the middle between the majors, who would regard it as too small, and the exploration play companies, who don't have the capital to develop something like this. And for Rockhopper, it appears to me, it was in a sweet spot."

- 285. In 2014, prior to its acquisition of MOG, Rockhopper itself valued the *Ombrina Mare* field, pre-tax, at EUR 184 million.¹³⁰ (At the same time, MOG, the "seller", valued *Ombrina Mare* at EUR 319 million.)¹³¹ The Tribunal finds the Claimants' arguments on the reasons for the depressed value of MOG persuasive, particularly the element of cashflow constraints leaving the company without the capital on hand necessary to exploit the field. Rockhopper's 2014 valuation was itself predicated on prior work prepared by Rothschild (C-34) and Canaccord (C-38).
- 286. The Tribunal has elected to use <u>this</u> valuation as its assessment of the fair market value of the *Ombrina Mare* field as of the Valuation Date. The Tribunal is confident in its judgment that EUR 184 million is the appropriate figure reflecting compensation under the ECT and international law in this case.
- 287. The Tribunal prefers this valuation as the competing interests surrounding its creation serve as a balance that the rival valuations in this arbitration largely lack. It was, indeed, created in part to convince shareholders that the MOG acquisition was a wise move for Rockhopper. However, simultaneously, it was also likely somewhat conservative, both out of fiscal responsibility to its shareholders and lest such a valuation inflate the asking price for the company that owned it.
- 288. In so doing, the Tribunal is not trying to "split the difference" between the Respondent and the Claimants' valuations. Rather, it has strived to find the truest valuation of *Ombrina Mare* on the Valuation Date. This figure of EUR 184 million, pre-tax, as of the Valuation Date is rooted directly in the evidence before the Tribunal and, while considerably less than that sought by the Claimants, or indeed considerably more that than argued for by the Respondent, it does suitably reflect a valuation which is informed by thorough (noting both Rothschild and Canaccord in the background) consideration.

¹³⁰ As the other valuations in the arbitration have been pre-tax, the Tribunal has elected to use the pre-tax valuation provided by Mr. Boulton. The post-tax valuation was GBP 93m, or EUR 111m (with the appropriate exchange rate on the day). *See* Presentation of Mr. Boulton, Slide 11 (P-0005), which used "NPV10%" with "First oil 2018"; *see also* Cl. PHB, ¶ 138; Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 321.

¹³¹ Cl. PHB, ¶ 136, see also Exhibit L-0095.

G. OTHER COSTS

(a) Additional Historical Pre-Development Costs

- 289. In his second report, Mr. Boulton described some historical exploration and appraisal costs incurred from 2005-2015.¹³²
- 290. The Tribunal does not believe these costs are warranted as additional to the damages award. These are, in the Tribunal's view, swept up by the damages award as of the Valuation Date.

(b) Decommissioning Costs

- 291. The Claimants have requested decommissioning costs for the *Ombrina Mare* field in the amount of EUR 6,675,391 as calculated by Mr. Boulton (slide 19 of his presentation). These costs were caused and engaged in the period after 29 January 2016 and the denial of the production concession. The Claimants were, as a matter of logic, put to this expense by the action of the Respondent.
- 292. The Tribunal awards the Claimants their decommissioning costs of EUR 6,675,391.¹³³ These are duly established.

H. INTEREST

- 293. Article 13(1), final paragraph of the ECT, reads, in part, that compensation for a legal expropriation "shall also include interest at a commercial rate established on a market basis from the date of Expropriation until the date of payment."¹³⁴ Tribunals in unlawful expropriation cases have also historically applied interest to damages awards.
- 294. The Tribunal has a wide discretion to determine the margin of interest applicable. This discretion extends to whether the interest is simple or compounded and, if compounded, the compounding intervals.
- 295. As discussed above, the *Chorzów Factory* case set the standard for reparations as sufficient to "wipe out all the consequences of the illegal act and re-establish the situation which would,

¹³² Second Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶¶ 2.19-2.20.

¹³³ Second Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶¶ 2.19-2.20, 6.1-6.20.

¹³⁴ Energy Charter Treaty, Article 13(1).

in all probability, have existed if that act had not been committed."¹³⁵ Interest has become a recognised part of this standard. As the tribunal in *Yukos v. Russia* wrote,

In the view of the Tribunal, there can be no doubt that, a fortiori, in the case of an unlawful expropriation, as in the present case, Claimants are entitled to interest from Respondent in order to ensure full reparation for the injury they suffered as a result of those of Respondent's measures that the Tribunal has found to be internationally wrongful.¹³⁶

296. The Tribunal will, in line with the entirely uncontroversial principles of interest rooted in the ECT and international law, award this remedy.

(a) **Pre- and Post-Award Interest**

- 297. The Claimants request both pre- and post-award interest. The Claimants rely on *AAPL v. Sri Lanka*, where the tribunal stated that "interest becomes an integral part of the compensation itself, and should run consequently from the date when the State's international responsibility became engaged."¹³⁷
- 298. The Claimants also argue that the "majority" of arbitral tribunals do not distinguish between pre- and post-award interest.¹³⁸
- 299. The Tribunal finds, consistent with *AAPL v. Sri Lanka*, that it is appropriate that pre- and post-award interest be applied. This takes account of the fact that over six years have now passed since the Valuation Date. Pre-award interest will be calculated from the Valuation Date, to the date of the Award. Post-award interest will run from the date of the Award.

(b) Simple or Compound Interest

300. The Claimants have requested compound interest and provided several interest calculations performed by its expert, Mr. Boulton, applying compound interest semi-annually and

¹³⁵ Chorzów Factory, op. cit., p. 47.

¹³⁶ Yukos Universal Ltd. v. The Russian Federation, PCA Case No. 227, Award, 18 July 2014, ¶ 1677 (CL-75).

¹³⁷ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 326, quoting to *AAPL v. Sri Lanka*, ICSID Case No. ARB/87/3, Award, June 27, 1990, ¶ 114 (CL-0009).

¹³⁸ Cl. PHB, ¶ 162, citing Ripinsky and Williams, Damages in International Investment Law (2008), p. 387 (CL-0234).

annually. The Respondent has largely confined its submissions regarding interest to requesting a risk-free interest rate.

- 301. The Claimants argue that simple interest is insufficient to compensate for the delay between the harm and the award of damages.¹³⁹ The Claimants elaborate that "awarding simple interest fails to fully compensate claimants... all awards of pre-judgement interest should therefore be computed using compound interest."¹⁴⁰ The Claimants also argue that in the absence of compound interest a respondent "has an incentive to delay the arbitral proceedings (and/or payment of the award) because it is able to profit from the use of the Claimant's money during the pendency of the arbitration."¹⁴¹
- 302. Generally speaking, the application of annually compounding interest has become standard in investment arbitration. This largely began with the award in *Compañía del Desarrollo de Santa Elena v. Costa Rica.* In that dispute, the tribunal noted that while simple interest may be sufficient to compensate for damages such as breach of contract or injury, "the same considerations do not apply to cases relating to the valuation of property rights."¹⁴² It went on to award compound interest in that case, noting that compound interest ensures that the injured party receives "the full present value of the compensation it should have received at the time of the taking" and ensuring that "the taking state is not entitled unjustly to enrich itself by reason of the fact that the payment of compensation has been long delayed."¹⁴³
- 303. Later significant investment awards and academic writing have since relied upon the reasoning first outlined in *Santa Elena*, such as *Yukos* case quoted above, and cases such as *Azurix v. Argentina*, *Metalclad v. Mexico*, *MTD v. Chile*, *Tecmed v. Mexico*, *Siemens v.*

¹³⁹ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 333.

¹⁴⁰ *Ibid.*, quoting to Jeffrey Colón & Michael Knoll, *Prejudgment Interest in International Arbitration*, Vol. 4, Issue 6, Transnational Dispute Management 10 (Nov. 2007), 10.

¹⁴¹ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, ¶ 332; see also id., fn. 461.

¹⁴² Compañía del Desarrollo de Santa Elena v. Republic of Costa Rica, Case No. ARB/96/1, Award of February 17, 2000, Exhibit CL-0024, ¶ 97 (CL-24).

¹⁴³ *Ibid.*, ¶ 101.

Argentina, and *PSEG v. Turkey*.¹⁴⁴ The Claimants offered at least 20 investment arbitration awards wherein compound interest was granted.¹⁴⁵

304. The Tribunal deems it appropriate to award interest in this matter, compounded annually, not semi-annually. In this regard the Tribunal has carefully considered each of the awards relied upon by the Claimants in support of its claim for compound interest, as noted just above, and while there is a diversity of approach ranging between monthly, quarterly, semi-annually, and annually, the preponderant view is for annual compounding.

(c) Rate of Interest

- 305. The Energy Charter Treaty at Article 13(1) makes explicit reference to "interest at a commercial rate established on a market basis from the date of a legal expropriation until the date of payment" as the standard in a *legal* expropriation. Arguably, that standard would be the base point from which this Tribunal would assess an appropriate interest rate.
- 306. The Claimants' expert, Mr. Boulton, provided several "potentially relevant" interest rates for the Tribunal's consideration, based on the cost of borrowing in Italy. These include:
 - (1) Italian 5-year Government Bond yields (approximately 0.55%);
 - (2) A 12-month EURIBOR rate with a fixed uplift (EURIBOR +4%);
 - (3) Corporate loan rates (1.60%);
 - (4) An amalgam rate of the cost of borrowing of Rockhopper's peers (approximately 9%);
 or
 - (5) Interest rate on Rockhopper's standby loan facility (15% p/a).¹⁴⁶
- 307. In contrast, the Respondent restricts the majority of its arguments on interest rate to its request for a "risked-free" interest rate. In its Counter-Memorial, it stated that "it is well

¹⁴⁴ Azurix Corp. v. The Argentine Republic, ICSID Case No. ARB/01/12, Award, 14 July 2006 (CL-15); Metalclad Corporation v. The United Mexican States, ICSID Case No. ARB(AF)/97/1, Award, 30 August 2000 (CL-47); MTD v. Chile (fn 24 above) (CL-50); Tecmed, S.A. v. The United Mexican States, ICSID Case No. ARB (AF)/00/2, Award, 29 May 2003 (CL-67); Siemens A.G. v. The Argentine Republic, ICSID Case No. ARB/02/8, Award, 6 February 2017 (CL-65); PSEG Global Inc. and Konya Ilgin Elektrik Üretim ve Ticaret Limited Sirketi v. Republic of Turkey, ICSID Case No. ARB/02/5, Award, 19 January 2007 ("PSEG Global v. Turkey") (CL-60).

¹⁴⁵ Cl. Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability, and Quantum, fn. 452.

¹⁴⁶ First Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶¶ 5.9-5.25; Table 5-2.

established that the appropriate rate of interest is the risk-free rate" as a rate higher than that "compensates the Claimant for risks that it has not borne."¹⁴⁷ In its Post-Hearing Brief, the Respondent writes in a footnote that "sovereign debt bears more default risk than ICSID awards, and Dr. Duarte-Silva thus concludes that that [*sic*] the appropriate rate under this hypothetical would be at most the rate on the sovereign debt of the Italian Republic."¹⁴⁸

- 308. In his expert report, the Respondent's expert Dr. Duarte-Silva suggests applying the rate of 0.417% which is, indeed, the rate at which Italy issues its sovereign debt.¹⁴⁹ He argued that as the Tribunal's award will be in "an amount that is not arbitrary and that equates to the fair market value of the allegedly expropriated asset," the amount awarded is "already de-risked and therefore *equivalent to a cash amount on the Valuation Date*. The appropriate rate to apply to this cash amount is a rate commensurate with the risk associated with cash: a risk-free rate."¹⁵⁰
- 309. However, as the Claimants' expert Mr. Boulton points out, it is not particularly clear whether Mr. Duarte-Silva is referring to pre- or post-award interest. ¹⁵¹ Mr. Duarte-Silva's comment seems to most naturally apply to post-award interest; while enforcement of an award is never completely certain, it is reasonably so; as mentioned above, Dr. Duarte-Silva believes that sovereign debt carries more default risk than an ICSID award.

(d) Past Practice in Rate of Interest

310. In *Tidewater v. Venezuela*, the arbitration was under a BIT, which referred to interest at "normal commercial rates." The Tribunal read this as representing "the rate at which the Claimants could themselves have borrowed the same sum."¹⁵² It found that "the appropriate

¹⁴⁷ Resp. Counter Memorial, ¶ 312.

¹⁴⁸ Resp. PHB, fn. 216.

¹⁴⁹ Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 143.

¹⁵⁰ Second Expert Report of Dr. Duarte-Silva, ¶ 144. (Emphasis original.)

¹⁵¹ Second Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶ 5.10.

¹⁵² Tidewater Investment SRL & Tidewater Caribe C.A. v. Venezuela, ICSID Case No. ARB/10/5, Award, 13 March 2015, ¶ 209 (CL-118).

reference point is the cost of borrowing available to Claimants, not the amount that Respondent would have had to pay."¹⁵³

311. Investment tribunals have frequently made use of interbank rates such as LIBOR, but with fixed uplifts.¹⁵⁴ The reasoning behind adding the fixed uplift is that it reflects the fact that the interbank rates such as LIBOR or EURIBOR are the rate at which banks led to each other. As the Tribunal in *Lemaire v. Ukraine* wrote,

Loans to customers invariably include a surcharge [above the interbank rate], and this surcharge must be inserted in the calculation of interest to reflect the financial loss caused to Claimant by the temporary withholding of money. A claimant to whom money is awarded would not be fully compensated, if the interest rate applied did not include an appropriate margin.¹⁵⁵

(e) The Tribunal's Determination on Rate of Interest

- 312. The Tribunal concurs with the Respondent that uncertainty of enforcement is not a reason to increase the interest rate on an award of damages.¹⁵⁶ That would be inappropriately punitive.
- 313. In the Tribunal's view, it is commercially improbable that the Claimants would have elected to put the value of their investment into something with such low yields as a 5-year government bond or even lower, such as Italian sovereign debt. It is also unlikely that the Claimants would be able to borrow at such rates.
- 314. Mr. Boulton calculated an average rate of 1.60%¹⁵⁷ from the Bank of Italy's monthly rates for "loans other than bank overdrafts to non-financial institutions new business." Mr. Boulton noted, however, that these rates are exclusively for new businesses and he did not

¹⁵³ *Ibid.*, ¶ 205.

¹⁵⁴ See, for example, the awards in *PSEG Global v. Turkey* (fn 144 above), ¶ 348 (CL-0060); Enron Corporation and Ponderosa Assets, L.P. v. Argentine Republic, ICSID Case No. ARB/01/3, Award, 22 May 2007, ¶ 452 (CL-0034); Ioannis Kardassopoulos and Ron Fuchs v. The Republic of Georgia, ICSID Case Nos. ARB/05/18 and ARB/07/15, Award, 3 March 2010 (CL-0119); Rumeli Telekom A.S. and Telsim Mobil Telekomunikasyon Hizmetleri A.S. v. Republic of Kazakhstan, ICSID Case No. ARB/05/16, Award, 29 July 2008 (CL-0061).

¹⁵⁵ Joseph Charles Lemire v. Ukraine, ICSID Case No. ARB/06/18, Award, 28 March 2011, ¶ 355 (CL-0092).

¹⁵⁶ Resp. PHB, ¶ 188.

¹⁵⁷ Second Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶ 5.21. In his first expert report, Mr. Boulton's average over the date range came to 1.66%. He updated his calculations in light of the extended date range (29 January 2016 to 31 July 2018, instead of 30 September 2017, from his first report).

investigate "whether these rates are kept low to encourage the creation of new companies (as a matter of policy)."¹⁵⁸ Given that caveat, the Tribunal is not convinced of the relevance of this particular rate.

- 315. Conversely, while a rate of 15% may well be the interest rate on the Claimants' unsecured credit line, even Mr. Boulton concedes that "unsecured credit facilities often attract a higher interest rate than secured, or even unsecured, long term debt. Therefore, it seems that Rockhopper's true cost of borrowing would be somewhat lower than 15% per annum."¹⁵⁹
- 316. Instead, Mr. Boulton proposes and the Claimants favour a rate of 9%, averaged from the cost of debt of several of Rockhopper's contemporaries. The particular debt instruments vary somewhat, from secured loans, to unsecured notes, to convertible, or unsecured, or secured bonds. Perhaps unsurprisingly, the average reported rates also vary fairly widely, from 6.25% on the low end to 10% on the high end. Despite Mr. Boulton asserting that these companies are part of Rockhopper's "peer group", the companies themselves appear to have fairly diverse debt profiles and financial health. Not to mention that there is unknown variability in the details of the instruments details such as the date of issuance of bonds, or whether they are refinanced bonds, or their durations that can also have significant effects on the applicable interest rate, even with all other factors being equal.
- 317. The Tribunal does not doubt that the rates used in the calculation of the 9% rate are real. It does, however, doubt the relevance of the rates used. Given the mix of instruments and duration of said instruments, and Mr. Boulton's own statement above regarding disparities between secured and unsecured debt instruments, and the diversity of the circumstances in which various companies secured financing, the Tribunal does not find this interest rate useful in this case.
- 318. Instead, the Tribunal has determined that the most appropriate rate for interest is Mr. Boulton's proposed second option, EURIBOR with a fixed uplift of 4%. The fixed uplift takes account of the fact that the parties involved are not themselves banks, which would

¹⁵⁸ First Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶¶ 5.15-5.17.

¹⁵⁹ First Expert Report of Mr. Boulton, ¶ 5.8.

make an exclusively interbank rate inappropriate for the assessment of a "commercial rate" between the parties in the present case. Using an interbank rate with a fixed uplift is also a common practice within investment arbitration; Mr. Boulton also testified to that during the Hearing.¹⁶⁰ It is the most reasonable rate and in the Tribunal's opinion, it comes the closest to a commercial interest rate as contemplated by the ECT.

I. CONCLUSION ON QUANTUM

- 319. The quantum of damage suffered by the Claimants due to the breach of the ECT by the Respondent and the expropriation of the Claimants' investment, based on the valuation date of 29 January 2016, is the pre-tax sum of EUR 184,000,000. The Tribunal also finds that it is appropriate that the Claimants receive EUR 6,675,391 in decommissioning costs. Interest is payable on both of these sums, set at EURIBOR +4% from the Valuation Date to the date of the Award (23 August 2022).
- 320. The Tribunal has decided to allow a grace period of 4 months from the date of this Final Award during which interest will not be applied, in order to incentivise the swift payment. Should the Final Award remain unpaid as of 23 December 2022 (i.e., four months from the date of the Award), interest shall accrue at EURIBOR +4% on such part of the aforementioned amounts as may remain unpaid from time to time.

VIII. COSTS

A. CLAIMANTS' COST SUBMISSIONS

- 321. On 10 January 2022 the Claimants filed their final costs submission which set out their claims as follows:
 - (a) Fees & Disbursements Billed & Paid up to 13 August 2020

King & Spalding - GBP 2,786,449.50

Disbursements - GBP 115,782.65

¹⁶⁰ Tr. Day 5, 19:3-4: an interbank rate plus a margin "is commonly awarded by tribunals in my experience."

Ughi e Nunziante - GBP 744,961.53 plus EUR 39,001.36

Witness/Experts

ERCE – GBP 156,289.86

Richard Boulton – GBP 317,277.75

Geopoint Advisory – GBP 20,270.00

Peter Velez Engineering – GBP 73,730.65

Fiona MacAulay – GBP 42,284.72

Out of pocket costs and expenses - GBP 31,028.21

ICSID Payments – USD 475,019.39

(b) Fees incurred but not yet billed (from 14 August 2020)

King & Spalding – GBP 51,253.50

- 322. The Claimants also indicated that GBP 284,943 (billed and paid) and GBP 49,521 (incurred but not yet billed) were the costs involved in addressing the Respondent's intra-EU jurisdictional objections, and that these figures were encompassed by the figures set out above.
- 323. The Claimants' total for legal fees and expenses (leaving to one side claims for sums paid to ICSID) is, therefore, GBP 4,339,328.37 and EUR 39,001.36.

B. RESPONDENT'S COST SUBMISSIONS

- 324. The Respondent's corresponding claims for costs, in EUR, were set out on 10 January 2022 as follows:
 - Attendances EUR 500,000.00
 - Legal Fees EUR 700,000.00

- Costs (translation, expertise, other expenses) EUR 504,000.00
- Attendance at hearing (travel, accommodation, meals, etc) EUR 129,000.00
- Mutatis mutandis for each of the foregoing headings the Respondent incurred a total of EUR 610,000.00 in respect of its intra-EU jurisdiction argument.
- 325. The Respondent's total claim for legal fees and expenses is, therefore, EUR 2,443,000.00.

C. THE TRIBUNAL'S DECISION ON COSTS

326. Article 61(2) of the ICSID Convention provides:

In the case of arbitration proceedings the Tribunal shall, except as the parties otherwise agree, assess the expenses incurred by the parties in connection with the proceedings, and shall decide how and by whom those expenses, the fees and expenses of the members of the Tribunal and the charges for the use of the facilities of the Centre shall be paid. Such decision shall form part of the award.

- 327. This provision gives the Tribunal discretion to allocate all costs of the arbitration, including attorney's fees and other costs, between the Parties as it deems appropriate.
- 328. First, as regards quantum, the Tribunal has no doubt but that the figures claimed by both sides are duly proven. The Tribunal is entitled to consider the submission of these figures by each side's legal representatives, who demonstrated the highest civility, professionalism and integrity throughout this arbitration, as authentic and correct.
- 329. Secondly, as regards the disposition of the claims for costs, it is the case that the Claimants have prevailed to the greater extent. The Claimants also prevailed entirely on the intra-EU jurisdiction issue which necessitated two Decisions prior to this Final Award. In principle, therefore, the Claimants should be awarded their costs and expenses as against the Respondent.
- 330. While there is a disparity, roughly in the order of twice what the Respondent has claimed, in the overall figures, this is not, in and of itself, a reason to award the Claimants considerably less than the amounts claimed. However, the Tribunal does note that the Claimants sought a

much higher award of damages than that which is set out herein. Put against that is the factor that the Respondent fought, as was its entitlement in the defence of the public purse, every aspect of the Claimants' case.

- 331. Ultimately, the Tribunal must make its best estimate at what award reflects an appropriate contribution by the Respondent to the Claimant's legal fees and expenses and GBP 3,500,000.00 is such a figure.
- 332. The costs of the arbitration, including the fees and expenses of the Tribunal, ICSID's administrative fees and direct expenses, amount to (in USD):

Arbitrators' fees and expenses		
Mr. Klaus Reichert SC	122,303.27	
Dr. Charles Poncet	106,871.94	
Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy	116,541.50	
ICSID's administrative fees	242,000.00	
Direct expenses	91,729.14	
Total	679,445.85	

- 333. The above costs have been paid out of the advances made by the Parties. ICSID received the following advances on costs from the Parties: USD 449,982.00 from the Claimants and USD 296,795.61 from the Respondent.¹⁶¹
- 334. Accordingly, and broadly consistent with the Tribunal's disposition of the claims for legal fees and expenses, orders the Respondent to pay the Claimant 80% of the expended portion of the Claimants' advances to ICSID, i.e. USD 301,284.18.¹⁶²

¹⁶¹ The remaining balance will be reimbursed to the parties in proportion to the payments that they advanced to ICSID. The final financial statement for this case will be sent to the Parties separately.

 $^{^{162}}$ (339,722.93 + 36,882.30) x 0.8 = USD 301,284.18.

IX. AWARD

- 335. For the reasons set forth above, the Tribunal decides as follows:
 - Declares that the Tribunal has jurisdiction to decide this dispute under the ECT and the ICSID Convention and denies the Respondent's preliminary objections to the Tribunal's jurisdiction to decide the Claimants' claims;
 - (2) Declares that the Respondent has violated its obligation under Article 13 of the ECT (the obligation not to unlawfully expropriate the Claimants' investment).
 - (3) Orders the Respondent to pay compensation to the Claimants in the amount of EUR 184,000,000.00 (pre-tax) and EUR 6,675,391 for decommissioning costs.
 - (4) Awards pre- and post-award interest at EURIBOR +4% compounded annually from 29 January 2016 (on any outstanding balance as may be the case from time to time) until payment in full save for the four months from the date of this Award during which period no interest shall accrue, as contemplated in paragraphs 319 and 320 above;
 - (5) Orders the Respondent to pay the Claimants GBP 3,500,000.00 by way of costs incurred in connection with this arbitration, including fees and expenses of the legal counsel, witnesses, experts and consultants;
 - (6) Orders the Respondent to pay the Claimant 80% of the expended portion of the Claimants' advances to ICSID, i.e. USD 301,284.18; and
 - (7) All other prayers for relief are hereby denied.
- 336. The individual opinion of Professor Pierre-Marie Dupuy is attached to this Award in accordance with ICSID Arbitration Rule 47(3).

Dr. Charles Poncet Arbitrator

Date:

Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy Arbitrator

Date:

....

Subject to the attached individual opinion

(

Mr. Klaus Reichert SC President of the Tribunal

Date: 21 August / 2022

\bigcirc		
	Dr. Charles Poncet Arbitrator	
Date:	August 22, 2022	1-

Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy Arbitrator

Date:

Subject to the attached individual opinion

Mr. Klaus Reichert SC President of the Tribunal

Date:

Dr. Charles Poncet Arbitrator

Date:

Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy Arbitrator

08/23/2022 Date:

Subject to the attached individual opinion

Mr. Klaus Reichert SC President of the Tribunal

Date:

INTERNATIONAL CENTRE FOR SETTLEMENT OF INVESTMENT DISPUTES

In the arbitration proceeding between

ROCKHOPPER ITALIA S.P.A., ROCKHOPPER MEDITERRANEAN LTD, AND ROCKHOPPER EXPLORATION PLC

Claimants

and

ITALIAN REPUBLIC

Respondent

ICSID Case No. ARB/17/14

INDIVIDUAL OPINION BY PROFESSOR PIERRE-MARIE DUPUY

The Tribunal constituted to arbitrate this case, including the author of this opinion, who has a long-standing commitment to the defence of international environmental law¹, did not neglect to consider the general context and the concrete issues at stake in the question whether Rockhopper would ultimately be allowed to undertake drilling and exploitation at the *Ombrina Mar* oilfield. This could, in my view, have been emphasised even more in the text of the award².

In particular, it seems obvious to the author of the present opinion that the request for an exploitation permit on a site located close to the coast and in an area not devoid of seismic dangers could very legitimately give rise, as it actually did, to the concern and even the manifest disapproval of a large part of the local population. Moreover, this is a maritime region that has already been the subject of numerous drillings, the accumulation of which can be considered a legitimate cause for concern. In the long run, it seems furthermore indeed not unreasonable to have some doubts about the advisability of authorising oil exploitation in an area of this type.

Whatever the case may be, a tribunal constituted on the basis of the Energy Charter Treaty (ECT) is only competent to assess whether or not the host state of the investment breached its obligations under this legal instrument. Of course, this does not mean that the tribunal should refrain from interpreting the provisions laid down in this treaty in accordance with any rule of international law applicable in the relations between the parties, according to the rule codified in Article 31, 3, c) of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties. In this context, two sets of legal grounds could be envisaged to establish the non-compliance of Italy's behaviour with its commitments. The first, under Article 10 of the Treaty, was whether the Claimant had been subjected to unfair and inequitable treatment by the Italian authorities; the second, under the terms of Article 13 of the ECT, was whether it had suffered an expropriation of its investment in conditions that did not comply with the latter provision.

1. With regard to fair and equitable treatment, both the extensive written arguments and the debates on both sides focused for a good part, in this case as in many others, on the question of what the Claimant's legitimate expectations were and to what extent they had been met or disregarded by the Respondent. Consideration of the first question (FET) was, however, dependent on the answer to the second (expropriation): the illegality of the expropriation under Article 13, if proven, would in itself entail Italy's responsibility and obligation to provide compensation for the damage thus created. If the expropriation had been carried out in accordance with the provisions of article 13, the Tribunal would still have had to consider the question of the existence of legitimate expectations, but such was not the case. In other words, it was only because the Tribunal was ultimately led to conclude that there had been

¹ See Pierre-Marie Dupuy and Jorge Vinuales, International Environmental Law, Second Edition, Cambridge University Press, 2018, 522p.

² See Award, ¶¶ 5-10.

an unlawful expropriation that it did not have to consider in the body of its award an issue that it had nevertheless discussed extensively in the course of its work, namely whether or not the Claimant could have legitimately expected the successful outcome of its claim for exploitation of the *Ombrina Mare* field.

2. This objectively resulted in an undeniable advantage for the Claimant: in my opinion, it would have been almost impossible to conclude, on the basis of the elements of the case, that Rockhopper could reasonably and legitimately expect a positive response from the Italian authorities to its application for an operating permit. The Respondent was able to demonstrate efficiently that no promise had ever been made by its administration to the investor to that effect, especially since, as confirmed by the Italian Council of State itself, the granting of an exploration permit by a company in no way entailed in domestic law the automatic granting of an exploration permit³. Moreover, in view of the relevant legal context and its still recent development, the Claimant could not ignore that the entire area in question had previously been considered off-limits to drilling because of its immediate proximity to the coast and the very serious concerns that could rationally be entertained with regard to its ecological harmlessness. It was only after this general prohibition that certain exceptions were established, which were precarious and reviewable, and which the Claimant was able to benefit from.

As for the intrinsic profitability of the project itself, this was all the more worrying as other companies had already given up on an operation⁴; this explains the relatively low price at which Rockhopper was able to make its investment in the site in question as late as 2014⁵. Therefore, there was in my view no doubt that the Claimant could not seriously claim that its expectations were legitimate. If the Tribunal had only had to determine whether Italy was liable on this basis alone, I would certainly have answered in the negative. In any event, as already stated, the question of fair treatment was only relevant to establishing Italy's liability if this country had not expropriated the investment concerned under illegal conditions.

3. From this point of view, the Respondent's position ultimately proved to be unsustainable. In this case, as in many others, the provisions of the domestic law of the host State are decisive as it is in application of Italian law that operating permits are granted or refused.

There is no need to return here to the Italian legislative and regulatory developments relevant to the present case (in particular with regard to a prohibition of oil exploitation in the concerned Italian territorial waters as they were successively established in 2010 and then

³ See Award, ¶¶ 103-104.

⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 96(4).

⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 242.

modified in $2012)^6$. The pertinent evolution has been carefully studied and even quoted, in Italian as well as in its English translation, in the body of the award.

We will limit ourselves here to returning to the question of whether, beyond a legal period of time elapsing from the obtaining of certain administrative documents (in this case the production of a full and comprehensive impact assessment) the persistent silence of the administration following the formulation by the Claimant of an application for an operating permit automatically led to the granting of the permit.

In this respect, it is regrettable that the arguments put forward by the Respondent in its Counter-Memorial, which were debatable but not lacking in coherence, were far from being convincingly reinforced and decisively consolidated during the cross-examination of witnesses and experts during the oral hearings.

Here again, the text of the award was careful to reproduce, in particular, the answers given by Mr Terlizzese and by Professor Picozza, with regard to the aforementioned question concerning the legal effects of the passing of a very short period of 15 days without a response from the administration. In short, it follows from these testimonies that the Respondent was not able to provide irrefutable proof of the non-applicability of the provisions of article 16.3 of the Presidential Decree of 18 April 1994, N° 484, according to which "the Ministry [of economic development] within fifteen days from the receipt of the environmental compatibility decree by the Ministry of the Environment, issues the decree for the award of the production concession". Now, one should recall that the Ministry of the Environment had issued on 7 August 2015, the decree stating « the environmental compatibility of the execution of the project 'Development of the Ombrina Mare deposit (...)'" and that on 14 August 2015, the Claimant formally wrote to the qualified Ministry, referring to the above mentioned Decree N° 484, and posited that, at the latest, by operation of this provision, the grant of the production concession was legally due on 29 August 2015.

In the end, beyond the evident embarrassment shown by Mr Terlizzese and Professor Picozza, both were finally led to recognise that the time limit set out in the aforementioned provision did indeed constitute the law applicable to the application for a permit filed by the Claimant⁷. It should be noted, in particular, that it is one thing to recognise the actual and practical difficulty of complying with this legal time limit, and another to admit that it did indeed constitute the applicable law at the time.

Under these conditions, and whatever the understanding that all or part of the Tribunal may have had with regard to the environmental concerns expressed in particular by the regional authorities and the populations concerned, the arbitrators could only conclude that the permit requested by the Claimant had indeed been granted, particularly in view of the fact that, after

⁶ Award, ¶¶ 99-104.

⁷ See Tr. Day 5, 191:4-7 (Prof. Picozza); Tr. Day 3, 54:19-23 (Mr. Terlizzese).

the date resulting from the legal time limit, Rockhopper had provided with all due diligence the additional information that the administration had asked it to produce⁸.

4. It is also certainly true that the precautionary principle, established both at regional, national and international level, could be applied in this case in view of the potential environmental effects of the exploitation of the area concerned. However, it cannot be said that the said principle was neglected by the Italian authorities, since the Ministry of the Environment itself had requested a thorough impact assessment (*Autorizazzione Integrata Ambientale*) from Rockhopper, which was then carried out by the Claimant and fully approved by the competent authorities of the Respondent⁹. This made it impossible for Italy itself to use the same principle to overrule what its own administration had considered appropriate with regard to the protection of the environment.

To sum up the conclusion reached by the Tribunal in this case, there can be absolutely no doubt about the power of the host State to amend its legislation, as it did in the present case with the adoption of the 2016 Law, nor can there be any doubt as to the public interest nature of the reasons that led Italy to adopt this new legislation.

5. Even beyond the finding that the operating licence granted to Rockhopper due to the legal consequences of the administration's silence, it could of course have been admitted that Italy proceeded to expropriate this investment as a consequence of the adoption of the 2016 law. However, this decision would have had to be accompanied, in accordance with the terms of Article 13 of the ECT, by the "payment of prompt, adequate and effective compensation". As a matter of fact, this has not been the case. No compensation was ever paid to the Claimant even though it was in legal possession of a title to exploit the *Ombrina Mare* oilfield.

6. With regard to the calculation of the compensation due by Italy to Rockhopper, one could certainly have had some doubts about the appropriateness of using the DCF method insofar as the exploitation of the *Ombrina Mare* deposit has never begun. There are, however, several precedents in the same direction and the use of the DCF method is still considered, including in the field of oil exploitation, as the reference method¹⁰. What was most important, however, and allowed me to agree with the solution proposed in the award in terms of compensation was that the baseline used in the award for the calculation of compensation was the actual rather modest value of the *Ombrina Mare* field at the time of Rockhopper's investment in 2014, contrary to the proposals put forward in this respect by the Claimant which were in my view inequitable.

⁸ Award, ¶¶ 121-125, 151.

⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 121-125.

¹⁰ *Id.*, ¶¶ 219, 281.

Rockhopper Italia S.p.A., Rockhopper Mediterranean Ltd, and Rockhopper Exploration Plc v. Italian Republic (ICSID Case No. ARB/ 17/14)

Individual Opinion by Professor Pierre-Marie Dupuy

Professor Pierre-Marie Dupuy Arbitrator 12022 18/ Date: 68

INTERNATIONAL CENTRE FOR SETTLEMENT OF INVESTMENT DISPUTES

In the arbitration proceeding between

ROCKHOPPER ITALIA S.P.A., ROCKHOPPER MEDITERRANEAN LTD, AND ROCKHOPPER EXPLORATION PLC

Claimants

and

ITALIAN REPUBLIC

Respondent

ICSID Case No. ARB/17/14

DECISION ON THE INTRA-EU JURISDICTIONAL OBJECTION

Members of the Tribunal Mr. Klaus Reichert SC, President of the Tribunal Dr. Charles Poncet, Arbitrator Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy, Arbitrator

Secretary of the Tribunal Ms. Anna Toubiana

Date of dispatch to the Parties: 26 June 2019

REPRESENTATION OF THE PARTIES

Representing the Claimants:

Mr. Thomas K. Sprange QC Mr. Ben Williams Ms. Flora Jones King & Spalding International LLP 125 Old Broad Street London, EC2N 1AR United Kingdom

and

Mr. Viren Mascarenhas King & Spalding LLP 1185 Avenue of the Americas New York, NY 10036 United States of America

Representing the Respondent:

Ms. Gabriella Palmieri Vice Avvocato Generale dello Stato Avvocato dello Stato Giacomo Aiello Avvocato dello Stato Sergio Fiorentino Avvocato dello Stato Paolo Grasso Avvocatura Generale dello Stato Via dei Portoghesi 12 00186 Rome Italy

and

Prof. Avv. Maria Chiara Malaguti External Counsel to the Legal Service of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs Piazzale della Farnesina, 1 00135 Rome Italy

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	INT	ROI	DUC	TION AND PARTIES	1
II.	PROCEDURAL HISTORY1			1	
III.	THE PARTIES' ARGUMENTS			10	
	A. Applicability of the ECT to Intra-EU Disputes			10	
		(1)	Res	spondent's Position	10
			a.	The Terms of the ECT	10
			b.	The Context and Purpose of the ECT	14
			c.	The Evolution of EU Law	15
		(2)	Cla	imants' Position	17
			a.	The Terms of the ECT	17
			b.	The Context and Purpose of the ECT	19
			c.	The Evolution of EU Law	20
	B.	Rel	evan	ce of the Achmea Judgment	22
		(1)	Res	spondent's Position	22
			a.	Impact of the <i>Achmea</i> Judgment on the Tribunal's Jurisdictional Analysis under the ECT	
			b.	Effects of the Achmea Judgment upon Enforcement of Awards	
		(2)	Cla	imants' Position	24
			a.	Impact of the Achmea Judgment on the Tribunal's Jurisdictional Analysis under the ECT	
			b.	Effects of the Achmea Judgment upon Enforcement of Awards	25
	C.	Rel	evan	ce of the Vattenfall Decision	25
		(1)	Res	spondent's Position	25
		(2)	Cla	imants' Position	28
	D.	The	Effe	ects of the Declaration of the EU Member States	30
		(1)	Res	pondent's Position	30
		(2)	Cla	imants' Position	34
IV.	TH	E TR	IBU	NAL'S ANALYSIS	37
	A.	Intr	oduc	tion – the Sequence of Analysis	37
	B.	The	EC	Γ, EU Law and Intra-EU Disputes	38
	C.			ect of the Achmea Judgment	
	D.	The	Effe	ect of the Declaration	54

VI		CISION	
	C	The Tribunal's Analysis	66
	B.	The Claimants' Position	. 63
	A.	The Respondent's Position	. 62
V.	TH	E RESPONDENT'S REQUEST FOR SUSPENSION OF THE PROCEEDINGS	. 62
	E.	The Overall Position in Light of the Foregoing	. 62

TABLE OF SELECTED ABBREVIATIONS/DEFINED TERMS

Additional Declaration	Declaration of the Representatives of the Governments of the Member States, of 16 January 2019 on the Enforcement of the Judgment of the Court of Justice in <i>Achmea</i> and on Investment Protection in the European Union
Arbitration Rules	ICSID Rules of Procedure for Arbitration Proceedings 2006
ECT	Energy Charter Treaty
C-[#]	Claimants' Exhibit
CJEU	Court of Justice of the European Union
Cl. Observations on Vattenfall	Claimants' Observations on the Vattenfall Tribunal Decision on the Achmea Issue dated 4 October 2018
Cl. PHB	Claimants' Post Hearing Brief dated 4 March 2019
Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection	Claimants' Rejoinder on Respondent's Objections to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules dated 1 June 2018
Cl. Response on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection	Claimants' Response on Respondent's Objections to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules dated 4 May 2018
CL-[#]	Claimants' Legal Authority
Declaration	Declaration of the Member States, of 15 January 2019 on the Legal Consequences of the Court of Justice in <i>Achmea</i> and on Investment Protection in the European Union
Hearing	Hearing on Jurisdiction and Merits held on 4 to 8 February 2019
ICSID Convention	Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes Between States and Nationals of Other

	States, which entered into force on 14 October 1966
ICSID or the Centre	International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes
Lisbon Treaty	Treaty of Lisbon amending the Treaty on European Union and the Treaty establishing the European Community, signed at Lisbon, 13 December 2007
R-[#]	Respondent's Exhibit
Request for Arbitration	Request for Arbitration dated 14 April 2017
Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection	Respondent's Objection to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules dated 28 March 2018
Resp. Observations on Vattenfall	Respondent's Observations on the <i>Vattenfall</i> Tribunal Decision on the <i>Achmea</i> Issue dated 4 October 2018
Resp. Observations on Masdar	Respondent's Brief Commentary over <i>Masdar</i> and the Relevance of <i>Achmea</i> Decision over the current proceedings dated 11 June 2018
Resp. PHB	Respondent's Post Hearing Brief dated 28 February 2019
Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection	Respondent's Reply on Objections to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules dated 25 May 2018
Resp. Request for Termination	Respondent's Request for Termination of the Proceedings dated 29 January 2019
RL-[#]	Respondent's Legal Authority
Tr. Day [#], [page:line]	Transcript of the Hearing
Tribunal	Arbitral Tribunal constituted on 26 September 2017
VCLT	Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties

I. INTRODUCTION AND PARTIES

- 1. This case concerns a dispute submitted to the International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes ("ICSID" or the "Centre") on the basis of the Energy Charter Treaty, which entered into force on 16 April 1998 (the "ECT") and the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of Other States, which entered into force on 14 October 1966 (the "ICSID Convention").
- 2. The Claimants are Rockhopper Italia S.p.A., a company incorporated under the laws of the Italian Republic, Rockhopper Mediterranean Ltd, a company incorporated under the laws of the United Kingdom, and Rockhopper Exploration Plc, a company incorporated under the laws of the United Kingdom (together, "Rockhopper" or the "Claimants").
- 3. The Respondent is the Italian Republic ("**Italy**" or the "**Respondent**").
- 4. The Claimants and the Respondent are collectively referred to as the "**Parties**." The Parties' representatives and their addresses are listed above on page (i).
- 5. This dispute relates to Italy's alleged failure to fulfil the legislative and regulatory commitments made in relation to the Claimants' investments in the Ombrina Mare oil and gas field located off the Italian coast in the Adriatic Sea.

II. PROCEDURAL HISTORY

- 6. On 14 April 2017, ICSID received a request for arbitration from the Claimants against Italy (the "Request for Arbitration") filed under the ECT and the ICSID Convention. On 5 May 2017, the Centre sent a communication to the Claimants with some questions about the Request for Arbitration. On 12 May 2017, the Claimants responded to the Centre's questions.
- 7. On 19 May 2017, the Secretary-General of ICSID registered the Request for Arbitration in accordance with Article 36(3) of the ICSID Convention and notified the Parties of the registration. In the Notice of Registration, the Secretary-General invited the Parties to

constitute an arbitral tribunal as soon as possible in accordance with Rule 7(d) of ICSID's Rules of Procedure for the Institution of Conciliation and Arbitration Proceedings.

- 8. The Parties agreed to constitute the Tribunal in accordance with Article 37(2)(a) of the ICSID Convention as follows: the Tribunal would consist of three arbitrators, one to be appointed by each Party, and the third and presiding arbitrator to be appointed by agreement of the two co-arbitrators.
- 9. On 26 September 2016, the Secretary-General, in accordance with Rule 6(1) of the ICSID Rules of Procedure for Arbitration Proceedings (the "Arbitration Rules"), notified the Parties that all three arbitrators had accepted their appointments and that the Tribunal was therefore deemed to have been constituted on that date. The Tribunal is composed of Mr. Klaus Reichert SC, a national of Germany and Ireland, President, appointed by his co-arbitrators in consultation with the Parties; Dr. Charles Poncet, a national of Switzerland, appointed by the Claimants; and Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy, a national of France, appointed by the Respondent. Ms. Marisa Planells-Valero, ICSID Legal Counsel, was designated to serve as Secretary of the Tribunal.
- 10. In accordance with ICSID Arbitration Rule 13(1), the Tribunal held a first session with the Parties on 22 November 2017 by teleconference.
- 11. Following the first session, on 8 December 2017, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 1 recording the agreement of the Parties on procedural matters. Procedural Order No. 1 provides, *inter alia*, that the applicable Arbitration Rules would be those in effect from 10 April 2006, that the procedural language would be English, and set out, in Annex A, a schedule for the written and oral phase of the proceedings, with the Hearing on Jurisdiction, Merits and Quantum (the "Hearing") scheduled to take place from 4 to 8 February 2019, in Paris (France).
- On 22 December 2017, pursuant to the procedural calendar in Annex A to Procedural Order No. 1, the Claimants submitted their Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum, together with accompanying documentation.
- 13. On 28 March 2018, the Respondent submitted an Objection to Jurisdiction under

Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules and a Request for Bifurcation of the proceedings together with Legal Authorities RL-001 to RL-011 (the "**Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection**" and "**Request for Bifurcation**"). The Respondent's objection was that the ECT and the ICSID Convention could not provide jurisdiction between nationals of one European Union ("**EU**") Member State and another EU Member State. By separate communication of that same date, the Respondent also requested a 3-month extension for the filing of its Counter-Memorial, originally due on 13 April 2018 (the "**Request for Extension**").

- 14. On 3 April 2018, the Claimants submitted observations to the Respondent's Request for Bifurcation together with Exhibits C-146 to C-152 and Legal Authority CL-120, and on the Respondent's Request for Extension. On 9 April 2018, the Respondent submitted comments on the Claimants' observations of 3 April 2018 together with Legal Authorities RL-011 to RL-017.
- 15. On 10 April 2018, the Tribunal granted a 30-day extension of the deadline for the Respondent's Counter-Memorial and invited the Parties to collaborate on a revised timetable and revert to the Tribunal with an agreed schedule.
- 16. On 19 April 2018, the Centre received a communication from the Respondent dated 12 April 2018, which the Centre transmitted to the Tribunal on that same date. By this communication, the Respondent requested that the Tribunal reconsider its decision to grant a 30-day extension for the submission of its Counter-Memorial. The Respondent also informed the Tribunal that it had received notice on 10 April 2018 that the European Commission (the "EC") would be applying to intervene in this proceeding and file observations on the Judgment of the Court of Justice of the EU (the "CJEU") in *Slovak Republic v. Achmea B.V.* (Case C-284/16)¹ (the "*Achmea* Judgment"). According to the Respondent, this new development supported the need for a bifurcation of the proceeding and for the scheduling of a procedural calendar on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection only.

¹ Judgment of the CJEU, *Slovak Republic v. Achmea B.V.*, Case C-284/16, 6 March 2018 (RL-011).

17. On 19 April 2018, the Tribunal informed the Parties that, after considering their arguments on the Request for Bifurcation, it had decided not to suspend the proceedings, but to prioritize for resolution of the following set of specific questions related to the Respondent's Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection:

> Whether or not on the date of the Request for Arbitration was there a valid offer on the part of the Respondent to arbitrate, and if the answer to that question is yes, with the consequence that an arbitration agreement came into existence as between the parties, was that arbitration agreement vitiated at a later point in time? If so, when, and how.

- 18. By this same communication, the Tribunal invited the Parties to confer as to a briefing schedule on these specific questions within the context of the existing timetable and Hearing dates. On 23 April 2018, the Tribunal reiterated its invitation to the Parties.
- 19. On 25 April 2018, the Claimants submitted to the Tribunal's consideration the Parties jointly proposed modification of the procedural calendar, including the Parties' submissions regarding the Respondent's Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection.
- 20. On 1 May 2018, the Tribunal confirmed its decision (a) to grant the Respondent a 30-day extension for the submission of its Counter Memorial, (b) not to suspend the proceedings but to prioritize the resolution of the specific set of questions in its communication of 19 April 2018 and, taking into consideration the Parties' joint proposal of 25 April 2018, issued an amended procedural calendar (the "Amended Procedural Calendar").
- On 4 May 2018, pursuant to the Amended Procedural Calendar, the Claimants submitted a Response to Italy's Objections to Jurisdiction under Article 41(1) of the Arbitration Rules together with Exhibits C-153 and C-154 ("Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection").
- 22. On 14 May 2018, the Claimants transmitted to the Tribunal the Parties' communications regarding the Respondent's request for access to a data room regarding the reserves in the Ombrina Mare oil and gas field.
- 23. On 15 May 2018, the Respondent submitted its Counter-Memorial on Jurisdiction,

Liability and Quantum, with accompanying documentation.

- On 25 May 2018, the Respondent's submitted its Response to the Claimants' Reply on Jurisdictional Objections of 4 May 2018 together with Legal Authorities RL-025 to RL-031 ("Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection").
- 25. On that same date, the Claimants informed the Parties of their agreement to extend the deadline for document requests. On 31 May 2018, the Tribunal issued an Amended Annex A to Procedural Order No. 1 reflecting the agreed changes.
- 26. On 1 June 2018, the Claimants submitted their Rejoinder to the Respondent's Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection ("Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection") including comments on the award rendered in *Masdar Solar & Wind Cooperatief U.A. v. Kingdom of Spain* (ICSID Case No. ARB/14/1)² (the "Masdar Award").
- 27. On 11 June 2018, pursuant to the Tribunal's instructions, the Respondent submitted observations on the Claimants' submission regarding the *Masdar* Award and the relevance of the *Achmea* Judgment ("**Resp. Observations on** *Masdar*").
- 28. On 14 June 2018, the Claimants informed the Tribunal of the Parties' agreement to subject the Respondent's access to a data room relating to the Ombrina Mare field reserves to confidentiality and of the Parties' joint proposal to adopt a confidentiality order.
- 29. On 2 July 2018, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 2 on confidentiality.
- 30. On 6 August 2018, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 3 on the Parties' document production requests.
- 31. On 15, 22, and 29 August 2018, the Parties submitted communications regarding the Respondent's alleged difficulties to access to the Claimants' data room. On 31 August 2018 the Tribunal invited the Respondent to submit its report on the Ombrina Mare reserves by

² Masdar Solar & Wind Cooperatief U.A. v. Kingdom of Spain, ICSID Case No. ARB/14/1, Award, 16 May 2018 (RL-030).
21 December 2018, and the Claimants to serve an expert report in response, together with any updates required to the report of its quantum expert, by 18 January 2019.

- 32. On 21 September 2018, the Tribunal invited the Parties to submit their respective observations on the Decision on the Achmea Issue in Vattenfall AB and others v. Federal Republic of Germany (ICSID Case No. ARB/12/12)³ (the "Vattenfall Decision") by 4 October 2018.
- 33. On 1 October 2018, the EC submitted an Application for Leave to Intervene as a Non-Disputing Party (the "EC Application"). The Tribunal invited the Parties to submit observations on the EC Application by 9 October 2018.
- 34. On 4 October 2018, the Parties submitted their observations on the *Vattenfall* Decision (the "**Observations on** *Vattenfall*"). In its submission, the Respondent renewed its Request for Bifurcation (the "**Renewed Request for Bifurcation**") and incorporated Legal Authorities RL-032 to RL-036 into the record. On 8 October 2018, the Claimants requested an opportunity to respond to the Respondent's argument introduced in its Observations on *Vattenfall* that the Tribunal should declare the claim inadmissible under the doctrine of *forum non conveniens*. On 10 October 2018, the Tribunal invited the Claimants to submit comments on the Respondent's *forum non conveniens* argument by 30 October 2018.
- 35. On 11 October 2018, the Parties submitted their observations on the EC Application. The Claimants' observations were submitted together with Exhibits C-155 to C-156 and Legal Authorities CL-150 to CL-157. On that same date, the Tribunal invited the Parties to submit a response to the other Party's observations on the EC Application by 30 October 2018.
- 36. On 24 October 2018, the Claimants submitted their Reply Memorial on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum together with accompanying documentation. On 1 November 2018, the Claimants submitted an Addendum to their Reply, with minor clarifications in respect of certain paragraphs.

³ Vattenfall AB and others v. Federal Republic of Germany, ICSID Case No. ARB/12/12, Decision on the Achmea Issue, 31 August 2018.

- 37. On 30 October 2018, the Respondent submitted comments on the Claimants' response to the EC Application, and the Claimants submitted comments on (i) the Respondent's response to the EC Application; and (ii) the Respondent's Observations on Vattenfall ("Cl. Additional Comments on the EC Application and on Respondent's Observations on Vattenfall").
- 38. On 7 December 2018, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 4 granting the EC's Application to intervene as it considered that the requirements of ICSID Arbitration Rule 37(2)(a) were satisfied. The Tribunal concluded that the EC should be allowed to intervene only in writing, without access to the record of the case nor to the oral hearing and confined to the EC answering the set of questions that the Tribunal submitted to the Parties on 19 April 2018. Furthermore, the EC's intervention was subject to the provision of a written undertaking by 14 December 2018 that it would comply with any decision on costs ordered by the Tribunal. In view of the EC's possible intervention and in the interest of procedural efficiency, the Tribunal further decided that the Parties' specific briefings on the 19 April 2018 questions, which were filed in parallel to the other briefings in the case, were now to be considered, along with all other matters, at the Hearing. As a result, the Renewed Request for Bifurcation was rejected.
- 39. On 12 December 2018, the Tribunal invited the Parties to confer and submit to the Tribunal's consideration by 7 January 2019 a joint statement advising of the agreements regarding the hearing logistics, or of their respective positions in case of disagreement.
- 40. On 14 December 2018, the EC submitted a request to reconsider and alter Procedural Order No. 4.
- 41. On 15 December 2018, the Respondent submitted a request for an extension of the deadline for the submission of its Rejoinder on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum, originally due on 21 December 2018, to 11 January 2019. On 17 December 2018, the Claimants submitted a response to the Respondent's request for an extension of the deadline for the submission of the Rejoinder. On 18 December 2018, the Respondent submitted a reply to the Claimants' response.

- 42. On 18 December 2018, the Tribunal issued Procedural Order No. 5 rejecting the EC's request to reconsider and alter Procedural Order No. 4.
- 43. On 19 December 2018, the Tribunal granted an extension to the Respondent for the submission of its Rejoinder on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum by 9 January 2019. By this same communication, the Tribunal invited the Claimants' expert to submit a rebuttal report in response to Italy's report on the Ombrina Mare reserves, together with any necessary update to its *quantum* Report, originally due on 18 January 2019, by 31 January 2019.
- 44. On 9 January 2019, the Respondent submitted its Rejoinder on Jurisdiction, Liability and Quantum, with accompanying documentation.
- 45. On 14 January 2019, the Claimants informed the Tribunal of the Parties' joint agreement regarding certain aspects of the Hearing organization, together with a tentative schedule.
- 46. On 21 January 2019, the Tribunal issued a decision concerning certain organizational matters on which the Parties had not reached agreement.
- 47. On 29 January 2019, the Respondent submitted a Request for Termination of the Proceedings (the "**Request for Termination**") together with the Declaration of the Representatives of the Governments of the Member States, of 15 January 2019 on the Legal Consequences of the Judgment of the Court of Justice in *Achmea* and on Investment Protection in the European Union (the "**Declaration**"). By this communication, the Respondent requested the Tribunal to issue an award recognizing its lack of competence and terminating the proceedings. Alternatively, the Respondent requested a hearing on jurisdictional issues.
- 48. On 30 January 2019, the President of the Tribunal and the Parties held a conference call regarding certain pending matters related to the organization of the Hearing.
- 49. On 31 January 2019, the Tribunal, *inter alia*, rejected the Respondent's Request for Termination and the Respondent's alternative request for a hearing on jurisdictional issues only. In doing so, the Tribunal confirmed that the dates for the Hearing and invited the

Parties to address the contents of the Declaration in their oral statement at the Hearing. On that same date, the Claimants submitted Mr. David Wilson's Rebuttal Expert Report to the Respondent's a report on the Ombrina Mare reserves together with supporting documents.

- 50. The Hearing was held in Paris from 4 to 8 February 2019.
- 51. At the beginning of the Hearing on 4 February 2019, the Tribunal suggested, in the interest of procedural efficiency, to issue a ruling on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection prior to any other ruling.⁴ The Parties agreed with the Tribunal's suggested way of proceeding.⁵
- 52. Before the conclusion of the Hearing on 8 February 2019, the Tribunal instructed the Parties to submit Post-Hearing Briefs exclusively on the issue of whether the Declaration changed the answer to the Tribunal's questions of 19 April 2018 and invited the Parties to confer and reach agreement as to the date for this submission.
- 53. On 13 February 2019, the Parties informed the Tribunal that they had agreed to submit Post-Hearing Briefs on the Declaration by Thursday, 28 February 2019.
- 54. On 28 February 2019, the Respondent submitted its Post-Hearing Brief on the Declaration together with Legal Authorities RL-066 to RL-068 (the "Resp. PHB"). On that same date, the Claimants requested an extension until 4 March 2019 to file their Post-Hearing Brief on the Declaration and gave an undertaking not to open and read the Respondent's PHB and accompanying documents until after their submission of their own Post-Hearing Brief. On that same date, the Tribunal granted the Claimants' request for an extension. On 4 March 2019, the Claimants submitted their Post-Hearing Brief on the Declaration together with Legal Authorities CL-204 to CL-214 (the "Cl. PHB").
- 55. The Parties filed submissions on costs on 26 March 2019.
- 56. On 23 April 2019, the Tribunal and the Parties were advised that Ms. Anna Toubiana, ICSID Legal Counsel, would be replacing Ms. Marisa Planells-Valero as Secretary of the

⁴ Tr. Day 1, 9:11-10:10.

⁵ Tr. Day 1, 13:7-11 (Claimants); 15:9-18 (Respondent).

Tribunal.

- 57. On 18 June 2019, the Respondent submitted a Request for Suspension of the proceedings (the "Request for Suspension"). On the same date, the Tribunal invited the Claimants to submit any comments they may have on the Respondent's Request for Suspension by 24 June 2019. On 24 June 2019, the Claimants submitted their Response to the Request for Suspension.
- 58. The members of the Tribunal have deliberated by various means of communication and have taken into consideration the Parties' entire written and oral arguments and submissions regarding the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection. To the extent that these arguments are not referred to expressly, they have been subsumed into the Tribunal's analysis. This Decision is rendered without prejudice to the Tribunal's determinations regarding all other issues of jurisdiction, admissibility or merits in these proceedings.

III. THE PARTIES' ARGUMENTS

A. APPLICABILITY OF THE ECT TO INTRA-EU DISPUTES

(1) Respondent's Position

a. The Terms of the ECT

- 59. According to Italy, the terms of the ECT take to the conclusion that "the EU is recognized by the ECT as an [sic] unified legal system, based on an international treaty whose provisions on the same matters as those covered by the ECT prevail over the ECT itself." Consequently, Contracting Parties signed the ECT under the mutual understanding that it would not apply to disputes between an investor of an EU Member State and another EU Member State.⁶
- 60. In support of this conclusion, the Respondent first looks at the text of Article 26(6) of the ECT, which indicates the legal basis under which tribunals should decide a dispute under the ECT. According to the Respondent, the term "dispute" in Article 26 of the ECT

⁶ Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 19.

encompasses any dispute, with no exemption to disputes over jurisdiction, and the expression "applicable rules [...] of international law" include EU law when commitments between EU Member States are at stake.⁷

- 61. The Respondent explains that protection of investments carried out by an EU investor in another EU Member State is governed by EU law.⁸ Under EU law, EU Member States are prohibited from concluding agreements between themselves that might affect rules of EU law, alter their scope, or affect the EU legal order; it follows the Respondent argues that EU Member States lack the competence to conclude agreements concerning the protection of intra-EU investments.⁹
- 62. In support of this argument, the Respondent relies on Opinion 1/09 of the CJEU of 8 March 2011 ("**Opinion 1/09**"),¹⁰ which addressed the creation of a unified patent litigation system for resolving disputes between private parties.¹¹ The Respondent argues that, in that Opinion, the CJEU found that EU Member States are prohibited from conferring to an international court the jurisdiction to resolve matters that national courts of the EU Member States would normally resolve.¹² While Opinion 1/09 does not deal with the position of investment tribunals, it illustrates "the narrow margins" that the CJEU leaves for allowing international tribunals to operate within the EU legal order.¹³ Furthermore, the CJEU has severely restricted the freedom of the EU Member States by rejecting the contents of international agreements that were found to be incompatible with the EU Treaties or the nature of the European legal order.¹⁴
- 63. The Respondent also refers to the Judgment of the CJEU of 30 May 2006 (the "**MOX plant case**"), ¹⁵ where the EC brought an infringement procedure against Ireland before the CJEU

⁷ Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶¶ 5-9; Tr. Day 1, 100:10-17.

⁸ Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 4.

⁹ Id., ¶4; Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶10.

¹⁰ Opinion 1/09 of the Court (Full Court) 8 March 2011 - Opinion delivered pursuant to Article 218(11) TFEU – Draft agreement – Creation of a unified patent litigation system – European and Community Patents Court – Compatibility of the draft agreement with the Treaties (RL-025).

¹¹ Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 13.

¹² *Id.*, \P 16.

¹³ *Id.*, ¶ 17; Tr. Day 1, 103:18-22.

¹⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 18.

¹⁵ Case C-459/03, Commission of The European Communities v. Ireland, Judgment of the Court (Grand Chamber) of 30 May 2006, [2006] ECR I-4635 (RL-026).

for bringing action that concerned an intra-EU dispute before an international arbitral tribunal.¹⁶ The Respondent highlights that, in that case, the CJEU made clear that EU Member States "are prevented from letting a dispute that potentially involves EU law aspects be resolved by an international arbitral tribunal."¹⁷

- 64. Accordingly, an *ad hoc* international arbitral tribunal's potential interpretation and application of EU law or international treaty obligations that are part of the EU legal order as is the case of the ECT is "sufficient to trigger the fundamental argument of the *sui generis* nature of EU law and the exclusive jurisdiction of the CJEU."¹⁸ The Respondent concludes that EU Member States are prevented from using international arbitration unless previously approved by the CJEU.¹⁹
- 65. Because of the alleged incompatibility of an arbitration mechanism with the primacy of the CJEU in the application of EU law, the offer to arbitrate by Italy included in Article 26 of the ECT "has to be considered inapplicable to intra-EU disputes since the signing of the Treaty."²⁰ The Respondent further notes that that would be the case here, since "even considering that this would be of relevance only once substantive EU law [were] at stake," EU Internal Market rules were completed before the Claimants made their investment and before they submitted their Request for Arbitration.²¹ Because EU law binds both Italy and the United Kingdom, the Claimants' offer to arbitrate would also be "inapplicable" as UK investors "are not covered by the reciprocal commitment established by Article 26(3) [of the] ECT."²²
- 66. In addition, the Respondent refers to three specific Articles of the ECT Articles 1, 16 and 25 – to further its argument that the terms of the ECT recognizes the EU as a unified legal system whose provisions prevail over the ECT itself.²³

²² *Id.*, \P 39.

¹⁶ Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 23-25.

¹⁷ *Id.*, ¶ 26; Tr. Day 1, 104:20-105:2.

¹⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 28.

¹⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 29.

 $^{^{20}}$ Id., ¶ 38.

 $^{^{21}\,}Id., \P\,38.$

²³ Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 19.

- 67. First, the Respondent alleges that Article 1 of the ECT recognizes the EU as a single and unified territory for purposes of the ECT.²⁴ According to the Respondent, this recognition of an overlap of territories between the EU Member States and the EU is also a recognition of an allocation of competences within the EU that rather than relying on geographical areas, relies on competences by matter.²⁵
- 68. The Respondent subsequently addresses Article 25 of the ECT and argues that it recognizes the specificity of the relations among EU Member States.²⁶ Through this Article, the ECT acknowledges that the EU has the scope of "substantially liberalizing [...] trade and investment', that is to say the same subject matter as the ECT."²⁷ Additionally, the Respondent alleges that Article 25 of the ECT can only be reasonably interpreted under the understanding that between Contracting Parties that are party to the EU, "a 'preferential treatment' does exist and is fully recognized by the ECT."²⁸
- 69. Lastly, the Respondent addresses Article 16 of the ECT and refers to it as a conflict rule.²⁹ The Respondent explains that Italy and the UK entered into EU Treaties that concern the subject matter of Parts III and V of the ECT prior to signing the ECT. Consequently, "nothing in Part III or V of the ECT must be construed to derogate from any provision of the EU Treaties as for investment promotion and protection, or from any right to dispute resolution with respect thereto under the EU Treaties."³⁰
- 70. Finally, the Respondent alleges that the lack of an explicit disconnection clause in the ECT does not prove the lack of intent of the Contracting Parties to limit the scope of the ECT and adds that, pursuant to Articles 31 and 32 of the Vienna Convention on the Law of Treaties (the "**VCLT**"), the interpretation of a treaty and of the intent of the contracting parties is an exercise that includes "both textual and contextual elements, including the

- ²⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 13.
- 26 *Id.*, ¶ 14.
- ²⁷ *Id.*, ¶ 15.

²⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 17.

²⁴ *Id.*, ¶¶ 10-11.

²⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 16.

 $^{^{30}}$ *Id.*, ¶ 18.

existence of other treaties between the relevant parties."31

b. The Context and Purpose of the ECT

- 71. The Respondent alleges that the context, declarations and understanding of the Contracting Parties of the ECT support the conclusion that the ECT is inapplicable to intra-EU disputes.³² As to the context of the ECT, the Respondent points, *inter alia*, at the Decision with respect to Articles 24(4)(a) and 25 of the ECT included in Annex 2 to the Final Act of the European Energy Charter Conference (the "**Decision in Annex 2**").³³
- 72. First, the Respondent states that the Decision in Annex 2 "clearly shows that Contracting Parties that took part into [sic] the Conference had clear in mind the issue of treatment of investors from a country that was a Contracting Party of the ECT but not a member of the EU", and felt the need to establish that "once a non-EU Investor is established within the EU under the criteria established in the Decision, it will benefit [from] EU rules."³⁴ For the Respondent, "it is obvious that this Decision means that in such case[s] the investor would have no right to apply Article 26 [of the ECT] to protect its position," but would be covered by EU law and refer to the internal dispute resolution mechanisms afforded by the EU. The Respondent concludes that "[this] principle cannot but confirm the intention of the Contracting Parties to cover only situations external to the EU."³⁵
- 73. The Respondent also considers "preparatory work of the treaty and the circumstances of its conclusion" primarily the European Energy Charter to be a necessary tool of interpretation of the ECT.³⁶ The Respondent states that the Charter process "was intended to integrate the energy sector of the Soviet Union and Eastern Europe" as well as regulate their relationship, and not to regulate the internal EU energy market.³⁷ The Respondent adds that, at the time of the creation of the Charter, EU Directives in the energy sector had

³¹ Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶¶ 43-46 citing *Blusun S.A., Jean-Pierre Lecorcier and Michael Stein v. Italian Republic*, ICSID Case No. ARB/14/3, Award, 27 December 2016 (CL-125) ("*Blusun*") and *Electrabel S.A. v. Republic of Hungary*, ICSID Case No. ARB/07/19, Award, 25 November 2015 (CL-116) ("*Electrabel*").

³² Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 20.

³³ *Id.*, ¶ 21.

³⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 22.

³⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 23.

³⁶ *Id.*, ¶ 27.

³⁷ *Id.*, ¶ 28.

already been adopted or were in the process of being adopted. This would confirm "the intention of the EU institutions and the EU Member States to regulate intra-EU situations exclusively within the Internal Market rules."³⁸

74. Lastly, the Respondent relies on the practice of the EU and EU Member States.³⁹ The Respondent argues that since *Electrabel*, the first intra-EU investment arbitration that was instituted under the ECT in 2007, "the EU and Member States generally objected against the jurisdiction of arbitral tribunals, as well as the Commission repeatedly asked to intervene as *amicus curiae* to [that] same end."⁴⁰ The Respondent submits that this confirms the intention of the EU and its Member States for the ECT not to cover intra-EU disputes.⁴¹

c. The Evolution of EU Law

- 75. The Respondent submits that, even if the Tribunal was to consider that the ECT applied to intra-EU disputes at one time, it should nevertheless conclude that, after the adoption of the Treaty of Lisbon amending the Treaty on European Union and the Treaty establishing the European Community (the "**Lisbon Treaty**"),⁴² it no longer applies to such disputes.⁴³
- 76. The Respondent explains that, with the Lisbon Treaty, direct foreign investments ("**DFI**") were added to the common commercial policy, an exclusive competence of the EU. Thus, since then, EU Member States cannot enter into *inter se* agreements in those matters that are included in DFI, which only EU law can regulate.⁴⁴ Consequently, by adhering to the Lisbon Treaty, EU Member States modified their obligations under the ECT as to DFI within the EU.⁴⁵
- 77. The Respondent explains the interplay between the ECT and the Lisbon Treaty relying on Article 30 of the VCLT and on the Report on Fragmentation of International Law of the

³⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 30.

³⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 31.

⁴⁰ *Id.*, ¶¶ 32-33.

⁴¹ *Id.*, ¶ 34.

⁴² Treaty of Lisbon amending the Treaty on European Union and the Treaty establishing the European Community, signed at Lisbon, 13 December 2007 (RL-004).

⁴³ Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 36.

⁴⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 37.

⁴⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 38.

International Law Commission (the "**ILC**") and concludes that both Treaties apply to the same subject matter, regardless of the lack of an exact coincidence of provisions or even of their objectives.⁴⁶ Although EU provisions on internal market and rules on economic integration "do not 'deal' technically with promotion and protection of investments as it is usually understood to be the scope of investment agreements in international trade law, they share the same efforts of integration."⁴⁷ The Respondent adds that the Claimants' statement that the exact same terms of protection in investment law incorporated into the ECT should also be found in EU law in order to apply to the conflict rule in Article 16 of the ECT misses the essence of EU law.⁴⁸ For the Respondent, "concerning the same subject matter" must be read in the context of the scope of the Treaties to compare and that adds exact coincide is not the rule.⁴⁹

- 78. The Respondent then submits that EU law represents a more developed and articulated legal system and is therefore "more favorable to the investor and the investment than the ECT."⁵⁰ First, investors can address national courts of the EU for all issues that would arise in an ECT arbitration.⁵¹ Second, "[f]inal recourse to the CJEU by domestic Courts permits the CJEU to ensure consistency of application of case law throughout Europe."⁵² Furthermore, EU law widely protects legitimate expectations and applies principles of reasonableness and proportionality of public acts.⁵³
- 79. Finally, in response to the Claimants' allegation that Article 41 of the VCLT would prohibit EU Member States from establishing a different regime among them because this would eliminate the right of Contracting Parties to grant access to international arbitration to their investors, the Respondent argues that Article 41 of the VCLT protects the rights of those Contracting Parties that do not take part into the new agreement. Member States can "fully abrogate to any rule whatsoever."⁵⁴ Accordingly, the derogation of Article 26 of the

⁴⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 51.

⁴⁶ *Id.*, ¶¶ 46-48.

⁴⁷ *Id.*, ¶¶ 49-50.

⁴⁸ Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 50.

⁵⁰ Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 53.

⁵¹ Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 48.

⁵² *Id.*, \P 54.

⁵³ *Id.*, ¶ 49.

⁵⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 57.

ECT would only apply to intra-EU disputes and would not affect the rights of investors of third countries.⁵⁵

(2) Claimants' Position

a. The Terms of the ECT

- 80. The Claimants argue that as of the date of the Request for Arbitration submitted on 14 April 2017, there was a valid offer to arbitrate on the part of the Respondent included in Article 26 of the ECT, which the Claimants accepted when "they sent their letter dated 31 March 2016 to Italy seeking amicable settlement, and submitted their Request for Arbitration on 14 April 2017."⁵⁶ The Respondent is now seeking to retroactively withdraw their valid offer to arbitrate.⁵⁷
- 81. The Claimants submit that, contrary to what the Respondent argues, the term "applicable rules and principles of international law," refers to "public international law, and not the regional law of the EU."⁵⁸ The Claimants recognize that EU law "is a species of international law," as it deals with the relations between EU Member States, but it is not the type of international law contemplated under Article 26 of the ECT.⁵⁹
- 82. The Claimants argue that the Opinion 1/09 and the MOX plant case are distinguishable from disputes that arise under the ECT.⁶⁰ First, the Claimants recall that Opinion 1/09 related to the creation of a Unified Patent Litigation System that would have exclusive jurisdiction to address a significant number of patent actions; in order to do this, that court would be called upon to interpret and apply EU law and decide disputes on the basis of the fundamental rights and basic principles of EU law.⁶¹ In contrast, the ECT does not call on tribunals to apply EU law, but rather the provisions of the ECT and the principles of public international law. Moreover, the ECT does not grant exclusive jurisdiction in this Tribunal over certain disputes, as investors with rights under the ECT are not precluded from seeking

⁵⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 57; Tr. Day 1, 121:7-12.

 $^{^{56}}$ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, $\P~5$ (footnote omitted).

 $^{^{57}}$ Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, \P 3.

⁵⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 6.

⁵⁹ Tr. Day 3, 199:8-16.

⁶⁰ Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 18.

⁶¹ *Id.*, ¶ 19.

relief in EU courts for violations of domestic and EU law. Accordingly, Opinion 1/09 is not applicable to the present case.⁶²

- 83. Second, the Claimants argue that the MOX plant case relates to disputes that require the interpretation and application of EU law. The Claimants reiterate that under the ECT the applicable law to this dispute are the terms of the ECT and public international law. Rockhopper's claims in this case are not claims under EU law as they are based on alleged violations of the substantive provisions of Articles 10 and 13 of the ECT.⁶³
- 84. The Claimants add that "the ECT text provides no limitations or exceptions such that investors from certain Contracting Parties (*e.g.* the United Kingdom, as is the case here) may not resolve their disputes against certain other Contracting Parties (*e.g.* Italy)." In fact, the Claimants note, no exceptions could have been made as Article 46 of the ECT prohibits reservations to the ECT.⁶⁴
- 85. Furthermore, there is no legal basis to imply that certain provisions of the ECT, particularly Articles 16 and 25 of the ECT upon which the Respondent based its argument, mean that the arbitration agreement in Article 26 of the ECT, does not apply in intra-EU disputes.⁶⁵
- 86. First, the Claimants explain that Article 16 of the ECT is applicable when two international agreements between the same Contracting Parties and subject matter are in force in order to give preference to more favourable provisions for investors and investments, and cannot be used to deny investors the benefit of access to international arbitration provided by the ECT.⁶⁶ According to the Claimants, the right to arbitrate against a State is fundamental to the ECT and, therefore, Article 16 of the ECT cannot be applied to allow another treaty in which no right to international arbitration is granted to investors, to serve as a basis to deprive investors of that right.⁶⁷
- 87. The Claimants state that the Respondent's argument that Article 25 of the ECT recognises

⁶² *Id.*, ¶ 20.

⁶³ *Id.*, ¶¶ 21-23.

⁶⁴ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 14.

⁶⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 18.

⁶⁶ *Id.*, ¶ 20.

⁶⁷ *Id.*, ¶ 21.

the existence of "preferential treatment" among EU Member States is misplaced. According to the Claimants, Article 25 of the ECT merely confirms that one party to an Economic Integration Agreement ("**EIA**") is not obliged to extend MFN treatment to a non-party of the EIA and says nothing about the treatment that EU Member States should afford investors of other EU Member States or about the dispute resolution mechanisms available to investors of EU Member States, or any Contracting Party to the ECT.⁶⁸

88. Finally, the Claimants argue that ECT Contracting Parties that were also EU Member States had the possibility of negotiating a disconnection clause excluding the dispute resolution mechanism in Article 26 of the ECT for intra-EU disputes.⁶⁹ On this point, the Claimants note that since 1988, the EU and its Member States concluded more than 20 treaties under public international law that did include a disconnection clause, yet no such clause was included in the ECT.⁷⁰ The Claimants conclude that if EU Member State parties to the ECT intended to limit the ECT they would have added language to reflect their intention and not rely on an "implied" disconnection clause or the analysis of other treaties.⁷¹

b. The Context and Purpose of the ECT

- 89. The Claimants describe the Respondent's interpretation of the ECT's context and purpose as "inaccurate and misleading."⁷² First, the Claimants submit that the Decision in Annex 2 to the ECT simply clarifies that EU Member States that are Contracting Parties to the ECT must afford the same treatment to non-EU investments that maintain business activities within the EU. The Claimants add that it "says nothing that would imply a prohibition on EU investors seeking redress in international arbitration against an EU Member State."⁷³
- 90. While recognizing that the ECT resulted from the need for economic recovery in Eastern Europe and the Soviet Union, the Claimants submit that "nothing in the ECT limits it to

⁶⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 24; Tr. Day 3, 192:16-193:10.

⁶⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 16.

⁷⁰ Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶¶ 7-8, citing *Electrabel*, ¶ 4.158 (CL-116); *Blusun*, ¶ 280 (CL-125).

⁷¹ *Id.*, \P 10.

⁷² Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 22.

⁷³ *Id.*, \P 23.

that purpose."⁷⁴ Moreover, "the ECT's recitals do not create a distinction between the [EU] internal market and the adoption of the ECT" as "they simply refer to Europe as a geographical element, as part of a reference for the energy sector, and as a support system in consideration of the European Community's strength."⁷⁵ According to the Claimants, "[t]hese provisions cannot be read as somehow creating a different regime for the EU, which is not otherwise found in the ECT."⁷⁶

91. Furthermore, the Claimants highlight that at least 19 investment treaty arbitration tribunals
- 10 of which have involved various intra-EU BITs and 9 of which have involved the ECT
- have rejected the same intra-EU jurisdictional objection that the Respondent raises,⁷⁷ and add that their reasoning did not hinge upon, nor is impacted by, any interpretation of EU law offered by the CJEU to date.⁷⁸

c. The Evolution of EU Law

- 92. According to the Claimants, numerous tribunals and scholars have concluded that EU law and intra-EU investment treaties including the ECT do not share the same subject-matter.⁷⁹ Since Article 30 of the VCLT is only applicable if treaties are found to share the same subject matter, the Claimants submit that no further analysis of this argument is needed.⁸⁰
- 93. Furthermore, even if it were to be found that the Lisbon Treaty and the ECT do relate to

⁷⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 25.

⁷⁵ *Id.*, \P 26.

⁷⁶ *Id.*; Tr. Day 3, 196:18-197:1.

⁷⁷ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 30, referring, in particular, to the awards issued recently in *Blusun* (CL-125); *Eiser Infrastructure Ltd. and Energia Solar Luxembourg S.à.r.l. v. Kingdom of Spain*, ICSID Case No. ARB/13/36, Award, 4 May 2017 (CL-130); *JSW Solar (zwei) GmbH & Co. KG v. Czech Republic*, PCA Case No. 2014-03, Final Award, 11 October 2017 (CL-139); *and Novenergia II – Energy & Environment (SCA)*, *SICAR v. Kingdom of Spain*, SCC Case No. 2015/063, Final Award, 15 February 2018 (CL-140).

⁷⁸ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 83.

⁷⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 46, referring, in particular, to Tomas Fecák, *Chapter 5: Intra-EU International Investment Agreements, in International Investment Agreements and EU Law,* KLUWER L. INT'L 467–68 (2016) (CL-148); *Ioan Micula et al. v. Romania,* ICSID Case No. ARB/05/20, Award, 11 December 2013 (CL-041); *AES Summit Generation Ltd. and AES-Tisza Erömü Kft. v. Republic of Hungary,* ICSID Case No. ARB/07/22, Award, 23 September 2010 (CL-122); *Electrabel,* ¶ 4.176 (CL-131); *Eastern Sugar B.V. v. Czech Republic,* SCC Case No. 088/2004, Partial Award, 27 March 2007, ¶ 159 (CL-128); *Achmea B.V. (formerly known as "Eureko B.V.") v. Slovak Republic,* PCA Case No. 2008-13, Award on Jurisdiction, Arbitrability and Suspension, 26 October 2010 (CL-121) ("Achmea Award").

⁸⁰ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 47.

the same subject-matter, Articles 30(3) and 30(4)(a) of the VCLT "confirm that an earlierin-time treaty (*e.g.* the ECT) applies unless it is found to be incompatible with the later-intime treaty (*e.g.* the Lisbon Treaty)." According to the Claimants, "as many arbitral tribunals and domestic courts have confirmed, the ECT and the Lisbon Treaty are not incompatible, and no conflicts arise between the ECT and any part of EU law."⁸¹ Following this consistent line of jurisprudence, "it is simply beyond doubt that there is no incompatibility between the ECT and EU law, even if they were found to cover the same subject matter, which they do not."⁸²

- 94. In any case, the application of Article 30 of the VCLT would be limited by Article 41 of the VCLT, which governs the conditions under which a multilateral treaty may be amended.⁸³ According to the Claimants, Article 41 of the VCLT "prohibits an interpretation that the Lisbon Treaty has modified the ECT by 'de-activating' the investor protection and dispute resolution clauses between Italy and the United Kingdom because such a construction would eliminate the rights of Contracting Parties, granted to their investors, to bring disputes to international arbitration, and it would be incompatible with the object and purpose of the ECT, which is to promote foreign energy investments by ensuring investors' rights to arbitration."⁸⁴
- 95. Furthermore, Article 16 of the ECT "confirms the predominance of the ECT's provisions on investment protection and dispute resolution mechanisms over prior or subsequent agreements that are less favorable."⁸⁵ The Claimants add that the application of Article 16 of the ECT requires specific showing which the Respondent fails to provide of how EU law would grant a stronger level of protection to foreign investments and thus prevail over the ECT,⁸⁶ and, in particular, more favourable provisions than the substantive protections

⁸¹ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶¶ 48-53, referring, in particular, to *Electrabel*, ¶¶ 4.146-4.147 (CL-131); *RREEF Infrastructure (G.P.) Limited and RREEF Pan-European Infrastructure Two Lux S.à.r.l. v. Kingdom of Spain*, ICSID Case No. ARB/13/30, Decision on Jurisdiction, 6 June 2016, ¶¶ 72–75 (CL-144); *Achmea Award*, ¶¶ 245, 281-82 (CL-121); *Binder v. Czech Republic*, UNCITRAL, Award on Jurisdiction, 6 June 2007, ¶¶ 63, 65-66 (CL-124).

⁸² Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 54.

⁸³ *Id.*, ¶ 55.

⁸⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 57.

⁸⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 60.

⁸⁶ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶¶ 61-62; Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdiction Objection, ¶ 12.

afforded to investments in Part III of the ECT and the right of investors to access arbitration in Part V of the ECT.⁸⁷

- 96. On this point, the Claimants add that "there are no direct or comparable provisions of EU law in respect of full protection and security, fair and equitable treatment and expropriate [sic]"⁸⁸ nor does it afford the right to investors to resolve legal disputes with Contracting Parties through international arbitration, a fundamental right granted by the ECT.⁸⁹
- 97. In response to Italy's allegation that access to international arbitration is unnecessary in intra-EU disputes because access to justice is ensured by the institutional features of the EU, the Claimants argue this does not take away from the point that EU law does not afford investors the ability to bring action against a State directly in international arbitration, which the ECT does.⁹⁰

B. RELEVANCE OF THE *ACHMEA* **JUDGMENT**

(1) Respondent's Position

98. The Respondent argues that its intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection is supported by the reasoning of the *Achmea* Judgment, on which the CJEU "confirmed that arbitration clauses on investment agreements covering intra-[EU] situations are not compatible with EU law", as they would "jeopardize the integrity of EU law."⁹¹

a. Impact of the Achmea Judgment on the Tribunal's Jurisdictional Analysis under the ECT

99. First, the Respondent submits that "in the application of *Achmea* no distinction can be drawn between treaties exclusively undertaken between [M]ember States (like the BITs) and agreements signed also by the EU (like the ECT)."⁹² In particular, the Respondent contends that paragraph 62 of the *Achmea* Judgment refers to agreements concluded

⁸⁷ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 62.

⁸⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 63.

⁸⁹ *Id.*, ¶¶ 63-64.

⁹⁰ Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdiction Objection, ¶ 13.

⁹¹ Resp. Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶¶ 107, 112.

⁹² Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 64.

between Member States "with the evident intention to refer to obligations reciprocally undertaken between member States irrespective of the kind of treaty."⁹³

- 100. The fact that the EU is a Party to the ECT does not affect the bilateral nature of the offer to arbitrate and, although the ECT is a multilateral treaty, "the obligations that are relevant to the present dispute are those obligations that Italy assumed towards UK investors."⁹⁴ Paragraph 57 of the *Achmea* Judgment "makes it clear that the EU, when entering into an international agreement, has to '[respect] the autonomy of the EU and its legal order."⁹⁵ Furthermore, the *Achmea* Judgment confirms that, in an intra-EU BIT dispute, the main element to take into consideration "is that EU law needs to be applied."⁹⁶ For the Respondent, this is equally the case with the ECT, since "in order to assess the reciprocal obligations of the relevant (member) States, EU law needs to be considered both as international law and as the law of the host state."⁹⁷
- 101. Finally, the Respondent addresses the treatment of the Achmea Judgment in the Masdar Award and submits that the Tribunal should adopt a different approach. The Respondent criticizes the Masdar tribunal's reliance on Advocate General Wathelet's Opinion in Achmea (the "Advocate General's Opinion") and notes that this Opinion does not reflect the law mainly because it was rejected by the CJEU and it draws unwarranted inferences from the CJEU's silence on the alleged distinction between BITs and ECT.⁹⁸

b. Effects of the Achmea Judgment upon Enforcement of Awards

102. The Respondent explains that the principles confirmed in the *Achmea* Judgment, also (but not exclusively) concern the phase of enforcement of the award. In particular, the Respondent submits that, in this case, "if the Tribunal resolved to proceed to the merits phase and issue an award, the latter would be unenforceable and subject to non-recognition duties."⁹⁹ The Respondent refers to the arbitrators' duty to ensure that their awards are

⁹³ *Id.*, ¶ 65.

⁹⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 69.

⁹⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 70.

⁹⁶ *Id.*, ¶ 74.

⁹⁷ Id.

⁹⁸ *Id.*, ¶¶ 84-89. Resp. Observations on *Masdar*, ¶¶ 20-26.

 $^{^{99}}$ Resp. Reply on the Intra-EU Juris dictional Objection, \P 77.

unenforceable, and concludes that the Tribunal should refuse to exercise jurisdiction based on its inability to produce an enforceable award.¹⁰⁰

(2) Claimants' Position

103. The Claimants argue that the *Achmea* Judgment is neither relevant in the context of the current ECT arbitration, nor persuasive in its reasoning,¹⁰¹ for three reasons: (i) the Tribunal's jurisdiction is based on the express jurisdictional provisions of the ECT, regardless of what the CJEU has to say; (ii) even if *Achmea* were relevant to certain BIT disputes "which remains a very open question as a matter of public international law," it is not relevant to disputes under the ECT, of which the EU is a party; and (iii) its "theoretical future impact" on the enforceability of an award is not a relevant concern for the Tribunal.¹⁰²

a. Impact of the Achmea Judgment on the Tribunal's Jurisdictional Analysis under the ECT

- 104. The Claimants argue that this case is distinguishable from *Achmea* for two reasons:
 (i) *Achmea* involved an intra-EU BIT, while the ECT involves the EU and, separately, every EU Member State as a Party; and (ii) *Achmea* turned on two provisions in the Netherlands-Slovakia BIT's applicable law clause that are not present in the ECT's governing law clause.¹⁰³
- 105. The Claimants highlight that in *Achmea*, the CJEU limited its ruling to arbitration agreements contained in certain BITs concluded between EU Member States and "indicated that its ruling in *Achmea* would not apply to an investment protection treaty to which the EU is a Contracting Party."¹⁰⁴
- 106. In particular, the CJEU in *Achmea* concluded that "the dispute settlement mechanism in Article 8(6) of the Netherlands-Slovakia BIT was incompatible with EU law because it

¹⁰⁰ *Id.*, ¶¶ 78-80.

¹⁰¹ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 68.

 $^{^{102}}$ Id., ¶ 74.

¹⁰³ *Id.*, ¶ 85.

 $^{^{104}}$ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, $\P\P$ 87, 88; Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, \P 27.

required an arbitral tribunal to interpret and apply EU law, but the tribunal did not constitute a *'tribunal or court'''* for purposes of EU law, that would be able to refer questions of interpretation or application of EU law to the CJEU, thereby preventing the effectiveness of the EU legal order.¹⁰⁵ Conversely, the Claimants add, Article 26(6) of the ECT makes no such reference to EU law, but rather specifically provides that the Tribunal shall decide disputes arising in accordance with the terms of the ECT and international law.¹⁰⁶

107. The Claimants state that the *Masdar* tribunal's reliance on the Advocate General's Opinion is reasonable and logical and note that the *Achmea* Judgment failed to address some of the issues addressed in the Advocate General's Opinion – including the application of the ruling to multilateral treaties. This does not result in the CJEU's automatic "rejection" of the Advocate General's Opinion.¹⁰⁷

b. Effects of the Achmea Judgment upon Enforcement of Awards

108. The Claimants argue that, given how recent the *Achmea* Judgment is, its specific impact (if any) upon enforcement of awards issued under intra-EU BITs is "highly uncertain."¹⁰⁸ On this point, the Claimants note that the tribunal in *Micula* explained that it is not a tribunal's task to engage in speculation about enforcement.¹⁰⁹ The Tribunal in this case should do likewise.¹¹⁰ Furthermore, the Respondent ignores that even if enforcement within the EU were to be denied, "enforcement outside of the EU may still be possible."¹¹¹

C. RELEVANCE OF THE VATTENFALL DECISION

(1) Respondent's Position

109. First, the Respondent argues that the *Vattenfall* tribunal distorted the wording of Article 26 of the ECT to circumvent the indication that "issues in dispute" be decided in accordance

 $^{^{105}}$ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶¶ 91, 96 (emphasis in the original); Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 28.

¹⁰⁶ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 92.

¹⁰⁷ Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 39.

¹⁰⁸ Cl. Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 98.

¹⁰⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 99.

¹¹⁰ Id., ¶ 100, citing Ioan Micula, Viorel Micula, S.C. European Food S.A., S.C. Starmill S.R.L. and S.C. Multipack S.R.L. v. Romania, ICSID Case No. ARB/05/20, Award, 11 December 2013 (CL-041).

¹¹¹ Cl. Rejoinder on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 32.

with "the applicable rules and principles of international law."¹¹² According to the Respondent, the Tribunal did so by "coming to the odd conclusion that the jurisdiction of the Tribunal is not one of the 'issues in dispute' before it."¹¹³

- 110. The Respondent then explains that the *Vattenfall* tribunal's interpretation of Article 26 of the ECT incorrectly conflated Article 26(6) of the ECT and Article 42(1) of the ICSID Convention,¹¹⁴ as "[t]he former is not one of the elements that, under Art[icle] 31(1) VCLT, should be taken into account to interpret the latter"¹¹⁵ and "the function of the two clauses is not comparable."¹¹⁶ The Respondent submits that "[t]he ICSID Convention governs the function and jurisdiction of the Centre but cannot operate without the application of other norms that establish the competence of the specific tribunal to hear a specific dispute."¹¹⁷ The Respondent adds that the only provision that determines the law under which the jurisdiction of an ECT-based arbitral tribunal is determined is Article 26(6) of the ECT.¹¹⁸
- 111. Furthermore, an analysis of Article 26(6) of the ECT reveals that "the word 'dispute' has a generic connotation of disagreement and is not the specific 'dispute' described in Art[icle] 26(1) [of the] ECT."¹¹⁹ For the Respondent, the correct interpretation of Article 26(6) of the ECT is that "all issues on which a controversy exists, the determination of which requires the application of the law, will be resolved applying the sources listed in the clause", ¹²⁰ which includes the rules and principles of EU law.¹²¹
- 112. The Respondent also addresses the *Vattenfall* tribunal's finding that the reading of Articles 267 and 344 of the TFEU provided in the *Achmea* Judgment does not apply to ECT-based arbitration on the basis that "the ECT is a multilateral treaty, to which the EU Member States and the EU are parties, while the BIT is not."¹²² Here, the Respondent

- ¹¹⁶ *Id.*, \P 13.
- ¹¹⁷ *Id.*, ¶ 13.
- ¹¹⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 14.
- 119 Id., ¶ 22.
- ¹²⁰ *Id.*, ¶ 24.
- ¹²¹ *Id.*, ¶ 34.

¹¹² Resp. Observations on *Vattenfall*, ¶ 7.

¹¹³ *Id.*, \P 8.

¹¹⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 11. ¹¹⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 12.

¹²² *Id.*, ¶¶ 37, 38.

reiterates that the *Achmea* principles apply equally to BITs and to multilateral treaties such as the ECT.¹²³

- 113. Second, the Respondent argues that EU law prevented *Vattenfall* (and the Claimants here) from bringing the claim to arbitration and stipulated the exclusive forum of the EU courts.¹²⁴ Accordingly, the *Vattenfall* tribunal should have declined jurisdiction under the principles of international comity and *forum non conveniens*.¹²⁵ The Respondent explains that, pursuant to these principles and even when the formal elements of jurisdiction are met, tribunals retain "a margin of manoeuvre to dismiss inadmissible claims under the general principles of law that govern the coordination of competing or concurrent *fora*."¹²⁶
- 114. Additionally, the Respondent argues that the *Vattenfall* tribunal failed to consider the protections granted by EU law to all investors operating across the borders between EU Member States when it mistakenly found that "depriving EU Investors of the right to invoke the arbitration provision of the ECT, where the respondent State is an EU Member State, would be counterproductive to the flow of international investment in the energy field."¹²⁷
- 115. Finally, the Respondent addresses the *Vattenfall* tribunal's finding that the lack of a disconnection clause in the ECT "was intended to create obligations between Member States of the EU, including in respect of potential Investor-State dispute settlement."¹²⁸ Such a clause is not necessary in matters already governed by EU law, like those covered by the ECT.¹²⁹ Lastly, the Respondent addresses the *Vattenfall* tribunal's holding that even if there was a conflict between the ECT and EU law, the ECT would prevail under Article 16 of the ECT and refers to the arguments raised in its previous memorials see paragraph 78 above to argue that "EU law derogates from the ECT, by providing more

¹²³ *Id.*, ¶ 39.

¹²⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 56.

¹²⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 58.

¹²⁶ Resp. Observations on *Vattenfall*, ¶ 62-70, referring to *SGS Société Générale de Surveillance S.A. v. Republic of the Philippines* (ICSID Case No. ARB/02/6) Decision on Jurisdiction, 29 January 2004 (RL-035) and *Ireland v. United Kingdom* (PCA) Order No. 3, Suspension of Proceedings on Jurisdiction and Merits, and Request for further Provisional Measures 24 June 2003 (RL-034).

¹²⁷ Resp. Observations on *Vattenfall*, ¶¶ 72, 73, quoting *Vattenfall* Decision ¶ 198.

¹²⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 75, quoting *Vattenfall* Decision ¶ 206.

¹²⁹ *Id.*, ¶¶ 75-76.

favourable treatment to foreign investors and investments from EU countries."¹³⁰

(2) Claimants' Position

- 116. The Claimants submit that the *Vattenfall* Decision fully supports the arguments put forward in their Reply and Rejoinder in response to the questions posed by the Tribunal to the Parties on 19 April 2018.¹³¹
- 117. In particular, the Claimants focus their analysis on the following three determinations in the *Vattenfall* Decision: First, the *Vattenfall* tribunal distinguished the ECT from an intra-EU BIT on the same bases as submitted by the Claimants.¹³² In particular, the Claimants note that the *Vattenfall* tribunal identified two main factors that differentiate the BIT and the ECT: (i) "the ECT is a 'mixed' agreement between both Member States, the EU itself and third party states, unlike the Dutch-Slovak BIT;" and (ii) "the wording of Article 26 ECT is different from Article 8 of the Dutch-Slovak BIT."¹³³ Furthermore, the Claimants highlight that the *Vattenfall* tribunal, taking into consideration the *Masdar* Award, and the silence of the *Achmea* Judgment on the compatibility of intra-EU investor-state dispute settlement under the ECT with EU law, determined that "it was not in a position to extrapolate new rules from the *Achmea* Judgment."¹³⁴
- 118. Second, the *Vattenfall* tribunal also found that the ECT is more favourable to investors than EU law. In particular, the *Vattenfall* tribunal found that the plain language of Article 16 of the ECT contradicted Germany's and the EC's proposed interpretation of the ECT. First, the *Vattenfall* tribunal did not agree with the argument pursuant to which EU law concern the same subject matter as Part III or Part V ECT. Furthermore, even if did so, Article 16 of the ECT would apply and prevent derogation from the more favourable terms included in the ECT.¹³⁵
- 119. Third, the Vattenfall tribunal described that the lack of a disconnection clause in the ECT

¹³⁰ *Id.*, ¶¶ 77-88.

¹³¹ Cl. Observations on *Vattenfall*, ¶ 4.

¹³² *Id.*, ¶ 7.

¹³³ *Id.*, \P 9.

¹³⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 10, quoting *Vattenfall* Decision, ¶¶ 162-164.

¹³⁵ *Id.*, ¶¶ 12-14.

was "telling," and noted that if the Contracting Parties to the ECT intended for intra-EU arbitration not to be available to investors under the ECT, then it would have been necessary to make such an intention explicit.¹³⁶ The *Vattenfall* tribunal concluded that the absence of such clause confirmed the intention of the Contracting Parties to create the same obligations between EU Member States in respect of potential investor-State dispute settlement.¹³⁷

- 120. The Claimants highlight four additional points made in the *Vattenfall* Decision.¹³⁸ First, the *Vattenfall* tribunal found that EU law and the *Achmea* Judgment do not apply under Article 26(6) of the ECT and 42(1) ICSID Convention. In particular, the *Vattenfall* tribunal held that the language "issues in dispute" included in Article 26(6) of the ECT refer to Part III of the ECT the substantive standards of treatment and protection of investments and not to provisions on disputes of settlement included in Part V of the ECT.¹³⁹
- 121. When interpreting Article 26(6) of the ECT in terms of under Article 42(1) of the ICSID Convention, the *Vattenfall* tribunal noted that Article 42(1) of the ICSID Convention only concerns the merits of a dispute.¹⁴⁰ The *Vattenfall* tribunal further rejected Germany's argument that the tribunal lacked jurisdiction under the ICSID Convention on the basis that Article 26(6) of the ECT applied only to the merits of a dispute between the parties and did not apply to issues or questions relating to the Tribunal's jurisdiction.¹⁴¹
- 122. Second, the Claimants explain that the Vattenfall tribunal held that "the mere mention" in Article 1(3) of the ECT that EU Member States have "transferred competence over certain matters" to the EU does not result in a non-application of the ECT between EU Member States.¹⁴² Furthermore, the Vattenfall tribunal rejected the EC's argument pursuant to which an investment made by an investor from one EU Member State in the area of another EU Member State is made within the "Area" of the same Contracting Party, *i.e.* the EU itself. For the Vattenfall tribunal, the two definitions of "Area" found within Article 1(10)

 138 Id., ¶ 19.

¹⁴¹ *Id.*, \P 22.

¹³⁶ *Id.*, ¶¶ 17-18, quoting *Vattenfall* Decision ¶ 202.

 $^{^{137}}$ Id., ¶ 18.

 $^{^{139}}$ Id., ¶ 21.

¹⁴⁰ *Id.*, ¶ 22.

¹⁴² *Id.*, \P 26.

of the ECT do not exclude one over the other as the EU Member States that are Contracting Parties of the ECT do not cease to have their own areas.¹⁴³ Accordingly, the above dispositions cannot be interpreted as carving intra-EU disputes from its dispute settlement provisions.¹⁴⁴

- 123. Third, the *Vattenfall* tribunal's found that EU Treaties are international law.¹⁴⁵ The Claimants submit that, although they do not accept the finding of the *Vattenfall* tribunal on this point, "such classification will not have any impact on the outcome of the jurisdictional decision," because, as the *Vattenfall* tribunal concluded, "EU law does not fall within the scope of the 'relevant rules of international law applicable in the relations between the parties' under [Article 31(3)(c) of] the VCLT."¹⁴⁶
- 124. Finally, the Claimants address the Respondent's argument pursuant to which the Tribunal should decline exercise of its jurisdiction under the doctrines of international comity and/or *forum non conveniens*. As found in the *Vattenfall* Decision, the circumstances for the application of these doctrines do not exist in this case because this Tribunal is the only forum available to redress Rockhopper's specific ECT grievances.¹⁴⁷ No provision exists in either the ECT or any other agreement between the Parties that requires that Italian courts or EU courts must decide any aspect of this case first.¹⁴⁸ As to *forum non conveniens*, the Respondent has failed to identify "an alternative forum that has jurisdiction over the ECT claims brought by Rockhopper against Italy; nor are parallel proceedings underway concerning the same set of facts and claims."¹⁴⁹

D. THE EFFECTS OF THE DECLARATION OF THE EU MEMBER STATES

(1) Respondent's Position

125. The Respondent argues that the Declaration is a binding instrument emanating from sovereign States that "can formally be broken down into a bundle of unilateral shared

¹⁴³ *Id.*, ¶ 27.

¹⁴⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 28.

¹⁴⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 30.

¹⁴⁶ *Id.*, \P 34.

¹⁴⁷ Cl. Additional Comments on the EC Application and on Respondent's Observations on *Vattenfall*, ¶ 2.

¹⁴⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 9.

¹⁴⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 13.

declarations amounting to agreement between the 22 Member States," and which provides an interpretation of the scope of application of Article 26 of the ECT as far as its signatories are concerned.¹⁵⁰ According to the Respondent, "[t]his bears the consequence that each signing Contracting Party confirms simultaneously that it does not recognise having ever been bound by Article 26 ECT as for intra-EU disputes, as well as that its own investors are not covered by the ECT against any of the other signing Contracting Part[ies]."¹⁵¹

- 126. The Respondent further contends that, as a result of the Declaration, the interpretation of the *Achmea* Judgment is no longer "a matter of discussion."¹⁵² Instead, the Respondent submits, it now needs to be acknowledged that "the EU Member States having signed [the] Declaration interpret *Achmea* as applying also to the ECT," thus resulting in a prohibition of any pending or future ECT arbitration.¹⁵³
- 127. The Respondent refers to the functions of "[h]ead of mission" under Article 1 of the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations (1961) and argues that the "rules on missions in another State equally apply to permanent representations to an international organization."¹⁵⁴ Thus, the Respondent concludes, by signing the Declaration, the Permanent Representatives were "legitimately signing a legal instrument of a sovereign State of a binding nature."¹⁵⁵
- 128. Moreover, the language of the Declaration, as well as the circumstances under which it was agreed, demonstrate the will of the signatories to be bound by it.¹⁵⁶ First, the language of the Declaration provides a clear illustration of "the consequences Member States draw from European Law as confirmed by the *Achmea* decision."¹⁵⁷ In particular, the Respondent refers to the future steps that the States have to take "to give concrete effect to

¹⁵⁰ Resp. PHB, ¶ 4. Tr. Day 5, 210:19-25

¹⁵¹ Id., ¶¶ 54-55.

¹⁵² *Id.*, \P 7.

¹⁵³ *Id.*, ¶ 7.

¹⁵⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 22.

¹⁵⁵ *Id.*, ¶¶ 23-24, citing Guideline 2.4.5. of the 2011 ILC Guide to Practice on Reservations to Treaties; Tr. Day 5, 208:25-210:2.

¹⁵⁶ Resp. PHB, ¶ 25; Tr. Day 5, 210:3-11.

¹⁵⁷ *Id.*, ¶ 28.

it in all contexts where the Declaration is relevant."158

- 129. The Respondent adds that (i) no other Contracting Party to the ECT objected to the Declaration; (ii) a minority of EU Member States simultaneously signed the 16 January Declaration, which is not an objection, as they "only declared that the signatories prefer to wait for an express decision by the CJEU," specifically on the compatibility of the ECT; and, (iii) non-EU Contracting States have "never objected in general to Member States' practice to object to an application of Article 26 ECT covering intra-EU disputes, nor showed any interest in the issue."¹⁵⁹
- 130. Furthermore, the Respondent refers to the Declaration of the Representatives of the Governments of the Member States, of 16 January 2019 on the Enforcement of the Judgment of the Court of Justice in *Achmea* and on Investment Protection in the European Union (the "**Additional Declaration**"). The Respondent argues that both its language and rationale confirm that the five signatories "agree on the application of *Achmea* to any intra-EU BITs," and also on "the fact that they exclusively rely on the judgement of the CJEU to decide on the issue."¹⁶⁰ In turn, this "would take to conclude that arbitral tribunals lack jurisdiction, since only domestic courts can refer a question to the CJEU, which is the prerequisite to obtain a pronouncement by the CJEU on the matter."¹⁶¹
- 131. The Respondent then addresses the Claimants' argument pursuant to which the Declaration was not issued in accordance with any provision of the ECT, and submits that "[n]either the language nor the multilateral nature of the ECT modify the qualities of the Declaration."¹⁶² The Respondent cites the Commentary to the 2011 ILC Guide on Reservations to submit that "it is undisputed that States can attach to their expression of consent to be bound by a multilateral treaty declarations whereby they indicate the spirit in which they agree to be bound."¹⁶³ Pursuant to Article 31.3 (a) and (b) of the VCLT, authentic interpretations by contracting parties are primary means of interpretation of a

¹⁵⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 34.

¹⁶² *Id.*, ¶¶ 58-59.

¹⁵⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 30. See also, Tr. Day 5, 220:7-13.

 $^{^{160}}$ *Id.*, \P 41.

¹⁶¹ *Id.*, \P 40.

 $^{^{163}}$ Id., ¶ 61.

treaty and cannot be "underrate[d] by the fact that a mechanism to settle dispute exists."¹⁶⁴

- 132. The Respondent further submits that the Declaration is not a reservation that was meant to exclude or modify certain provisions, nor an amendment of the ECT under Article 42 of the ECT. The Declaration is an "interpretative declaration" to clarify the sole scope that a treaty like the ECT can have to be consistent with EU law, confirming the primacy of European law.¹⁶⁵
- 133. The Respondent states that the Claimants' argument pursuant to which "the Declaration would retroactively apply a reservation" is a misconstruction of the nature and content of the Declaration.¹⁶⁶ Pursuant to Article 31.2 of the VCLT, interpretative declarations following the signature of a treaty are "relevant as confirmation of an interpretation of such treaty."¹⁶⁷
- 134. Furthermore, the Respondent reiterates that every time that an ECT arbitration has been brought against one of the 22 Member States that signed the Declaration, the respondent State objected on jurisdiction consistently with the content on the Declaration thus, "[p]revious practice [...] confirms the content of the Declaration."¹⁶⁸ Consequently, "by referencing back to *Achmea*, Member States do not operate any 'retroactive withdrawal' of consent, but confirm how the ECT should have always been interpreted in their understanding."¹⁶⁹ The Respondent adds that "such reading is binding on the Tribunal."¹⁷⁰
- 135. The Respondent concludes by providing a summary of the "series of actions that the Member States further commit themselves to undertake in order to give concrete effect to the Declaration in the contexts where this is needed."¹⁷¹ In particular, the Respondent submits that (i) Action 1 (as to pending cases) and Action 3 (as to future cases) are "meant

¹⁶⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 62.

¹⁶⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 66-67, 70, 73-75; Tr. Day 5, 217:4-22. The Respondent adds that it is possible to have an interpretation that applies only to some Contracting Parties of the ECT. See Tr. Day 5, 218:18-19.

¹⁶⁶ Resp. PHB, ¶ 85.

 $^{^{167}}$ Id., ¶ 89.

 $^{^{168}}$ *Id.*, ¶ 90.

 $^{^{169}}$ *Id.*, ¶ 93.

 $^{^{170}}$ *Id*.

 $^{^{171}}$ Id., ¶ 95.

to inform of the legal consequences that are set out in the previous pages of the Declaration;"¹⁷² (ii) Action 2 refers to the different procedural steps required to achieve the legal consequences set out in the Declaration;¹⁷³ (iii) Action 4 refers to the undertaking to "directly withdraw from arbitration in those cases where the claimant is a publicly owned company";¹⁷⁴ (iv) Action 7 states that those awards that cannot be annulled or set aside should not be challenged;¹⁷⁵ (v) Actions 5, 8 and 9 refer to the termination of intra-EU BITs;¹⁷⁶ and (vi) Action 6 reaffirms the EU Member State's commitment under the EU Treaties "to give legal protection against State measures currently challenged by investors in pending cases."¹⁷⁷

(2) Claimants' Position

- 136. The Claimants describe the Declaration as "at its highest" an "interpretative declaration."¹⁷⁸ However, contrary to the Respondent, the Claimants argue that "interpretative declarations" are incapable as such of modifying legal obligations.¹⁷⁹ Furthermore, the Claimants reject the Respondent's argument that the Declaration clarifies that Member States did not intend for the ECT to apply to intra-EU disputes from the inception of the ECT.¹⁸⁰
- 137. The Claimants submit that the relevant question here is whether the language of a declaration reveals a clear intention. The Claimants argue that no such clear intention derives from the Declaration,¹⁸¹ and bases its conclusion on three grounds: (i) the Declaration "does not include any explicit wording that could be taken to mean that the ECT was never intended, and has never applied, to intra-EU disputes;"¹⁸² (ii) the Declaration "does not include any explicit wording that could be taken as confirmation that ECT tribunals lack, and have always lacked, jurisdiction to determine

¹⁷² *Id.*, ¶¶ 100-103.

- ¹⁷³ *Id.*, ¶¶ 104-107.
- ¹⁷⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 108. ¹⁷⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 109.
- ¹⁷⁶ *Id.*, ¶¶ 110-114.
- ¹⁷⁷ *Id.*, ¶ 115-116.
- ¹⁷⁸ Cl. PHB, ¶ 4.
- ¹⁷⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 4.
- ¹⁸⁰ *Id.*, \P 7.
- ¹⁸¹ *Id.*, ¶ 8.
- ¹⁸² *Id.*, \P 9.

intra-EU disputes under the ECT;"¹⁸³ and (iii) in contrast to the promise of the Member States to terminate intra-EU BITs, "the Declaration does not purport to terminate the ECT."¹⁸⁴

- 138. The Claimants further argue that of the future actions to be undertaken by Member States that are included in the Declaration, only action points 1 and 9 are related to the ECT.¹⁸⁵ As to action point 1, the Claimants state that it "is simply the Member States' interpretation of the impact of Achmea on intra-EU ECT disputes", with no legal or binding effect. They add that this issue "continues to be the subject of many decisions of arbitration tribunals, all of which confirm that they do have jurisdiction."¹⁸⁶ As a result, "Member States have no legal consequences of the Achmea judgment, with respect to the ECT, to relay to investment tribunals."¹⁸⁷ This is further supported by the Additional Declaration, "in which five Member States recognised that the Achmea judgment is silent on the investor-state clause in the ECT" and that it would be inappropriate to "express views on the intra-EU application of the ECT and its compatibility with EU law."¹⁸⁸ According to the Claimants, this would show that the signatories of the Additional Declaration "recognise that the declarations are non-binding opinions of the States."¹⁸⁹ In addition, action point 9, requires EU Member States to have additional discussions about the effects of *Achmea* on the ECT.¹⁹⁰
- 139. The Claimants submit that the Declaration "is only an opinion that does not amount to either a rule or a principle of international law," and that it is not for the EU Member States to determine what EU law is and whether the ECT is compatible with it.¹⁹¹ The Claimants add that the CJEU is the only organ that can interpret EU law and its treaty compatibility. However, the CJEU is not capable of taking away the competence of the tribunals to determine their own competence, directly derived from the ECT, as well as the rules and

- ¹⁸⁶ *Id.*, ¶ 16.
- 187 Id., ¶ 15-16.

- 189 *Id.*, ¶ 16.
- ¹⁹⁰ *Id.*, ¶ 17. ¹⁹¹ *Id.*, ¶ 18.

¹⁸³ *Id.*, ¶ 11.

¹⁸⁴ *Id.*, ¶ 12.

¹⁸⁵ *Id.*, ¶ 13.

¹⁸⁸ *Id.*, \P 16.

principles of international law.¹⁹²

- 140. In addition, even if the Respondent's interpretation of the Declaration was accurate, it would be incapable of having any legal or binding effect on the Tribunal's jurisdiction under the ECT, for the following five reasons:
 - First, in accordance with the general presumption of non-retroactivity in international law, and as confirmed by CJEU judgments, the Declaration cannot have a retroactive effect.¹⁹³ If the Declaration was meant to have a retroactive effect, it would have to provide clear statements to rebut the presumption of non-retroactivity.¹⁹⁴ Accordingly, the Declaration cannot vitiate consent given by Italy to this arbitration on 14 April 2017.¹⁹⁵
 - Second, the Declaration must be unanimous to have an effect on the interpretation of the ECT. The Claimants rely on Section 4.7.3 of the Guide on Reservations, legal commentary and the ILC to establish that in order for the Declaration to constitute an agreement between Member States interpreting the ECT, all contracting parties and organizations must approve it. The Claimants highlight that the Declaration has not been signed by the non-EU Member State Contracting Parties, by all Member States, nor by the ECT; thus, the necessary agreement of all Contracting Parties and organizations does not exist.¹⁹⁶
 - Third, the Declaration must contain clear and specific obligations, however its content of the Declaration is not clear and specific enough to create binding obligations with respect to the ECT.¹⁹⁷
 - Fourth, the Respondent must be a contracting Party of the ECT. As a result of the Respondent's withdrawal from the ECT which took effect on 1 January 2016 the Respondent has no right to partake in the interpretative declarations that concern the ECT.¹⁹⁸ The Claimants add that, according to Article 47 of the ECT, its provisions are

¹⁹² Id., ¶ 18.

¹⁹³ *Id.*, ¶¶ 22-23.

¹⁹⁴ *Id.*, ¶¶ 24-25.

¹⁹⁵ *Id.*, \P 26.

 $^{^{196}}$ Id., ¶¶ 29-33.

¹⁹⁷ *Id.*, ¶¶ 34-35.

¹⁹⁸ *Id.*, ¶ 36.

frozen as of the date of the Respondent's withdrawal (1 January 2016) and that, on that date, the ECT did not include any provision that "limited the scope of EU Member States' obligations with respect to intra-EU disputes under the ECT."¹⁹⁹ Accordingly, the provisions of the ECT will continue to apply to Italy until 1 January 2036, as they were on the date of the withdrawal itself.²⁰⁰

• Fifth, the Declaration must be made by an authority vested with the power to do so, typically the Head of State and the Minister of the Foreign Officer.²⁰¹ The Claimants argue that Diplomats are not lawmakers, nor do they have power to bind states, and that there is no evidence that the 22 Member States included in the Declaration have authorized their Permanent Representatives to sign the Declaration on behalf of the State.²⁰² In particular, the Respondent has not provided evidence to support its statement that Ambassador Maurizio Massari had authority vested in him by the Italian Ministry of Foreign Affairs.²⁰³

IV. THE TRIBUNAL'S ANALYSIS

A. INTRODUCTION – THE SEQUENCE OF ANALYSIS

141. Taking into account the foregoing positions of the Parties, the Tribunal has decided to arrange its analysis in the following sequence of issues and matters: (a) the ECT, EU law and intra-EU disputes prior to the *Achmea* Judgment; (b) the effect of the *Achmea* Judgment on issue (a); (c) the effect of the Declaration on issue (a); and (d) a summary of the overall position in light of the three foregoing issues and matters. While the Tribunal does enjoy procedural discretion in how it arranges its analysis, the foregoing sequence appears to it to be both chronological and logical. The Tribunal has separated issues (a) and (b) not because they are of entirely different subject-matters (which they are not), but rather this separation reflects the evolution of the arguments surrounding the ECT, EU law

¹⁹⁹ *Id.*, ¶ 37.

²⁰⁰ *Id.*, ¶ 37

 $^{^{201}}$ Id., ¶ 39.

 $^{^{202}}$ Id., ¶ 40.

 $^{^{203}}$ Id., ¶ 41.

and intra-EU disputes in the investor-state context.

B. THE ECT, EU LAW AND INTRA-EU DISPUTES

142. As a starting point, the Tribunal considers it appropriate to recall, in relevant part, the text of the provision of the ECT which is invoked by the Claimants for the purpose of jurisdiction:

Article 26: Settlement of Disputes between an Investor and a Contracting Party [...]

(1) Disputes between a Contracting Party and an Investor of another Contracting Party relating to an Investment of the latter in the Area of the former, which concern an alleged breach of an obligation of the former under Part III shall, if possible, be settled amicably.

(2) If such disputes cannot be settled according to the provisions of paragraph (1) within a period of three months from the date on which either party to the dispute requested amicable settlement, the Investor party to the dispute may choose to submit it for resolution: [...]

(c) in accordance with the following paragraphs of this Article.

(3) (a) Subject only to subparagraphs (b) and (c), each Contracting Party hereby gives its unconditional consent to the submission of a dispute to international arbitration or conciliation in accordance with the provisions of this Article. [...]

(4) In the event that an Investor chooses to submit the dispute for resolution under subparagraph (2)(c), the Investor shall further provide its consent in writing for the dispute to be submitted to:

(a) (i) The International Centre for Settlement of Investment Disputes, established pursuant to the Convention on the Settlement of Investment Disputes between States and Nationals of other States opened for signature at Washington, 18 March 1965 (hereinafter referred to as the "ICSID Convention"), if the Contracting Party of the Investor and the Contracting Party party to the dispute are both parties to the ICSID Convention; [...] (6) A tribunal established under paragraph (4) shall decide the issues in dispute in accordance with this Treaty and applicable rules and principles of international law.²⁰⁴

- 143. The Tribunal also recalls the set of specific questions it asked of the Parties on 19 April 2018 (recorded above at paragraph 17) and, for present purposes, refines these further into the following issue: on the date of the Request for Arbitration (14 April 2017) was Article 26 of the ECT in force as regards the Respondent, as an EU Member State, insofar as the option for arbitration under the ICSID Convention was concerned.
- 144. The issue identified by the Tribunal just above has, in substance, been discussed by many other tribunals in prior cases. While there is no system of binding precedent in the field of investor-state dispute resolution, the Tribunal does consider it of assistance to see the reasoning adopted by other tribunals in relation to intra-EU jurisdiction and the ECT. The Respondent has, at paragraph 63 of the Respondent's Reply on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, made particular reference to *Blusun* (particularly as the Respondent was also the respondent in that case) as support for the proposition that EU law should be applied both as national law and as international treaty law. Further, *Blusun* was rendered prior to the *Achmea* Judgment and, therefore, is of assistance to the Tribunal in this part of the Decision to assess the position up to the moment when the CJEU issued that judgment.
- 145. The Tribunal, therefore, records now what the tribunal in *Blusun* discussed and decided (in relevant part):

B. EU Law and the inter se issue

(a) Admissibility of the inter se argument

277. [...]

(b) The applicable law

278. The Parties in effect agree that the applicable law in determining this issue is international law, and specifically the relevant provisions of the VCLT. The Tribunal agrees, but would

²⁰⁴ ECT, Article 26.

observe that this does not exclude any relevant rule of EU law, which would fall to be applied either as part of international law or as part of the law of Italy. The Tribunal evidently cannot exercise the special jurisdictional powers vested in the European courts, but it can and where relevant should apply European law as such.

(c) The original scope of the ECT

279. As a matter of international law, the first question is whether the ECT applied to relations inter se of EU Member States as at the date of its conclusion (December 1994) in accordance with Articles 31-33 of the VCLT.

280. On its face there is nothing in the text of the ECT that carves out or excludes issues arising between EU Member States. (1) The preamble to the ECT records that it intends 'to place the commitments contained in [the European Energy Charter] on a secure and binding international legal basis.' This implies that the scope of the (non-binding) European Energy Charter of 17 December 1991 was replicated in binding form in the ECT. There is no indication of any inter se exclusion in the Charter, which refers to a 'new desire for a European-wide and global co-operation based on mutual respect and confidence', and further refers to the 'support from the European Community, particularly through completion of its internal energy market' (Preamble, paras. 6, 14). The EC and Euratom were signatories to the Charter. This was of course before the Treaty of Maastricht, let alone the Lisbon Treaty. (2) Article 1(2) of the ECT defines 'Contracting Party' as 'a state or Regional Economic Integration Organization which has consented to be bound by this Treaty and for which the Treaty is in force. EU Member States and the EU are all Contracting Parties. Prima facie at least, a treaty applies equally between its parties. It would take an express provision or very clear understanding between the negotiating parties to achieve any other result. Thus when Great Britain was asserting 'the diplomatic unity of the British *Empire'*, it was argued from time to time that multilateral treaties to which the Dominions were separately parties had no inter se application. The inter se doctrine was not however accepted, being unsupported by express provision or clear understanding to the contrary. (3) There is no express provision (or 'disconnection clause', to adopt recent parlance) in the ECT. (4) While the Respondent and the EC relied on the travaux préparatoires to justify reading in a disconnection clause, this is not permissible in a context in which the terms of the treaty are clear. In any case, the travaux préparatoires seem to point against implying a disconnection clause:

one was proposed during the course of the Energy Charter Treaty negotiations, but was rejected.

281. Neither is there anything in the text to support the EC's argument that the ECT did not give rise to inter se obligations because the EU Member States were not competent to enter into such obligations. The mere fact that the EU is party to the ECT does not mean that the EU Member States did not have competence to enter into inter se obligations in the Treaty. Instead, the ECT seems to contemplate that there would be overlapping competences. The term 'regional economic integration organization (or REIO) is defined in Article 1(3) of the ECT to mean an 'organization constituted by states to which they have transferred competence over certain matters a number of which are governed by the ECT, including the authority to take decisions binding on them in respect of those matters.' The Area of the REIO is also defined by Article 1(10) with reference to EU law. But nothing in Article 1, nor any other provision in the ECT, suggests that the EU Member States had then transferred exclusive competence for all matters of investment and dispute resolution to the EU.

282. The EC argues that the 'Member States... are ... presumed to be aware of the rules governing the distribution of competences in a supranational organisation they have themselves created.' But if the Member States thought they did not have competence over the inter se obligations in the ECT, this would have been made explicit by including a declaration of competence to set out the internal division of competence between the EC and its Member States, as has been done in many other treaties with mixed membership. Nothing in the text of the ECT supports the implication of such a declaration of competence.

283. Pursuant to Article 6 of the VCLT, every State possesses capacity to conclude treaties and is bound by those obligations pursuant to the principle of pacta sunt servanda. No limitation on the competence of the EU Member States was communicated at the time that the ECT was signed. Article 46 of the VCLT provides that a State may not invoke provisions of its internal law regarding competence to conclude treaties to invalidate a treaty unless it was a manifest violation of a rule of fundamental importance. While EU law operates on both an internal and international plane, a similar principle must apply. Even if, as a matter of EC law, the EC has exclusive competence over matters of internal investment, the fact is that Member States to the EU signed the ECT without qualification or reservation. The inter se obligations in the ECT are not somehow invalid or inapplicable because of an allocation of competence that
the EC says can be inferred from a set of EU laws and regulations dealing with investment. The more likely explanation, consistent with the text of the ECT, is that, at the time the ECT was signed, the competence was a shared one.

284. The EC relied on its competence argument to argue that there was also no diversity of territory among the investors and the host State as required by Article 26, since both are part of the same 'Contracting Party' for its purposes. It is not necessary for the Tribunal to deal with this argument, since it has held that the European Member States remain 'Contracting Parties' and that the ECT does create inter se obligations for European Member States.

(d) Subsequent modification of the ECT as to inter se matters

285. The Respondent and the EC also argue that, even if the ECT had originally concerned inter se matters, this was modified by the fact that the Member States of the EU subsequently entered into other agreements that covered both the investment and dispute resolution aspects of the ECT. The EC states that subsequent EU treaties, such as the Treaty of Amsterdam, the Treaty of Nice, and the Treaty of Lisbon, implicitly repealed the earlier ECT under the lex posterior rule in Article 30 of the VCLT, whereby 'successive treaties relating to the same subject-matter' will prevail over the earlier to the extent that the treaties are not compatible.

286. Turning first to the substantive investment obligations, it is not clear how these are incompatible with the investment rights protected under European law. The EC points to the rules establishing the European internal market, with free movement of goods, persons, services and capital. It states that discriminatory measures or expropriation are not permitted under European law. But these obligations are arguably broader than those in the ECT, and are complementary to them. There is no discrimination unless the same benefits are not accorded to other EU States, but there is nothing in the ECT that requires such a result. Were a national of a European State not party to the ECT to bring international arbitration proceedings against a European host State that was a party to the ECT and had breached investment obligations protected under it, that host State would have to determine whether it could, consistent with its EU obligations, decline to consent to such jurisdiction. Nothing in the ECT would prevent the host State from extending its protections beyond those States that are party to it, if this were required to meet these obligations. As the tribunal found

in Electrabel v. Hungary, EU law can be presumed not to conflict or otherwise be inconsistent with the ECT.

287. The only example the EC pointed to where an inconsistency might arise between EU and investment law was the award in Micula v. Romania. In Micula, however, the tribunal concluded that EU law was not applicable to the dispute, as Romania had not yet acceded to the EU at the time the impugned measures were taken (although the EC appears to have taken the view that EU rules on state aid did apply during the accession negotiations). Any conflict thus arose not out of incompatibility of the relevant BIT with EU law, but out of a disagreement on whether EU rules applied prior to accession. After the Micula award was issued, the EC notified Romania that it would be in breach of the EU rules on state aid if it complied with its obligation under the award to pay damages to the investors for a breach of the fair and equitable treatment standard. In that context, any conflict related to the implications of enforcement, not to direct contradictions between the substantive rules themselves. This was also the conclusion of both the Micula tribunal and the Micula ad hoc committee.

288. The Respondent and the EC also argue that the dispute resolution clause, Article 26 of the ECT, is itself incompatible with Article 344 of the TFEU, which provides that 'Member States undertake not to submit a dispute concerning the interpretation or application of the Treaties to any method of settlement other than those provided for therein.'

289. In the view of the Tribunal, there is no such incompatibility. The dispute before this Tribunal is not an inter-State dispute. It is a dispute, in the words of Article 26, 'between a Contracting Party and an Investor of another Contracting Party'. It is not necessary for this Tribunal to decide whether Article 27, which concerns inter-State disputes, would be incompatible with Article 344 of the TFEU. Even if there were such an inconsistency, this would not also void Article 26, since the later Treaty will supersede the earlier one only to the extent of any incompatibility. To find otherwise would disadvantage investors, who have no ability under European law to protect their investment by suing the host State directly for breaches of the ECT. Neither does anything in European law expressly preclude investor-State arbitration under the ECT and the ICSID Convention.

290. As noted (paragraph 260(e) above), the Claimants also relied on the combined effect of the lex specialis and lex posterior presumptions, the ECT being both more specific than the EU legal order and subsequent to it. Having concluded that there is no incompatibility between the TFEU and the ECT, the Tribunal does not need to address this argument.

291. For these reasons, the Tribunal holds that the inter se obligations in the ECT have not subsequently been modified or superseded by later European law.

(e) The state of the authorities

292. The intra-EU issue has been canvassed in greater or lesser depth by previous investment tribunals, which have reached practically common conclusions.

[...]

302. Despite the fact that the EC has intervened in many other intra-EU arbitrations, as far as has been publicly reported, no tribunal yet has upheld this objection to jurisdiction.

303. Overall the effect of these decisions is a unanimous rejection of the intra-EU objection to jurisdiction. The tribunal in each case has found that the relevant BIT or the ECT was intended to bring about binding obligations between EU Member States. The tribunals found no contradiction between the substantive provisions of EU law and the substantive or dispute resolution provisions of the BITs. No such system for investor- State arbitration exists in EU law, and it would be incorrect to characterise such disputes as inter-State disputes such that Article 267 of the TFEU could be said to preclude jurisdiction. These conclusions support those adopted by the Tribunal in this case.²⁰⁵

146. Having considered the matter and also reflecting on the fact that, to the Tribunal's knowledge based on the materials put before it, no other tribunal has upheld the objections advanced by any EU Member State in connection with the ECT (as was noted at paragraphs 302-303 of *Blusun* and remains the case), the Tribunal adopts the reasoning in *Blusun* as a correct articulation of the position. The Tribunal does not consider it necessary to add or subtract in any way from the *Blusun* reasoning.

²⁰⁵ Blusun, ¶¶ 277-292, 302-303.

- 147. The Tribunal extrapolates, for present purposes, two discrete points from *Blusun* for the purposes of this aspect of its jurisdictional analysis.
- 148. First, the interpretation argument advanced by Respondent which is referenced as the "disconnection clause," in shorthand parlance, does not stand up to scrutiny when the ECT is interpreted (as the *Blusun* tribunal did) in an entirely regular and ordinary manner according to the provisions of the VCLT.
- 149. Secondly, nothing in EU law subsequent to the ECT has the effect of the former superseding (insofar as Respondent is concerned) the latter.
- 150. Finally, in this part of the Decision the Tribunal briefly addresses two other aspects of EU law relied upon by the Respondent: (a) Opinion 1/09 (as noted above at paragraph 62, an issue concerning the compatibility of a unified patent litigation system and operating within the EU legal order); and (b) the MOX plant case (when the EC took action before the CJEU against Ireland for bringing an arbitration against the United Kingdom under the United Nations Convention for the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS)). These are matters which, temporally, fall within the ambit of matters pre-*Achmea*. However, properly understood, these are arguments which are analogous to the *Achmea* issue, *i.e.* is the dispute resolution system in question compatible with EU law. That is in an issue which will be addressed later in this Decision.
- 151. By way of completeness, the Tribunal appreciates from the submissions of the Respondent that neither Opinion 1/09 or the MOX plant case are relied upon in and of themselves, whether individually or collectively, to argue that an EU Member State cannot make an unconditional offer to arbitrate a dispute coming within the ambit of the ECT.

C. THE EFFECT OF THE ACHMEA JUDGMENT

152. The Tribunal now turns to the *Achmea* Judgment which has, until the Declaration, been at the heart of the Respondent's objections to jurisdiction. As with the intra-EU issue, in the relatively short time since the CJEU issued its judgment, no investor-state arbitral tribunal has come to the conclusion that *Achmea* represents a sustainable objection to jurisdiction.

- 153. Given the importance which the Respondent has attached to *Achmea*, and also given what will be discussed later in this Decision as regards the Declaration, the Tribunal considers it appropriate to examine the judgment in detail.
- 154. First, briefly as to the context of *Achmea*, a dispute arose between Achmea B.V., a Dutch company, and the Slovak Republic due to certain governmental changes in the market for private health insurance. An UNCITRAL tribunal was constituted pursuant to Article 8 of the Agreement on Encouragement and Reciprocal Protection of Investments between the Kingdom of the Netherlands and the Czech and Slovak Federal Republic (the "Achmea BIT"). Frankfurt am Main, Germany, was chosen as the legal seat of that UNCITRAL tribunal and the arbitral proceedings. The Slovak Republic raised an objection of lack of jurisdiction, namely, that, as a result of its accession to the European Union, recourse to an arbitral tribunal provided for in Article 8(2) of the Achmea BIT was incompatible with EU law. Achmea B.V. was awarded damages in the principal amount of EUR 22.1 million by that UNCITRAL tribunal. The Slovak Republic brought an action to set aside that arbitral award before the German courts, ultimately arriving on appeal at the German Federal Supreme Court (the "Bundesgerichtshof").
- 155. The Bundesgerichtshof decided to stay the appeal before it and ask the following questions of the CJEU for a preliminary ruling:

(1) Does Article 344 TFEU preclude the application of a provision in a bilateral investment protection agreement between Member States of the European Union (a so-called intra-EU BIT) under which an investor of a Contracting State, in the event of a dispute concerning investments in the other Contracting State, may bring proceedings against the latter State before an arbitral tribunal where the investment protection agreement was concluded before one of the Contracting States acceded to the European Union but the arbitral proceedings are not to be brought until after that date?

If Question 1 is to be answered in the negative:

(2) Does Article 267 TFEU preclude the application of such a provision?

If Questions 1 and 2 are to be answered in the negative:

(3) Does the first paragraph of Article 18 TFEU preclude the application of such a provision under the circumstances described in Question $1?^{206}$

- 156. The Tribunal notes that the first question, in particular, was posed in wide terms by the Bundesgerichtshof and is not confined to the Achmea BIT.
- 157. Rather than answering the widely-drawn question 1 posed by the Bundesgerichtshof, the CJEU combined questions 1 and 2, but also added a qualifying phrase (emphasis added):

31. By its first and second questions, which should be taken together, the referring court essentially asks whether Articles 267 and 344 TFEU must be interpreted as precluding a provision in an international agreement concluded between Member States, **such as Article 8 of the BIT**, under which an investor from one of those Member States may, in the event of a dispute concerning investments in the other Member State, bring proceedings against the latter Member State before an arbitral tribunal whose jurisdiction that Member State has undertaken to accept.²⁰⁷

158. The CJEU then set out a number of general considerations found in EU law which are now quoted in full:

32. In order to answer those questions, it should be recalled that, according to settled case-law of the Court, an international agreement cannot affect the allocation of powers fixed by the Treaties or, consequently, the autonomy of the EU legal system, observance of which is ensured by the Court. That principle is enshrined in particular in Article 344 TFEU, under which the Member States undertake not to submit a dispute concerning the interpretation or application of the Treaties to any method of settlement other than those provided for in the Treaties (Opinion 2/13 (Accession of the EU to the ECHR) of 18 December 2014, EU:C:2014:2454, paragraph 201 and the case-law cited).

33. Also according to settled case-law of the Court, the autonomy of EU law with respect both to the law of the Member States and to international law is justified by the essential characteristics of the EU and its law, relating in particular to the

²⁰⁶ European Court of Justice Case C-284/16, *Slowakische Republik v, Achmea B.V.*, Judgment, 6 March 2018, ¶ 23 (CL-120)

²⁰⁷ *Id.*, \P 31 (emphasis added).

constitutional structure of the EU and the very nature of that law. EU law is characterised by the fact that it stems from an independent source of law, the Treaties, by its primacy over the laws of the Member States, and by the direct effect of a whole series of provisions which are applicable to their nationals and to the Member States themselves. Those characteristics have given rise to a structured network of principles, rules and mutually interdependent legal relations binding the EU and its Member States reciprocally and binding its Member States to each other (see, to that effect, Opinion 2/13 (Accession of the EU to the ECHR) of 18 December 2014, EU:C:2014:2454, paragraphs 165 to 167 and the case-law cited).

34. EU law is thus based on the fundamental premiss that each Member State shares with all the other Member States, and recognises that they share with it, a set of common values on which the EU is founded, as stated in Article 2 TEU. That premiss implies and justifies the existence of mutual trust between the Member States that those values will be recognised, and therefore that the law of the EU that implements them will be respected. It is precisely in that context that the Member States are obliged, by reason inter alia of the principle of sincere cooperation set out in the first subparagraph of Article 4(3) TEU, to ensure in their respective territories the application of and respect for EU law, and to take for those purposes any appropriate measure, whether general or particular, to ensure fulfilment of the obligations arising out of the Treaties or resulting from the acts of the institutions of the EU (Opinion 2/13 (Accession of the EU to the ECHR) of 18 December 2014, EU:C:2014:2454, paragraphs 168 and 173 and the case-law cited).

35. In order to ensure that the specific characteristics and the autonomy of the EU legal order are preserved, the Treaties have established a judicial system intended to ensure consistency and uniformity in the interpretation of EU law (Opinion 2/13 (Accession of the EU to the ECHR) of 18 December 2014, EU:C:2014:2454, paragraph 174).

36. In that context, in accordance with Article 19 TEU, it is for the national courts and tribunals and the Court of Justice to ensure the full application of EU law in all Member States and to ensure judicial protection of the rights of individuals under that law (see, to that effect, Opinion 1/09 (Agreement creating a unified patent litigation system) of 8 March 2011, EU:C:2011:123, paragraph 68; Opinion 2/13 (Accession of the EU to the ECHR) of 18 December 2014, EU:C:2014:2454, paragraph 175; and judgment of 27 February 2018, Associação Sindical dos Juízes Portugueses, C-64/16, EU:C:2018:117, paragraph 33).

37. In particular, the judicial system as thus conceived has as its keystone the preliminary ruling procedure provided for in Article 267 TFEU, which, by setting up a dialogue between one court and another, specifically between the Court of Justice and the courts and tribunals of the Member States, has the object of securing uniform interpretation of EU law, thereby serving to ensure its consistency, its full effect and its autonomy as well as, ultimately, the particular nature of the law established by the Treaties (Opinion 2/13 (Accession of the EU to the ECHR) of 18 December 2014, EU:C:2014:2454, paragraph 176 and the case-law cited).

38. The first and second questions referred for a preliminary ruling must be answered in the light of those considerations.²⁰⁸

- 159. The Tribunal notes that, having set out a number of general considerations (which are of general application in EU law), the CJEU then discusses the precise circumstances of the Achmea BIT. This analysis of the Achmea BIT is particularly important as it informs the exact rationale for the answers given by the CJEU to the Bundesgerichtshof.
- 160. The CJEU, first, sought to ascertain whether the disputes which a tribunal established according to Article 8 of the Achmea BIT might be called on to resolve are liable to relate to the interpretation or application of EU law (emphasis added, and this is language particularly relied upon by Respondent). In that regard it refers to Article 8(6) of the Achmea BIT (emphasis added):

6. The arbitral tribunal shall decide on the basis of the law, taking into account in particular though not exclusively:

- the law in force of the Contracting Party concerned;

- the provisions of this Agreement, and other relevant agreements between the Contracting Parties;

- the provisions of special agreements relating to the investment;

²⁰⁸ *Id.*, ¶¶ 32-38.

- the general principles of international law.²⁰⁹

- 161. This precise language led the CJEU to the conclusion that a tribunal established pursuant to Article 8 of the Achmea BIT may, in two respects, be called on to interpret or, indeed, to apply EU law, particularly the provisions concerning the fundamental freedoms, including freedom of establishment and free movement of capital.
- 162. The Tribunal notes that the use of the word "shall" in the introductory paragraph of Article 8(6) of the Achmea BIT compels the conclusion that any such tribunal was inevitably going to decide a dispute according to EU law, amongst others. The two emphasised sub-paragraphs recorded just above are not options, but part of the matters to which such a tribunal would mandatorily be taking into account.
- 163. The CJEU, secondly, analysed whether a tribunal established pursuant to Article 8 of the Achmea BIT was a court or tribunal within the meaning of Article 267 of the TFEU. The answer was readily found, namely, that it was not such a court or tribunal.
- 164. Thirdly, the CJEU analysed the extent of judicial review available at the seat, namely, Frankfurt am Main. It noted that paragraph 1059(2) of the Code of Civil Procedure (part of Germany's *lex arbitri*) provides only for limited review, concerning in particular the validity of the arbitration agreement under the applicable law and the consistency with public policy of the recognition or enforcement of the arbitral award. Specifically, in relation to commercial arbitration, the CJEU has held that the requirements of efficient arbitration proceedings justify the limited review of arbitral awards by courts of EU Member States, "**provided that the fundamental provisions of EU law can be examined in the course of that review and, if necessary, be the subject of a reference to the Court for a preliminary ruling**"²¹⁰ (the Tribunal's emphasis, and arising from the landmark 1999 decision of the CJEU in what is routinely referred to as *Eco Swiss*).
- 165. However, the CJEU found (for reasons which do not readily emerge from its reasoning) that the circumstances of Article 8 of the Achmea BIT do not permit a similar review of

²⁰⁹ *Id.*, \P 6 (emphasis added).

²¹⁰ *Id.*, ¶ 54 (emphasis added).

awards which attach to commercial arbitrations (in the manner mandated by *Eco Swiss*). The Tribunal infers from this, in the specific instance of dispute between Achmea B.V. and the Slovak Republic, that even if the German courts could examine the arbitral award of 7 December 2012 in light of fundamental provisions of EU law (which they can do due to *Eco Swiss*), that was not a satisfactory (for the CJEU) answer to the reformulated questions.

166. The CJEU then articulated its conclusion, which is now recorded in full:

56. Consequently, having regard to all the characteristics of the arbitral tribunal mentioned in Article 8 of the BIT and set out in paragraphs 39 to 55 above, it must be considered that, by concluding the BIT, the Member States parties to it established a mechanism for settling disputes between an investor and a Member State which could prevent those disputes from being resolved in a manner that ensures the full effectiveness of EU law, even though they might concern the interpretation or application of that law.²¹¹

- 167. The Tribunal makes two observations which arise from this conclusion of the CJEU. The reasoning stems entirely from the specific circumstances of the Achmea BIT, and is not based on any other BIT or a wider ISDS enquiry (particularly, not the ECT); and, secondly, the recourse which might be had against the arbitral award of 7 December 2012 before the German courts, which includes (as a matter of *Eco Swiss*) an examination in light of fundamental principles of EU law, is, in the view of the CJEU, insufficient to ensure the full effectiveness of EU law, and, further, could prevent such full effectiveness. It is unclear from the reasoning of the CJEU as to why this is the case, but, given that *Achmea* does not address the ECT, the Tribunal does not dwell any further on this point.
- 168. The further conclusion which the CJEU then draws is as follows:

Article 8 of the BIT is such as to call into question not only the principle of mutual trust between the Member States but also the preservation of the particular nature of the law established by the Treaties, ensured by the preliminary ruling procedure provided for in Article 267 TFEU, and is not therefore compatible with the principle of sincere cooperation referred to in paragraph 34 above

²¹¹ *Id.*, ¶ 56.

[...] In those circumstances, Article 8 of the BIT has an adverse effect on the autonomy of EU law.²¹²

169. Having reached these conclusions, the CJEU answers the question which it reformulated (as recorded above) from the questions posed by the Bundesgerichtshof in the following manner:

Consequently, the answer to Questions 1 and 2 is that Articles 267 and 344 TFEU must be interpreted as precluding a provision in an international agreement concluded between Member States, such as Article 8 of the BIT, under which an investor from one of those Member States may, in the event of a dispute concerning investments in the other Member State, bring proceedings against the latter Member State before an arbitral tribunal whose jurisdiction that Member State has undertaken to accept.²¹³

- 170. The Tribunal notes that the predicate word for the answer given by the CJEU to the question it posed itself is "consequently" which, thus, plainly draws on the preceding analysis of Article 8 of the Achmea BIT, and not (as question 1 posed by the Bundesgerichtshof sought) a wider discussion of ISDS clauses in BITs. The Tribunal, further, notes that the CJEU also qualified the answer with the phrase "such as Article 8 of the BIT."²¹⁴
- 171. Considering the *Achmea* Judgment, thus, in full, the Tribunal draws a number of conclusions as follows:

(a) the answer given by the CJEU is confined, on a full, rather than selective, analysis of the whole judgment, to the specific context of Article 8 of the Achmea BIT only;

(b) the question, of wider application to ISDS clauses, posed by the Bundesgerichtshof was not answered so, therefore, no view can be inferred as to the compatibility of such clauses with EU law insofar as the opinion of the CJEU is concerned. Had the CJEU wished to

²¹² *Id.*, ¶¶ 58, 59.

²¹³ *Id.*, \P 60.

²¹⁴ *Id.*, \P 60.

answer the widely-drawn questions posed by the Bundesgerichtshof, then presumably it would have done so;

(c) the mandatory requirement in Article 8(6) of the Achmea BIT for a tribunal constituted under that treaty to decide a dispute according, amongst others, to (i) "the law in force of the Contracting Party concerned" and (ii) "the provisions of this Agreement, and other relevant agreements between the Contracting Parties" was the treaty language which transgressed EU law;

(d) the CJEU does not go so far as to say that the Slovak Republic or the Kingdom of the Netherlands are barred from offering to enter into arbitration agreements. Rather, the Tribunal understands the position to be more correctly that the objection by Respondent forming of what it says is the gravamen of *Achmea* is to the extent of the authority given to such a tribunal to decide a dispute. Put another way, it appears that EU Member States may bring such arbitral tribunals into being, but, according to the position adopted by Respondent, they are not allowed by EU law to authorise such arbitral tribunals to interpret or apply such law; and

(e) the CJEU does not make any comment on, nor does it gainsay the authority of that UNCITRAL tribunal to rule according to the general principles of international law. Its sole concern revolves around the two parts of Article 8(6) of the Achmea BIT which it says engage the application or interpretation of EU law.

- 172. Drawing upon the foregoing conclusions from *Achmea* for the purposes of this case, the Tribunal agrees with the tribunal in *Vattenfall* (amongst others, including, for example, *Masdar*) that the judgment is, in of itself, of limited application (only, insofar as EU law is concerned, to the Achmea BIT) and, further, of no application as such to the ECT.
- 173. The Tribunal considers that a proper reading of the Achmea does not lead to the conclusion

that it is in any way a relevant consideration for the investor-State arbitration mechanism established in Article 26 of the ECT as regards intra-EU relations.

- 174. The Tribunal notes that it is called, in this dispute, to resolve the alleged breaches by the Respondent of the ECT on the basis of principles of public international law relevant to the interpretation and application in the present case of the ECT. The application of EU law to this dispute does not, in the Tribunal's appreciation of the position, arise for consideration. In this latter regard, the Tribunal notes that the Respondent argues that EU law is international law. EU law is a system of obligations entered into as between EU Member States to regulate the manner (in many, but not all respects) by which they each govern their respective jurisdictions. In that sense, EU law is indeed public international law to that particular extent. However, EU law does not go further than that and constitutes, in the Tribunal's view, international law as a *lex specialis*, the application of which is restricted to those cases which fall into its particular scope. In any event, it is to be recalled that, as rightly stated in particular in *Blusun* (at paras. 286 to 289 of the Award) as quoted above (at para. 145 *supra*), there is no ground of incompatibility between the ECT and EU law for the purposes of this type of cases.
- 175. In summary, therefore, the Tribunal dismisses the Respondent's objections to jurisdiction based on *Achmea*. Consequently, also, the reliance on the part of the Respondent on Opinion 1/09 or the MOX plant case fails, by analogy, with the dismissal of the *Achmea* argument.

D. THE EFFECT OF THE DECLARATION

- 176. The Tribunal now turns to the Declaration which was presented by the Respondent as a reason to immediately stop the arbitration. The Tribunal's appreciation of the Declaration is that it has become the corner-stone of the Respondent's jurisdictional objection (a position it shares in the wider context of investor-state arbitration with other EU Member States and the EC).
- 177. The Tribunal considers it, in the circumstances, appropriate to record the full text of the Declaration (without footnotes):

DECLARATION OF THE REPRESENTATIVES OF THE GOVERNMENTS OF THE MEMBER STATES, OF 15 JANUARY 2019 ON THE LEGAL CONSEQUENCES OF THE JUDGMENT OF THE COURT OF JUSTICE IN ACHMEA AND ON INVESTMENT PROTECTION IN THE EUROPEAN UNION THE REPRESENTATIVES OF THE GOVERNMENTS OF THE MEMBER STATES, HAVE ADOPTED THE FOLLOWING DECLARATION

In its judgment of 6 March 2018 in Case C-284/16, Achmea v Slovak Republic ('the Achmea judgment'), the Court of Justice of the European Union held that "Articles 267 and 344 [... of the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union] must be interpreted as precluding a provision in an international agreement concluded between Member States, [...] under which an investor from one of those Member States may, in the event of a dispute concerning investments in the other Member State, bring proceedings against the latter Member State before an arbitral tribunal whose jurisdiction that Member State has undertaken to accept" ("investor-State arbitration clauses"). Member States are bound to draw all necessary consequences from that judgment pursuant to their obligations under Union law. Union law takes precedence over bilateral investment treaties concluded between Member States. As a consequence, all investor-State arbitration clauses contained in bilateral investment treaties concluded between Member States are contrary to Union law and thus inapplicable. They do not produce effects including as regards provisions that provide for extended protection of investments made prior to termination for a further period of time (so called sunset or grandfathering clauses). An arbitral tribunal established on the basis of investor-State arbitration clauses lacks jurisdiction, due to a lack of a valid offer to arbitrate by the Member State party to the underlying bilateral investment Treaty. Furthermore, international agreements concluded by the Union, including the Energy Charter Treaty, are an integral part of the EU legal order and must therefore be compatible with the Treaties. Arbitral tribunals have interpreted the Energy Charter Treaty as also containing an investor-State arbitration clause applicable between Member States. Interpreted in such a manner, that clause would be incompatible with the Treaties and thus would have to be disapplied. When investors from Member States exercise one of the fundamental freedoms, such as the freedom of establishment or the free movement of capital, they act within the scope of application of Union law and therefore enjoy the protection granted by those freedoms and, as the case may be, by the relevant secondary legislation, by the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the European Union, and by the general

principles of Union law, which include in particular nondiscrimination, proportionality, legal certainty and the protection of legitimate expectations. Where a Member State enacts a measure that derogates from one of the fundamental freedoms guaranteed by Union law, that measure falls within the scope of Union law and the fundamental rights guaranteed by the Charter also apply. Member States are obliged to provide remedies sufficient to ensure the effective legal protection of investors' rights under Union law. In particular, every Member State must ensure that its courts or tribunals, within the meaning of Union law, meet the requirements of effective judicial protection. Member States underline the importance of providing guidance on how Union law protects intra-EU investments, including on legal remedies. In this context, Member States take note of the Communication "Protection of intra-EU investment" adopted by the Commission on 19 July 2018. In light of the ECOFIN Council conclusions of 11 July 2017, Member States and the Commission will intensify discussions without undue delay with the aim of better ensuring complete, strong and effective protection of investments within the European Union. Those discussions include the assessment of existing processes and mechanisms of dispute resolution, as well as of the need and, if the need is ascertained, the means to create new or to improve existing relevant tools and mechanisms under Union law. This declaration is without prejudice to the division of competences between the Member States and the Union. Taking into account the foregoing, Member States declare that they will undertake the following actions without undue delay:

1. By the present declaration, Member States inform investment arbitration tribunals about the legal consequences of the Achmea judgment, as set out in this declaration, in all pending intra-EU investment arbitration proceedings brought either under bilateral investment treaties concluded between Member States or under the Energy Charter Treaty.

2. In cooperation with a defending Member State, the Member State, in which an investor that has brought such an action is established, will take the necessary measures to inform the investment arbitration tribunals concerned of those consequences. Similarly, defending Member States will request the courts, including in any third country, which are to decide in proceedings relating to an intra-EU investment arbitration award, to set these awards aside or not to enforce them due to a lack of valid consent. 3. By the present declaration, Member States inform the investor community that no new intra-EU investment arbitration proceeding should be initiated.

4. Member States which control undertakings that have brought investment arbitration cases against another Member State will take steps under their national laws governing such undertakings, in compliance with Union law, so that those undertakings withdraw pending investment arbitration cases.

5. In light of the Achmea judgment, Member States will terminate all bilateral investment treaties concluded between them by means of a plurilateral treaty or, where that is mutually recognised as more expedient, bilaterally.

6. Member States will ensure effective legal protection pursuant to the second subparagraph of Article 19(1) TEU under the control of the Court of Justice against State measures that are the object of pending intra-EU investment arbitration proceedings.

7. Settlements and arbitral awards in intra-EU investment arbitration cases that can no longer be annulled or set aside and were voluntarily complied with or definitively enforced before the Achmea judgment should not be challenged. Member States will discuss, in the context of the plurilateral Treaty or in the context of bilateral terminations, practical arrangements, in conformity with Union law, for such arbitral awards and settlements. This is without prejudice to the lack of jurisdiction of arbitral tribunals in pending intra-EU cases.

8. Member States will make best efforts to deposit their instruments of ratification, approval or acceptance of that plurilateral treaty or of any bilateral treaty terminating bilateral investment treaties between Member States no later than 6 December 2019. They will inform each other and the Secretary General of the Council of the European Union in due time of any obstacle they encounter, and of measures they envisage in order to overcome that obstacle.

9. Beyond actions concerning the Energy Charter Treaty based on this declaration, Member States together with the Commission will discuss without undue delay whether any additional steps are necessary to draw all the consequences from the Achmea judgment in relation to the intra-EU application of the Energy Charter Treaty. Further signatories may be added at any time.

Done in Brussels on 15 January 2019²¹⁵

- 178. As a preliminary question, the Tribunal needs to understand the nature of the Declaration, or, put another way, what it actually is (and is not).
- 179. First, it is noted that the Declaration is only one of the three declarations signed on 15 and 16 January 2019. Each of the three declarations are cast in slightly different terms, but none of the three are signed by the representatives of <u>all</u> the EU Member States. Thus, the Declaration cannot be even at an initial level of analysis considered as a common view (insofar as a view might be expressed in those documents) of all the EU Member States. That fact renders it conceptually and legally impossible that the Declaration can be considered within the EU legal order.
- 180. More particularly, the Tribunal cannot see how the Declaration can be said to have an interpretative effect on the scope and content of EU law regarding investment protection and treaties concluded, inter alia, between EU Member States. That is because the Declaration was not adopted within the EU legal order and is not an EU legal instrument. The Declaration is, at best, a general expression of certain views and intentions (as discussed below) by the representatives of governments of some EU Member States. Although the representatives who signed the Declaration were gathered for that purpose by the EC (the Respondent states as follows: "Commissioner Valdis Dombrovskis invited the Permanent Representatives into the premises of the European [Commission] to sign the Declaration declaring the readiness of the Commission to organize signature in the afternoon of 15 January"²¹⁶), the mere existence of three (3) distinct declarations enouncing three (3) distinct sets of views and intentions on the same issues by three (3) distinct groups of EU Member States confirms the following. None of the declarations can be attributed to the COREPER or, for that matter, to any other organ of the EU. In particular, the CJEU, which is the highest judicial body in charge of the interpretation of EU law, has not taken so far, any position (and any such position can only be insofar as EU law is concerned) as

²¹⁵ Declaration of the Representatives of the Governments of the EU Member States, 15 January 2019.

²¹⁶ Resp. PHB, ¶ 16 and footnote 2.

to the applicability of its judgment in the *Achmea* case to arbitral tribunals the jurisdiction of which is based on the ECT. Taken for what they are, *i.e.* declarations signed by the representatives of sovereign states made within the framework of the general international legal system, the Declaration cannot be considered as a source of an authentic interpretation of the part of EU law on which they purport to opine.

- 181. With the foregoing in mind, namely that the Declaration has no effect as a matter of EU law, the Tribunal will now examine its text to ascertain what it seeks to achieve.
- 182. The Declaration, signed by the Representatives of 22 EU Member States including the Respondent and the United Kingdom, appears to comprise an introductory part and then nine specific actions to be taken. The Tribunal will now carefully consider each.
- 183. The introductory part of the Declaration itself falls into a number of sub-parts, and commences with a quotation from *Achmea* which suggests that the judgment is of wide application to any investor-state arbitration provision. However, as noted above at paragraph 171, that part of the judgment is, when fully considered, of much more limited application to specific circumstances, such as the Achmea BIT.
- 184. The next sub-part of the introductory text of the Declaration records the positions or views of the EU Member States whose representatives signed the document as regards a number of consequences of investor-state arbitration proceedings. These positions or views broadly follow the arguments made by the Respondent (and insofar as the Tribunal is aware, other EU Member States and the EC) in the context of the intra-EU jurisdictional objections discussed earlier in this Decision.
- 185. Importantly, the final sub-part of the introductory text evinces an intention to intensify certain discussions and to take certain specified actions. Those discussions and actions are said to flow from or be consequent on the preceding part of the introductory text.
- 186. As regards the nine actions which are to be taken, the first three state that EU Member States will <u>inform</u> (*i.e.* convey, or make submissions) investment tribunals and courts seised of set-aside or enforcement applications as to the matters set out in the Declaration. The Tribunal sees that, when implemented, these actions are simply a conveying of a

position (which was likely to be already known in pending cases) rather than anything more specific or of legal effect.

- 187. The fourth action states that any state-owned/controlled enterprise presently pursuing an investor-state arbitration will withdraw such action. The Tribunal does not see that withdrawal of cases by such enterprises can have a wider effect than beyond the confines of the individual disputes.
- 188. The fifth action states that bilateral investment treaties will be terminated, whether by a putative plurilateral treaty, or if more expedient in individual cases by means of a bilateral treaty. Two points occur to the Tribunal in the present context: first, the ECT would not fall within the ambit of this action as it is not a bilateral investment treaty; and, secondly, an intention to terminate a treaty suggests, strongly, that the treaty itself remains in force as why else would a sovereign state set about the formal process of termination if it presently considered the state of the law (*e.g.* EU law) to preclude the binding effect of such a treaty.
- 189. The sixth action evinces an intention to provide municipal law recourse for investors against measures which presently are stated to transgress investor-state protections. This suggests to the Tribunal that the Declaration intimates that there is further work to be done in the EU Member States in this regard and this reflects a part of the introductory text ("Member States and the Commission will intensify discussions without undue delay with the aim of better ensuring complete, strong and effective protection of investments within the European Union."²¹⁷)
- 190. The seventh action concerns existing awards which are no longer capable of being challenged.
- 191. The eighth action evinces an intention to deposit instruments of ratification to the putative plurilateral treaty by the end of 2019.

²¹⁷ Declaration of the Representatives of the Governments of the EU Member States, 15 January 2019.

192. Finally, the ninth action concerns the ECT and is repeated in full:

Beyond actions concerning the Energy Charter Treaty based on this declaration, Member States together with the Commission will discuss without undue delay whether any additional steps are necessary to draw all the consequences from the Achmea judgment in relation to the intra-EU application of the Energy Charter Treaty.²¹⁸

- 193. The Tribunal appreciates from the text of this action that the ECT is considered to be quite separate and distinct from intra-EU bilateral investment treaties, and what might be done to achieve the stated aims of the EU Member States whose Representatives signed the Declaration remains unclear and up for further discussion.
- 194. In summary, whether considering the individual parts and sub-parts of the Declaration, or looking at the Declaration as a whole, the Tribunal finds it difficult to ascertain any collective declaration of interpretation.
- 195. Even if the Tribunal were to consider the Declaration to purport to be a collective declaration of interpretation in the sense of general international law (which it is not), judged by its terms if read in that sense, it purports to bring about an effect akin to an amendment of Article 25 of the ECT, or, at the very least, a reservation by the sovereign states whose representatives signed the Declaration. This would present considerable difficulties as such an interpretation would breach the prohibition made at Article 36 of the ECT which forbids the formulation of any reservation to that multilateral treaty. The Respondent's position, if taken to its logical conclusion, would effectively mean that the "disconnection clause" would be imported into the ECT by means of the Declaration; such a wholesale change goes far beyond the boundaries, as understood in public international law, of an interpretation.
- 196. Finally, in passing, the Tribunal does have doubts as to the effects of the Respondent's interpretation of the ECT at this time, a treaty from which it withdrew as of 1 January 2016.

²¹⁸ Declaration of the Representatives of the Governments of the EU Member States, 15 January 2019, ¶ 9.

E. THE OVERALL POSITION IN LIGHT OF THE FOREGOING

197. Taken all of the foregoing into account, the Tribunal finds that none of the objections raised by the Respondent, whether the intra-EU position prior to *Achmea*, the *Achmea* Judgment properly construed in the wider circumstances of public international law, or the Declaration, either individually or collectively to have the effect of nullifying (whether at the time, or retrospectively) the offer to arbitrate on the part of the Respondent as of the date of the Request for Arbitration and consequently do not affect the jurisdiction of the Arbitral Tribunal.

V. THE RESPONDENT'S REQUEST FOR SUSPENSION OF THE PROCEEDINGS

 The Tribunal addresses below the Respondent's Request for Suspension submitted on 18 June 2019.

A. THE RESPONDENT'S POSITION

- 199. The Respondent requests the suspension of the proceedings to "avoid a conflict of judgments by this Tribunal and the Court of Justice of the European Union."²¹⁹ The Respondent argues that the legitimate expectations at issue in the present case in light of Article 10 ECT and in relation to the effects of Article 26 of Legislative Decree No. 91/2014 is subject to examination by the CJEU in Joined Cases C-798/18 and C-799/18.²²⁰
- 200. The Respondent explains that the "preliminary question was raised by two referral orders of the Italian administrative Court of Lazio (TAR Lazio), respectively No. 11206 of 20 November 2018 and No. 11124 of 16 November 2018, in which it was stated that the ECT, as signed on 17.12.1994 by the then European Community, must be considered 'an integral part of Union law.'"²²¹ On that basis, the Respondent submits that "decisions on the assessment of the same measures under the very same legal basis could be judged inconsistently by this Tribunal and the EU Court of Justice," which would "strongly impair

²¹⁹ Respondent's Request for Suspension, p. 1.

²²⁰ Id.

²²¹ Id.

certainty of law."222

- 201. For the Respondent, giving room to the CJEU to decide on these issues would ensure a homogeneous application of the ECT provisions by different Member States, including Spain, Italy, and the Czech Republic "for which no homogeneity has yet been granted under a plurality of diverging arbitral awards."²²³ It would also "ensure a level playing field within the European Union" and an equal treatment among foreign investors.²²⁴
- 202. The Respondent explains that because the written phase in the above-mentioned EU cases is concluded since 21 May 2019, the Respondent is now in the position to introduce its Request for Suspension in the present case.²²⁵ In the Respondent's view, the Tribunal should "at least wait" for the CJEU's decision on the application of the standards of Article 10 ECT to the contested measures. The Respondent adds that its Request for Suspension is not to prejudice its position on the Tribunal's lack of jurisdiction to hear this case.

B. THE CLAIMANTS' POSITION

- 203. The Claimants submit that the Respondent's Request for Suspension must be denied.²²⁶ In Claimants' view, the Respondent's request is not only "unjustifiably late, it also has no legal merit."²²⁷
- 204. First, the Claimants argue, "the Respondent's justification for submitting this request in June 2019 is nonsensical, when it was or ought to have been aware of TAR Lazio's referrals to the European Court of Justice ("ECJ") in November 2018."²²⁸ For Claimants, the Respondent has had plenty of opportunities since November 2018 to raise this objection, such as in its Rejoinder in January 2019 or during the hearing in February 2019.²²⁹ The Claimants add that it is "certainly not clear" why the Respondent had to wait until the

²²⁹ Id.

²²² Id.

²²³ *Id.*, p. 2.

²²⁴ Id.

²²⁵ Id.

²²⁶ Claimants' Response to Respondent's Request for Suspension, p. 2.

²²⁷ Id.

²²⁸ Id.

expiration of the written phase of the proceedings' deadline of 21 May 2019 before submitting its request and why it waited a further month after the expiration date to do so.

- 205. Second, the Claimants' acknowledge that the Tribunal has the power to suspend the proceedings but note that "the circumstances as laid out by the Respondent do not warrant exercise of that power."²³⁰ Tribunals have an inherent power to suspend proceedings based on Article 44 of the ICSID Convention but such power "cannot be exercised in conflict with express statutes or rules" such as the tribunal's "ability to determine its own jurisdiction and competence under Article 41 of the ICSID Convention."²³¹ Citing to arbitral case law, the Claimants argue that a tribunal "must have 'truly compelling reasons' to exercise its inherent powers. It must exercise them sparingly because they are 'special and extraordinary."²³² The Claimants add that because of the exceptional nature of this remedy, "suspending the proceedings mostly arises in circumstances where a tribunal is adjudicating a dispute that is concurrently being decided by another tribunal or court."²³³
- 206. In light of the above, the Claimants argue that the Tribunal should deny the Respondent's request for two reasons: "(1) the exercise of its inherent powers would be in direct conflict with its express duty to determine its own jurisdiction; and (2) even if the Tribunal was not precluded by its express duty under Article 41 of the ICSID Convention, the reasons provided by the Respondent are not compelling and do not satisfy the tests for determining whether the disputes are the same."²³⁴
- 207. With regard to the first reason, the Claimants cite to *ICRS v. Jordan* in which the tribunal "carried out an analysis of exactly when and how suspending proceedings would interfere with a tribunal's right to determine its own jurisdiction."²³⁵ Based on that decision, the Claimants submit that "[o]nce the parties had consented in writing to submit their dispute to ICSID arbitration, they are precluded from pursuing any other remedy until and unless
- ²³⁰ Id.
- ²³¹ *Id.*, p. 3.
- ²³² Id.
- ²³³ Id.

²³⁵ Id.

²³⁴ *Id.*, p. 4.

the tribunal explicitly refuses to take jurisdiction."²³⁶ For the Claimants, if this Tribunal were to suspend the proceedings, "it would undermine its duty to determine its own jurisdiction under Article 41 of the ICSID Convention, which is pending."²³⁷

- 208. With regard to the second reason, the Claimants submit that the Respondent has failed to provide "truly compelling reasons" to justify a suspension of the proceedings.²³⁸ The Claimants dismiss the Respondent's argument of a possible risk that the Tribunal and the CJEU will assess the same measures inconsistently under the same legal basis.²³⁹ In the Claimants' view, no such risk exists as the referrals cited by the Respondent "have absolutely nothing to do with the Claimants' claims and these proceedings."²⁴⁰ First, the Claimants argue, the claimants in those cases are Italian and not foreign investors.²⁴¹ Second, such cases involve public contributions to photovoltaic electric production and "the claimants in those proceedings seek to claim that if Italian law breaches the ECT it amounts to a breach of EU law. In other words, the ECT is invoked in that case as part of EU law whereby EU law prevails over domestic legislation."²⁴² For the Claimants, the Respondent's fear of an inconsistency is "misdirected because it is not the availability of different fora to a claimant that creates potential inconsistency."²⁴³ Inconsistencies arise only if the same claimant pursues the same dispute in various courts at the same time, and such is not the case in the present proceedings.²⁴⁴
- 209. The Claimants also dismiss the Respondent's suggestion that once the arbitration is suspended, the Claimants will have the right to pursue their claims under the ECT in national courts.²⁴⁵ The Claimants argue that "requiring the Claimants to resubmit claims in domestic courts and to restart the whole process four months after the ICSID Hearing
- ²³⁶ *Id.*, pp. 4-5.
- ²³⁷ *Id.*, p. 5.
- ²³⁸ Id.
- ²³⁹ Id.
 ²⁴⁰ Id.
- ²⁴¹ *Id*.
- ²⁴² *Id.*, p. 6.
- ²⁴³ Id.
- ²⁴⁴ Id.
- ²⁴⁵ Id.

concluded would be contrary to common sense and would undermine the integrity of the ICSID proceedings."²⁴⁶ They add that in any event, there is no basis for such suggestion as the Tribunal has jurisdiction over the Claimants' claims as submitted in the Claimants' briefs.²⁴⁷

C. THE TRIBUNAL'S ANALYSIS

210. In light of the Parties' submissions, the Tribunal at this stage sees no reason to suspend the proceedings. First, on the basis of the evidence provided, the Tribunal is not convinced that the present ICSID arbitration proceeding and the cases pending before the CJEU would lead to conflicting decisions. As described by the Respondent in its Request for Suspension, the present proceeding and the cases pending before the CJEU appear to be fully distinct; the parties involved and the subject-matter at issue are different. Second, as mentioned by the Claimants, the Respondent had the opportunity to present such request since November 2018. Therefore, the Respondent's Request for Suspension is denied.

VI. DECISION

- 211. For the reasons set forth above, the Tribunal decides as follows:
 - (1) The Respondent's Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection is hereby denied;
 - (2) The Tribunal will address separately in its Award the remaining jurisdictional and/or merits issues in this case;
 - (3) The Respondent's Request for Suspension is hereby denied; and
 - (4) Decisions regarding costs are deferred until a later time in these proceedings.

²⁴⁶ *Id.*, p. 7. ²⁴⁷ *Id*.

Dr. Charles Poncet Arbitrator



Mr. Klaus Reichert SC President of the Tribunal

INTERNATIONAL CENTRE FOR SETTLEMENT OF INVESTMENT DISPUTES

In the arbitration proceeding between

ROCKHOPPER ITALIA S.P.A., ROCKHOPPER MEDITERRANEAN LTD, AND ROCKHOPPER EXPLORATION PLC

Claimants

and

ITALIAN REPUBLIC

Respondent

ICSID Case No. ARB/17/14

DECISION ON THE ITALIAN REPUBLIC'S REQUEST FOR RECONSIDERATION OF 29 SEPTEMBER 2021

Members of the Tribunal Mr. Klaus Reichert SC, President of the Tribunal Dr. Charles Poncet, Arbitrator Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy, Arbitrator

> Acting Secretary of the Tribunal Mr. Paul Jean Le Cannu

Date of dispatch to the Parties: 20 December 2021

REPRESENTATION OF THE PARTIES

Representing the Claimants:

Mr. Thomas K. Sprange QC Mr. Ben Williams Ms. Flora Jones King & Spalding International LLP 125 Old Broad Street London, EC2N 1AR United Kingdom

and

Mr. Viren Mascarenhas King & Spalding LLP 1185 Avenue of the Americas New York, NY 10036 United States of America

Representing the Respondent:

Mr. Carlo Sica Avvocato Generale Aggiunto Mr. Giacomo Aiello Mr. Pietro Garofoli Mr. Andrea Giordano Ms. Laura Delbono Avvocatura Generale dello Stato Via dei Portoghesi 12 00186 Rome Italy

and

Prof. Avv. Maria Chiara Malaguti External Counsel to the Legal Service of the Ministry of Foreign Affairs Piazzale della Farnesina, 1 00135 Rome Italy

TABLE OF CONTENTS

I.	PROCE	EDURAL HISTORY	2
II.	THE R	ESPONDENT'S REQUEST	2
III.	THE PA	ARTIES' POSITIONS	3
	A. T	he Respondent's Position	3
	B. T	he Claimant's Position	4
IV.	THE TI	RIBUNAL'S ANALYSIS	6
	A. W	/hat did the CJEU decide in <i>Komstroy</i> , and why?	7
	B. T	he Tribunal's analysis	12
V.	DECIS	ION	.15

I. PROCEDURAL HISTORY

- On 13 September 2021, the Respondent sought the Tribunal's leave under paragraph 16.3 of Procedural Order No. 1 to file the judgment issued on 2 September 2021 by the Grand Chamber of the Court of Justice of the European Union ("CJEU") in Case C-741/19, *Republic of Moldova v. Komstroy LLC* ("*Komstroy*").
- 2. On 20 September 2021, further to the Tribunal's invitation, the Claimants submitted a response opposing the Respondent's request. The Claimants' response was accompanied by legal authorities CL-0236 through CL-0246.
- 3. On 23 September 2021, the Tribunal through its Secretary conveyed the following message to the Parties:

The Tribunal refers to the Respondent's application to add the CJEU judgment (and Opinion of the Advocate General) in C-741/19 to the file of this case, as well as to the Claimants' comments on the application. The Tribunal has decided to admit these materials, and invites the Parties to comment on them by filing consecutive submissions limited to five pages per Party. The Respondent's submission shall be received by Wednesday, September 29, 2021. The Claimants' submission shall be received by Wednesday, October 6, 2021.

- On 29 September 2021, the Respondent submitted its Considerations on *Republic of Moldova v. Komstroy* (C-741/19) and AG Szpunar's Opinion (the "Considerations").
- 5. On 6 October 2021, the Claimants submitted their Response to Respondent's Considerations on *Republic of Moldova v. Komstroy* (C-714/19) and AG Szpunar's Opinion, together with legal authorities CL-0247 to CL-0250 (the "Response to Considerations").¹

II. THE RESPONDENT'S REQUEST

6. In its Considerations, the Respondent argues that according to *Komstroy*, "investment tribunals do not have jurisdiction over intra-EU disputes under the ECT, such as the present one."² The Respondent submits that the CJEU's judgment is relevant to these proceedings and "should convince the Tribunal to reconsider its position on jurisdiction

¹ Komstroy was filed by the Claimants as legal authority CL-247.

² Considerations, ¶ 4.

in the light of the conclusions reached by the [CJEU]"³ (the "**Request for Reconsideration**"). Given the incompatibility of Article 26 of the ECT with EU law, the Respondent claims not to have given its consent to ICSID arbitration, as a result of which the Tribunal lacks jurisdiction to hear the case.⁴

7. In response, the Claimants request that the Tribunal "decline Italy's request to reconsider jurisdiction" and "if the Tribunal does undertake such a reconsideration, the conclusion should be the same: that it does have jurisdiction to decide this case."⁵

III. THE PARTIES' POSITIONS

A. The Respondent's Position

- 8. In support of its Request for Reconsideration, the Respondent relies on the *Achmea* judgment of the CJEU⁶, in which it says investment arbitration clauses in intra-EU BITs were held to be incompatible with EU Law.⁷ In the Respondent's view, intra-EU investment arbitration is incompatible with the principles of autonomy and primacy of EU Law, and the principle of mutual trust between EU Member States.⁸
- 9. While this Tribunal held in its Decision on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection that the *Achmea* judgment was limited to the Netherlands-Slovakia BIT and not a "relevant consideration for the investor-State arbitration mechanism established in Article 26 of the ECT as regards intra-EU relations"⁹, the Respondent contends that the CJEU did rule on the compatibility of ISDS with EU law in *Komstroy*.¹⁰
- 10. The CJEU's conclusion in *Komstroy*, which supports the Respondent's arguments on jurisdiction in this case, is that "Article 26(2)(c) ECT must be interpreted as not being

³ Considerations, ¶ 3.

⁴ Considerations, ¶¶ 18-19.

⁵ Response to Considerations, ¶ 11.

⁶ Judgment dated 6 March 2018 of the CJEU in Case C-284/16, *Slowakische Republik v. Achmea BV* ("*Achmea*") (RL-11 / CL-120).

⁷ Considerations, ¶ 5.

⁸ Considerations, ¶ 5.

⁹ Rockhopper Italia S.p.A., Rockhopper Mediterranean Ltd, and Rockhopper Exploration Plc v. Italian Republic, ICSID Case No. ARB/17/14, Decision on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, 26 June 2019 (the "Decision on the Intra-EU Objection"), ¶ 173.

¹⁰ Considerations, \P 8.

applicable to disputes between a Member State and an investor of another Member State concerning an in-vestment [*sic*] made by the latter in the first Member State."¹¹

- 11. The Respondent identifies three reasons for the CJEU's conclusion in its judgment: first, "international agreements cannot infringe upon the principle of autonomy of the EU"¹²; second, since the EU is a Contracting Party to the ECT, the ECT is an act of EU law; as a result, the ISDS provisions of Article 26 of the ECT, which operate outside of the EU judicial system, are contrary to Article 344 of the Treaty on the Functioning on the European Union ("TFEU")¹³; third, the fact that the ECT is a multilateral treaty does not alter the above analysis on incompatibility with EU law.¹⁴
- 12. The Respondent concludes with the CJEU that all doubts as to the incompatibility between intra-EU investment arbitration under the ECT and EU law have been dispelled:

while the ECT "may require Member States to comply with the arbitral mechanism" in disputes between investors from third states and an EU member state, "preservation of the autonomy and of the particular nature of EU law precludes the same obligations under the ECT from being imposed on Member States as between themselves" [...]. As a result, arbitration under Article 26(2)(c) is not applicable to intra-EU disputes."¹⁵

B. The Claimant's Position

- According to the Claimants, "the Tribunal's Decision on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection dated 26 June 2019 has *res judicata* effect and the Tribunal should not reconsider or amend that Decision for this reason alone."¹⁶
- 14. In addition and in any event, *Komstroy* does not affect the jurisdiction of this Tribunal.¹⁷

¹¹ Considerations, ¶ 10, citing to *Komstroy*, ¶ 66.

¹² Considerations, ¶ 11.

¹³ Considerations, ¶ 12. In the Respondent's view, AG Szpunar takes the same approach. See Considerations, ¶ 13.

¹⁴ Considerations, ¶ 13.

¹⁵ Considerations, ¶ 15.

¹⁶ Response to Considerations, ¶ 1; Claimants' letter of 20 September 2021, Section II.B.

¹⁷ Response to Considerations, Section II.

15. In the Claimants' view, the Tribunal did not dismiss the Respondent's intra-EU objection only on the basis that the *Achmea* was confined to the Netherlands-Slovakia BIT, but also for the reasons provided in *Blusun*¹⁸ and adopted by this Tribunal, namely:

...(i) "the applicable law in determining this issue is international law, and specifically the relevant provisions of the VCLT"; (ii) the ECT - "as at the date of its conclusion (December 1994) in accordance with Articles 31-33 of the VCLT" – created inter se obligations between EU Member States and there is nothing in the text of the ECT that carves out or excludes those obligations, in particular there is no "disconnection clause"; and (iii) "the inter se obligations of EU Member States have not been subsequently modified or superseded by later European law."¹⁹

16. Further, according to the Claimants, the Tribunal considered that *Achmea* was not relevant, not only because it was confined to a specific BIT, but also for the following reasons:

... the Tribunal also held that (i) "[t]he Tribunal [...] is called, in this dispute, to resolve the alleged breaches by the Respondent of the ECT on the basis of principles of public international law relevant to the interpretation and application in the present case of the ECT"; (ii) "[t]he application of EU law to this dispute does not, in the Tribunal's appreciation of the position, arise for consideration"; (iii) "[...] EU law [...] constitutes, in the Tribunal's view, international law as a lex specialis, the application of which is restricted to those cases which fall into its particular scope"; and (iv) "there is no ground of incompatibility between the ECT and EU law for the purposes of this type of cases [sic]."²⁰

17. Because Komstroy relies on the same reasoning as in Achmea – the incompatibility of intra-EU investment arbitration with the principle of autonomy of EU law – the Tribunal's approach in its Decision on the Intra-EU Objection remains fully valid: "the Tribunal is required to determine its jurisdiction by reference to the ECT itself (in particular, Article 26) and public international law. The application of EU law is not a

¹⁸ Blusun S.A., Jean-Pierre Lecorcier and Michael Stein v. Italian Republic, ICSID Case No. ARB/14/3, Award, 27 December 2016 (CL-125).

¹⁹ Response to Considerations, ¶ 2, citing to Decision on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶¶144-149. Footnotes omitted.

²⁰ Response to Considerations, ¶ 3, citing to Decision on the Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection, ¶ 174. Footnotes omitted.

consideration.²¹ This means, as already held by this Tribunal, that "even where there is a conflict between the ECT and EU law, Article 16 of the ECT provides the *lex specialis* conflict rule and confirms that in the event of a conflict between the ECT and EU law (expressly including matters of jurisdiction), the more favourable provision to the investor prevails.²² In the Claimants' view, even if *Komstroy* were relevant to this case, the Tribunal would have to apply Article 16 of the ECT and conclude that it has jurisdiction.²³

- In addition, *Komstroy* cannot have any retroactive effect on the Respondent's consent, jurisdiction being determined as at the date the arbitration proceeding was instituted (i.e. 14 April 2017).²⁴ The Claimants note that *Komstroy* "says nothing about the temporal scope of its application, even under EU law."²⁵
- 19. Finally, the Claimants argue that *Komstroy* is at best *obiter dicta* because it did not deal with an intra-EU dispute.²⁶ In addition, the CJEU raised the issue of incompatibility with EU law *ex officio*, without giving an opportunity to the parties to brief the issue and contrary to the position taken by several Member States and the European Council.²⁷

IV. THE TRIBUNAL'S ANALYSIS

- 20. In its Decision on the intra-EU Objection, the Tribunal decided in relevant part that:
 - (1) The Respondent's Intra-EU Jurisdictional Objection is hereby denied;
 - (2) The Tribunal will address separately in its Award the remaining jurisdictional and/or merits issues in this case; [...].²⁸
- 21. The Tribunal arranges its analysis in this Decision as follows: (a) it will describe in detail that which was decided, and why, by the CJEU in *Komstroy*; and (b) whether *Komstroy*

²¹ Response to Considerations, ¶ 4.

²² Response to Considerations, \P 5.

²³ Response to Considerations, \P 5.

²⁴ Response to Considerations, ¶ 6.

²⁵ Response to Considerations, \P 7.

²⁶ Response to Considerations, \P 8.

²⁷ Response to Considerations, \P 9-10.

²⁸ Decision on the Intra-EU Objection, ¶ 211.

requires a change of the Tribunal's prior jurisdictional decision. In the latter regard, the Tribunal will approach the present matter as if it had not already made its prior jurisdictional decision in order to give the fullest possible consideration to *Komstroy*. This approach is influenced by the particular weight, significance and overarching consequence attached by the Respondent to the judgment.

A. What did the CJEU decide in *Komstroy*, and why?

- 22. First as to the background facts, Komstroy LLC, the successor in law to the Ukrainian electricity distributor Energoalians, has been attempting to obtain payment of an outstanding debt which arose from two three-way contracts concluded in the late 1990s between Energoalians and Moldtranselectro, a Moldovan State-owned company, via Derimen, a company registered in the British Virgin Islands. Pursuant to the contract between Ukrenergo, the ultimate (Ukrainian) electricity producer, and Moldtranselectro, between whom volumes were agreed on a monthly basis, electricity was supplied to the border between Ukraine and Moldova, on the Ukrainian side. Moldtranselectro defaulted on the contract for sale of electricity, and Derimen assigned the contractual claim against Moldtranselectro to Energoalians. Energoalians contended that certain actions taken by the Republic of Moldova constituted breaches of the State's obligations under the ECT.
- 23. In accordance with Art. 26(4)(b), Komstroy pursued its claim against the Republic of Moldova for alleged breach of the ECT via an *ad hoc* UNCITRAL arbitration with its seat in Paris.
- 24. In October 2013, that tribunal held that it had the jurisdiction to resolve the dispute, and ordered the Republic of Moldova to pay an award to Energoalians for breaching the ECT.
- 25. In April 2016, the Paris *Cour d'appel* annulled the award, finding that that tribunal had wrongly held that it had jurisdiction. Specifically, Energoalians' claim against the Republic of Moldova could not be considered an "investment" within the ECT's meaning, in the absence of an economic contribution from Ergoalians in Moldova.

- 26. In March 2018, the *Cour de cassation* set aside the lower court's judgment, finding its interpretation of "investment" too narrow, and referred the parties back to the *Cour d'appel*.
- 27. The *Cour d'appel* chose to stay the proceedings and refer three overarching questions to the CJEU for preliminary ruling:

[(1)] Must [Article 1(6) ECT] be interpreted as meaning that a claim which arose from a contract for the sale of electricity and which did not involve any economic contribution on the part of the investor in the host State can constitute an "investment" within the meaning of that article?

[(2)] Must [Article 26(1) ECT] be interpreted as meaning that the acquisition, by an investor of a Contracting Party, of a claim established by an economic operator which is not from one of the States that are Contracting Parties to that treaty constitutes an investment?

[(3)] Must [Article 26(1) ECT] be interpreted as meaning that a claim held by an investor, which arose from a contract for the sale of electricity supplied at the border of the host State, can constitute an investment made in the area of another Contracting Party, in the case where the investor does not carry out any economic activity in the territory of that latter Contracting Party?²⁹

- 28. As regards its jurisdiction, the CJEU noted that Council of the EU, the Hungarian, Finnish and Swedish Governments and Komstroy, all submitted that that Court did not have jurisdiction to provide answers to the questions referred because EU law is inapplicable to the dispute at issue in the main proceedings as the parties to that dispute are external to the EU. That position was not accepted by the CJEU for the reasons which now follow.
- 29. According to Art. 267 TFEU, the CJEU has jurisdiction to interpret the acts of the institutions, bodies, offices or agencies of the EU. The CJEU's view of its own case-law is that an agreement concluded by the Council, pursuant to Arts. 217 and 218 TFEU constitutes, as regards the EU, an act of one of its institutions, that the provisions of such

²⁹ *Komstroy* (CL-247), ¶ 20.

an agreement form an integral part of the legal order of the EU from the time it enters into force and that, in the context of that legal order the CJEU has jurisdiction to give a preliminary ruling on the interpretation of that agreement.

- 30. Further, in the view of the CJEU the fact that the agreement concerned is a mixed agreement, concluded by the EU as well as a large number of Member States, cannot, as such, exclude its jurisdiction to give a ruling in the present case. Since the entry into force of the Treaty of Lisbon, the CJEU is of the view that the EU has exclusive competence, as regards foreign direct investment, pursuant to Art. 207 TFEU and, as regards investments that are not direct, it has shared competence (the latter view is based on Opinion 2/15 (EU-Singapore Free Trade Agreement), of 16 May 2017, EU:C:2017:376, paragraphs 82, 238 and 243).
- 31. The CJEU did concede that it does not, in principle, have jurisdiction to interpret an international agreement as regards its application in the context of a dispute not covered by EU law. That is the case in particular where such a dispute is between an investor of a non-member State and another non-member State. However, due to its own earlier finding that, where a provision of an international agreement can apply both to situations falling within the scope of EU law and to situations not covered by that law, the CJEU considered it to be clearly in the interest of the EU that, in order to forestall future differences of interpretation, that provision should be interpreted uniformly, whatever the circumstances in which it is to apply.
- 32. The CJEU noted that the *Cour d'appel* could find it necessary, in a case falling directly within the scope of EU law, such as an action concerning a dispute between an operator of a third country and a Member State, to rule on the interpretation of those same provisions of the ECT. That would be possible not only, as in the present case, in the context of an application to set aside an arbitral award made by an arbitral tribunal which has its seat in the territory of a Member State, but also where proceedings have been brought before the courts of the defendant Member State in accordance with Art. 26(2)(a) ECT.

- 33. Secondly on this point, the CJEU noted the parties to the dispute in the main proceedings chose, in accordance with Art. 26(4)(b) ECT, to submit that dispute to an *ad hoc* arbitral tribunal established on the basis of the UNCITRAL Rules and agreed, in accordance with those arbitration rules, that the seat of the arbitration should be Paris. That choice has the effect of denoting French law as the *lex fori* (*i.e.* the French courts have jurisdiction to hear actions to set aside an arbitral award made in France for lack of jurisdiction of the arbitral tribunal) and EU law forms part of the law in force in every Member State (relying upon *Achmea*). Consequently, the establishment of the seat of arbitration on the territory of a Member State entails the application of EU law, with the concomitant compliance with which the court hearing the case is obliged to ensure in accordance with Art. 19 of the Treaty on European Union ("TEU").
- 34. Turning to the <u>decision on the substance</u> of the questions put to it by the *Cour d'appel* The CJEU held that there was no need to deal with questions 2 and 3, as the answer to question 1 was 'no'.
- 35. Komstroy's acquisition of a claim arising from an electricity supply contract did not constitute an "investment" within the ECT's meaning, as it failed the first of two necessary questions. These are: first, whether the contract involves an 'investment' as defined by Art. 1(6) ECT, as: "every kind of asset, owned or controlled directly or indirectly by an investor", including one of the elements listed in paragraphs (a)-(f) of that provision; and secondly, whether the contract is associated with an economic activity in the energy sector.
- 36. The first question could not be answered in the affirmative, as whilst the contract did involve an investor, the asset at issue was not an investment listed at Art. 1(6) paras (a)-(f). This was taken to be an exhaustive, not indicative, list.
- 37. For one, the contract could not be regarded as aiming at undertaking an economic activity in the energy sector, as per Art. 1(6)(f) ECT.
- Additionally, the claim did not arise from a contract connected with an investment under Art. 1(6)(c), because the contractual relationship concerned a commercial transaction

(electricity supply), which is not an investment. The effect of this is that the ECT's dispute settlement mechanism is not applicable.

39. The answer of the CJEU to the question (1) posed to it was, therefore:

Article 1(6) and Article 26(1) of the Energy Charter Treaty, signed at Lisbon on 17 December 1994, approved on behalf of the European Communities by Council and Commission Decision 98/181/EC, ECSC, Euratom of 23 September 1997, must be interpreted as meaning that the acquisition, by an undertaking of a Contracting Party to that treaty, of a claim arising from a contract for the supply of electricity, which is not connected with an investment, held by an undertaking of a third State against a public undertaking of another Contracting Party to that treaty, does not constitute an 'investment' within the meaning of those provisions.³⁰

40. However, the CJEU went further and noted that:

... it cannot be inferred that that provision of the ECT also applies to a dispute between an operator from one Member State and another Member State.³¹

- 41. The CJEU's view was that the ECT was an act of EU law due to the fact that the EU Council had itself concluded that treaty (or put another way, the EU, through the action of the EU Council, was a party to the ECT). Thus, an arbitral tribunal established pursuant to Art. 26(6) ECT would necessarily have to interpret and apply EU law. In such circumstances, and based on the CJEU's prior ruling in *Achmea*:
 - a. Such an arbitral tribunal is not a court or tribunal of a Member State, and thus not entitled to make a reference to the CJEU for a preliminary ruling;
 - b. The full effectiveness of EU law would, therefore, be excluded; and
 - c. The exercise of the EU's competence in international matters cannot extend to permitting, in an international agreement, a provision according to which a dispute between an investor of one Member State and another Member State

³⁰ *Komstroy* (CL-247), ¶ 87. *See also ibid.*, ¶ 85.

³¹ Komstroy (CL-247), ¶ 41.

concerning EU law may be removed from the judicial system of the EU such that the full effectiveness of that law is not guaranteed.

42. The CJEU concluded, on this part of *Komstroy* that:

... Article 26(2)(c) ECT must be interpreted as not being applicable to disputes between a Member State and an investor of another Member State concerning an investment made by the latter in the first Member State.³²

B. The Tribunal's analysis

- 43. The Tribunal is not persuaded that *Komstroy*, even if it had been rendered by the CJEU prior to the jurisdictional decision, provides support for the Respondent's argument that ECT jurisdiction in this matter was somehow dissolved or non-existent due to EU law. In short, the Tribunal denies the Respondent's application to reconsider its prior jurisdictional decision for the reasons which now follow.
- 44. First, the *ratio* of *Komstroy* has no bearing whatsoever on the matters in play in this arbitration. The present case revolves around the Claimants' investment in a putative offshore oilfield *Ombrina Mare*, and the Tribunal's appreciation of the matter is that the fact of such investment (as opposed to the extent and/or consequences, if any, thereof) is not an issue in dispute between the Parties. In *Komstroy* the "investment" was very much an issue in dispute, was of an entirely different nature to the present case, and the CJEU decided what it decided in that regard. It was for the *Cour d'appel* to decide whether it saw fit to refer a matter to the CJEU, and it is for the French court to then to apply the answer it was given in the manner consistent with its own procedures and law. Insofar as *Komstroy* decided, or indeed purported to decide, a live ECT issue, the Tribunal perceives such decision to have no bearing or relevance to its own ICSID jurisdiction in this case.
- 45. Secondly, insofar as the CJEU engaged in what appears to be an anticipatory or advisory discussion about a hypothetical dispute between an EU Member State investor and an EU Member State respondent, its analysis does not persuade. However, even if the

³² *Komstroy* (CL-247), ¶ 66.

CJEU's hypothetical scenario was, in fact, the live matter for decision in *Komstroy* it would not persuade.

- 46. The Tribunal does not understand how the fact that the EU (in addition to or in parallel to the sovereign states who also happen to be EU Member States) is a signatory to the ECT can, in and of itself, operate to turn the ECT in "an act of EU law". At most, the act of signature or ratification by the EU is something it, as an entity created and maintained by a number of sovereign states in Europe, is permitted to do and regulated by its foundational documents. It is a bridge too far, as a matter of public international law, for such an act of signature/ratification to subsume the treaty into the delineated boundaries of EU law. The ECT's text does not, on any view, admit of such a reading or consequence. While the international agreement referenced by the CJEU (EU/Singapore) may well prescribe a role for it, that does not engage a wider principle for all treaties to which the EU itself might be a party where, as with the ECT, the parties thereto chose the dispute resolution mechanisms and applicable law clause they did.
- 47. Further, the ECT is a multilateral treaty with many sovereign signatories beyond those sovereign states who also happen to be EU Member States. Indeed, the logical destination of the CJEU's approach in *Komstroy* would be, in essence, to have a version of the ECT for the EU and the sovereign states comprising its membership, and another version of the ECT for other sovereign states. If such an outcome is desired, then that lies in the hands of the sovereign parties to the ECT, as well as the EU as a signatory, to conduct such treaty negotiations and agreed changes as they might collectively wish to implement.
- 48. While the Tribunal can accept, for present purposes, that the ECT may be "**part**" of EU law, it is not, as discussed above, an "**act of EU law**".³³ Being part of EU law does not entail the ECT losing its character as an international agreement subject to and applicable as part of public international law, or that the text and meaning of the ECT must be interpreted and/or applied through the prism of EU law solely by the national courts of

³³ Komstroy (CL-247), ¶¶ 23, 49. Emphasis added.

the sovereign states which make up the EU Member States, or the CJEU (itself a body created and maintained by acts of those sovereigns for specific and delineated purposes).

- 49. While EU law is (like the domestic laws of sovereign States) a source of international law, that does not make it a part of international law, much less a part of international law that has primacy over all other rules of international law, which is the body of law governing relations between all States and jurisdictions in the world.
- 50. Finally, insofar as the CJEU relies on its own judgment in *Achmea* to arrive at the conclusion it does in *Komstroy*, the Tribunal notes that *Achmea* has (both in the Tribunal's prior jurisdiction decision and every international arbitral award or decision of which it is aware) uniformly been found to be unavailing insofar as public international law is concerned.
- 51. In summary, even putting to one side the advisory or hypothetical comments of the CJEU on an issue which was not before it in *Komstroy*, the Tribunal does not see how that judgment could dissolve its ECT jurisdiction as a matter of the ICSID Convention. The Request for Reconsideration is denied.

V. DECISION

- 52. For these reasons, the Tribunal **DECIDES** and **ORDERS** that:
 - a) The Respondent's Request for Reconsideration is denied.

Dr. Charles Poncet

Arbitrator

Prof. Pierre-Marie Dupuy Arbitrator

Jam Reicha t

Mr. Klaus Reichert SC President of the Tribunal